



Available online at www.sciencedirect.com



Nuclear Physics B 989 (2023) 116144



www.elsevier.com/locate/nuclphysb

Tree-level color–kinematics duality implies loop-level color–kinematics duality up to counterterms

Leron Borsten^a, Hyungrok Kim^a, Branislav Jurčo^b, Tommaso Macrelli^{c,d}, Christian Saemann^{a,*}, Martin Wolf^c

^a Maxwell Institute for Mathematical Sciences, Department of Mathematics, Heriot–Watt University, Edinburgh EH14 4AS, UK

^b Charles University Prague, Faculty of Mathematics and Physics, Mathematical Institute, Prague 186 75, Czechia ^c Department of Mathematics, University of Surrey, Guildford GU2 7XH, UK ^d Institute for Theoretical Physics, ETH Zurich, 8093 Zürich, Switzerland

Received 8 December 2022; received in revised form 18 February 2023; accepted 7 March 2023 Available online 13 March 2023 Editor: Stephan Stieberger

Abstract

Color–kinematics (CK) duality is a remarkable symmetry of gluon amplitudes that is the key to the double copy which links gauge theory and gravity amplitudes. Here we show that the complete Yang–Mills action itself, including its gauge-fixing and ghost sectors required for quantization, can be recast to manifest CK duality using a series of field redefinitions and gauge choices. Crucially, the resulting loop-level integrands are automatically CK-dual, up to potential Jacobian counterterms required for unitarity. While these counterterms may break CK duality, they exist, are unique and, since the tree-level is unaffected, may be deduced from the action or the integrands. Consequently, CK duality is a symmetry of the action like any other symmetry, and it is anomalous in a controlled and mostly harmless sense. Our results apply to any theory with CK-dual tree-level amplitudes. We also show that two CK duality-manifesting parent actions may be factorized and fused into a consistent quantizable offspring, with the double copy as the prime example. This provides a direct proof of the double copy to all loop orders.

© 2023 The Author(s). Published by Elsevier B.V. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/). Funded by SCOAP³.

Corresponding author.

E-mail addresses: l.borsten@hw.ac.uk (L. Borsten), hk55@hw.ac.uk (H. Kim), branislav.jurco@gmail.com

(B. Jurčo), tmacrelli@phys.ethz.ch (T. Macrelli), c.saemann@hw.ac.uk (C. Saemann), m.wolf@surrey.ac.uk (M. Wolf).

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2023.116144

0550-3213/© 2023 The Author(s). Published by Elsevier B.V. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/). Funded by SCOAP³.

Contents

1.	Introd	uction					
2.	Outline of our constructions						
3.	Quant	um field theoretic preliminaries					
	3.1.	Color–kinematics duality					
	3.2.	Master numerators at the tree level					
	3.3.	Double copy of scattering amplitudes 10					
	3.4.	Equivalence of field theories					
	3.5.	Field redefinitions and the S-matrix					
	3.6.	Strictification					
	3.7.	Actions with manifest color-kinematics duality					
	3.8.	Loop integrands					
	3.9.	Potential absence of unitarity in loop integrands					
4.	Example: the non-linear sigma model						
	4.1.	Field theoretic setup					
	4.2.	Example: the four-point scattering amplitude					
	4.3.	Lifting on-shell to off-shell color-kinematics duality					
	4.4.	Lifting on-shell color-kinematics duality to the loop level					
	4.5.	Color-kinematics duality manifesting action					
5.	Example: Yang–Mills theory						
	5.1.	Gauge-fixed Batalin–Vilkovisky action					
	5.2.	BRST-extended Hilbert space					
	5.3.	On-shell color-kinematics duality on the BRST-extended Hilbert space					
	5.4.	Lifting on-shell color-kinematics duality to the loop level					
	5.5.	Color-kinematics duality manifesting action					
	5.6.	Supersymmetric Yang–Mills theories					
	5.7.	No-go theorems about the kinematic algebra					
6.	Doubl	e copy and generalizations					
	6.1.	BRST-Lagrangian double copy and syngamies					
	6.2.	Non-linear sigma model and the special galileon					
	6.3.	Yang–Mills BRST–Lagrangian double copy					
	6.4.	Double copy of supersymmetric Yang–Mills theory					
	6.5.	Sen's mechanism from the double copy 49					
7.	Concl	usions and outlook					
CRed	iT auth	orship contribution statement					
Decla	ration of	of competing interest					
Data availability							
Acknowledgements							
References							

1. Introduction

Two seemingly distinct principles govern the fundamental forces of Nature: the strong and electroweak forces on the one side and gravity on the other. While the former are described by Yang–Mills gauge theories that play out on space–time, gravity is a consequence of the curvature of space–time itself, promoted from stage to protagonist. In spite of this evident discrepancy, it has been shown in the seminal work [1-3] that the tree-level scattering amplitudes of gravity can

be derived as the 'square' or 'double copy' of Yang–Mills scattering amplitudes. This observation suggests a novel and fundamental unity between gravity and the other forces of Nature.

The double copy does, however, rest crucially on the long-standing conjecture of Bern–Carrasco–Johansson (BCJ) [1] that Yang–Mills scattering amplitudes satisfy what is known as color–kinematics (CK) duality. Recall that the fundamental degrees of freedom in Yang–Mills theory are described by the gluon field $A^a_{\mu}(x)$. Beyond the space–time coordinate x, the field carries a color index a and a Lorentz (co-)vector index μ . The two sorts of indices serve rather different purposes: one manifests a *color* internal symmetry, while the other instead reflects a *kinematic* space–time symmetry. The CK duality conjecture, however, suggests both indices should be put on an equal footing in a precise sense. Specifically, it posits that gluon scattering amplitudes can be organized into sums of products of color and kinematic factors, such that the algebraic structure of the kinematic factors mirrors the Lie algebra relations of the color factors. The origins of this unexpected property of the scattering amplitudes are nowhere to be found in the standard Yang–Mills action, making it all the more remarkable. The validity of CK duality at the tree level has been established long ago [4–11], but the extension to the loop level has remained an open issue for over a decade.

In the present paper, we will extend the CK duality principle to the complete set of (off-shell) fields appearing in the Yang–Mills Becchi–Rouet–Stora–Tyutin (BRST) action, including the Faddeev–Popov ghosts capturing the gauge symmetry, as well as the Nakanishi–Lautrup fields and the anti-ghosts arising when gauge fixing. As a consequence, CK duality becomes a manifest infinite-dimensional symmetry of the BRST action. The latter serves as a powerful ordering principle for the required BCJ relations on the scattering amplitudes; in particular, the loop amplitude integrands derived directly from the Feynman diagrams of this action are automatically CK-dual. Importantly, they are the integrands of the theory, and they do not require to be validated by unitarity or other methods. At the loop level, these diagrams may have to be supplemented by Jacobian counterterms that ensure unitarity. While these will generically break CK duality, they exist, they are unique (in the appropriate sense), and they may be deduced from the action or the integrands themselves, since the tree level is unaffected.

As observed in [12], on-shell CK duality can be manifested (up to six points) in terms of an action made cubic (or, in our terminology, strictified) through the introduction of auxiliary fields. The paper [13] extended this to all orders, but without the auxiliary fields that render the action cubic; furthermore, their action was entirely geared towards the tree level, ignoring any and all loop-related desiderata (such as ghosts, BRST symmetry, etc.). In our previous papers [14,15], we extended the construction in [13] to obtain an action whose Feynman diagrams manifest on-shell tree-level CK duality for both physical and unphysical fields. This suffices for the double copy of scattering amplitudes and actions to be well-defined [14], but not for full off-shell CK duality itself.¹ In the present paper, we go one step further by removing the on-shell restriction in the prior literature up to potentially arising counterterms. It then remains to show that these counterterms are absent or harmless in theories of interests.

Realizing off-shell CK duality as a symmetry of the BRST action amounts to an advantageous shift in perspective. Like many other symmetries of an action, CK duality is generically anomalous at the loop level; in particular, it may be broken by the counterterms required to restore unitarity of the amplitudes. We will show, however, that these counterterms are well under con-

¹ To be precise, the loop kinematic numerators derived directly from the Feynman rules in [14,15] double-copy into genuine scattering amplitudes of $\mathcal{N} = 0$ supergravity. However, this neither requires nor implies that said loop kinematic numerators fulfill CK duality, cf. also the discussion in [16].

trol, and the quantum consistency of the theory is not affected. Moreover, our recent results [17] strongly suggest that at least for some field theories, in particular for maximally supersymmetric Yang–Mills theory, these counterterms are absent.

The new perspective allows us to replace the original proof of the loop-level double copy based on unitarity methods [12] by the result that the CK-dual Yang–Mills BRST action itself manifestly double copies into a consistent, (perturbatively) quantizable gravitational BRST action. Given the tree-level double copy, which is implied by the arguments of [12], this provides a direct proof that the double copy prescription for amplitudes holds to all loop orders.

Our action-focused interpretation opens up the path to a homotopy algebraic formulation of CK duality, parts of which were already visible in [11,15]. From this vantage point, CK duality fails only up to homotopy for a generic representation of the amplitudes. It is rather evident that this homotopy algebraic interpretation will not only provide an explanation of the origins of CK duality and the double copy, linking both to string theory, but it is hoped that it will lead to improvements in the efficiency of the computation of scattering amplitudes based on homotopy algebraic techniques.

This paper is organized as follows:

- ♦ Section 2 provides an outline of our constructions;
- ♦ Section 3 reviews some core concepts of quantum field theory used in this paper;
- ♦ Section 4 works out the case of the non-linear sigma model for a semi-simple compact Lie group, where the complications of higher spin are absent;
- Section 5 details the algorithm to manifest CK duality for a gauge theory, using Yang–Mills theory as an example, and Section 5.6 discusses the inclusion of adjoint-valued fermions, which requires supersymmetry;
- ♦ Section 6 introduces the generic syngamy of actions;
- ♦ The double copy of the non-linear sigma model action with manifest CK duality given in Section 4.5 yields the special galileon action, as described in Section 6.2;
- ♦ The double copy of the pure Yang–Mills action with manifest CK duality given in Section 5.5 yields $\mathcal{N} = 0$ supergravity, as described in Section 6.3.
- ♦ In Section 6.4 the double copy of maximally supersymmetric Yang–Mills theory in d = 10 space–time dimensions is given as an example, and it is shown in Section 6.5 that the resulting double-copied action naturally yields a generalization of Sen's mechanism [18] in the Ramond–Ramond sector;
- ♦ Finally, in Section 7 we present our conclusions and give an outlook to future work.

We have intentionally kept our presentation self-contained; no further background in quantum field theory is required than that provided by a standard textbook, e.g. [19].

2. Outline of our constructions

Color–kinematics duality, as usually formulated, deals with factoring out color and kinematic components, i.e. whole strings of structure constants, momenta, and polarizations, rather than dealing with just the color Lie bracket and the kinematic analogue thereof. This is natural if one is concerned purely with scattering amplitudes. If one rather works with actions, however, one can benefit from the ordering principle this provides for the amplitudes and the corresponding CK duality relations. In particular, the action of a fully CK-dual theory can be manipulated into a form resembling that of biadjoint scalar theory,

$$S_{\text{BRST, CK-dual}}^{\text{YM}} = \frac{1}{2} g_{ij} \bar{g}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}} \mathcal{A}^{i\bar{a}} \Box \mathcal{A}^{j\bar{b}} + \frac{1}{3!} \bar{f}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}} \bar{f}_{ijk} \mathcal{A}^{i\bar{a}} \mathcal{A}^{j\bar{b}} \mathcal{A}^{k\bar{c}} , \qquad (2.1)$$

where the only generalization is that the f_{ijk} are allowed to be differential operators which, just as the color structure constants $\bar{f}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}}$, are totally anti-symmetric and satisfy the Jacobi identity. Put differently, the f_{ijk} are the structure constants of a *kinematic Lie algebra*.

Once one has cast the action into the form (2.1) for all fields, including potential ghosts and other Becchi–Rouet–Stora–Tyutin (BRST) fields, it automatically implies a very strong form of CK duality: the integrand corresponding to any correlator at any loop level is CK-dual. We stress already here, that the required manipulations of the action involve field redefinitions that may induce Jacobian contributions in the path integral measure which we do not include in the integrands, as we will discuss further below.

From any two such parent theories, we can produce an offspring or syngamy² by combining one type of structure constants of each parent theory into a new theory. The most prominent offspring of two parent BRST Yang–Mills actions cast in the form (2.1) is certainly the case in which the syngamy carries both kinematic structure constants from its parents, usually known as the *double copy*,

$$S_{\text{BRST, CK-dual}}^{\text{DC}} = \frac{1}{2} g_{ik} g_{jl} \mathcal{H}^{ij} \Box \mathcal{H}^{kl} + \frac{1}{3!} f_{ijk} f_{\text{Imn}} \mathcal{H}^{il} \mathcal{H}^{jm} \mathcal{H}^{kn} .$$

$$(2.2)$$

With some mild additional assumptions, a syngamy automatically comes with a consistent BRST operator, and in particular the theory (2.2) is indeed quantum equivalent to Einstein gravity coupled to a massless 2-form gauge field and a dilaton.³ Although there is no supersymmetry involved, this theory is oxymoronically sometimes called $\mathcal{N} = 0$ supergravity, due to the fact that it is the common bosonic sector of the type IIA and type IIB supergravity theories in ten dimensions.

In this form, the double copy of the BRST symmetry and other symmetries (that do not explicitly depend on the space–time coordinates) is transparent. In particular, the diffeomorphisms underpinning general relativity are seen to be a consequence of the gauge symmetries of the parent Yang–Mills theories, cf. Section 6.1.

The very existence of the action (2.1) for Yang–Mills theory implies the usual scattering amplitude-theoretic CK duality and double copy conjectures to all loop orders (up to counterterms, as discussed below):

- (i) construct all Feynman diagrams using (2.1) for a desired *n*-point, *L*-loop scattering amplitude, which are all cubic;
- (ii) compute the loop integrand corresponding to each Feynman diagram;
- (iii) group the diagrams according to their cubic graph topology.

This yields kinematic numerators compliant with CK duality for (on-shell) tree and loop diagrams as well as (off-shell) tree and loop correlators and hence suitable for double copy. Our numerators will be formulated up to shifts in loop momenta, and the 'labeling problem', cf. e.g. [20], will turn out to be irrelevant for our considerations.

 $^{^2}$ There is a clear analogy with the meiotic reproduction of cells with diploid chromosome sets.

³ To be precise, we claim that the action (2.1) can be supplemented by a suitable choice of regularization scheme and set of counterterms to produce an S-matrix equivalent to that of Yang–Mills theory and that, for any suitable choice of regularization scheme and set of counterterms for $\mathcal{N} = 0$ supergravity, one can construct a corresponding set of counterterms for (2.2) such that the two theories produce equivalent S-matrices; cf. also the more extensive discussion in Section 3.5.

The ordinary BV Yang–Mills action can be manipulated into the semi-classically equivalent form (2.1) as follows. We assume that CK duality holds for physical on-shell tree-level scattering amplitudes and bootstrap our way to the desired form of the action using a very well worn set of tools: adding terms that sum to zero, tweaking choices of gauge, redefining fields, and introducing auxiliary fields. More explicitly:

- (i) Violations of tree-level CK duality for on-shell physical gluons are repaired by adding sets of terms that sum to zero due to the color Jacobi identity, but which have the effect of changing the partition of the scattering amplitude given by the Feynman diagrams. In this step, contributions to the scattering amplitude are shuffled around between different Feynman diagrams, while leaving the total scattering amplitude invariant.
- (ii) Violations of tree-level CK duality for scattering amplitudes with non-transverse modes of gauge fields on external legs are repaired by a choice of gauge that cancels them. By Ward identities, this also repairs tree-level CK duality violations for scattering amplitudes with Faddeev–Popov ghosts and anti-ghosts on external legs. In this step, the unphysical treelevel scattering amplitudes, being gauge-dependent, are changed by adding new kinds of Feynman vertices.
- (iii) Violations of tree-level CK duality due to off-shell momenta are repaired by a choice of possibly non-local field redefinitions (change of local coordinates in the space of fields). Violations of tree-level CK duality due to unphysically polarized fermions are also repaired by possibly non-local field redefinitions. In this step, tree-level scattering amplitudes do not change, but the loop integrands (and, thus, the corresponding counterterms) may change.
- (iv) Finally, the action can be tidied up to make the Feynman diagrams coincide literally with cubic graphs by suitably introducing auxiliary fields, a procedure that we call *strictification*, borrowing a term from homotopical algebra. This step does not change any scattering amplitudes, loop integrands, or partition of the scattering amplitude, and is merely cosmetic.

3. Quantum field theoretic preliminaries

In the following, we briefly review CK duality as well as the double copy construction [1,21,12]. We then continue with collecting a number of more general quantum field theoretic observations⁴ that we will use in our arguments in later sections.

Note that we will always make the usual distinction between scattering amplitudes, corresponding to sums of amputated Feynman diagrams with physical states on external legs, and correlators, corresponding to sums of general Feynman diagrams with possibly off-shell momenta. Physical states are on shell, i.e. they have light-like momenta with non-negative energies in the massless theories in which we are mostly interested, and, if they transform non-trivially under the Lorentz group, they are further restricted in their polarization or chirality.

We will always have an action principle and a path integral measure in mind when speaking of correlators and scattering amplitudes. The homotopy algebraic point of view on quantum field theory unifies scattering amplitudes and actions, cf. [22,23,15], but we refrain from using this language here bar some minor remarks.

 $^{^4}$ Which are "theorems," satisfying the usual standard of rigor in theoretical physics.

3.1. Color-kinematics duality

The perturbative tree-level scattering amplitudes of Yang–Mills theory allow for a parameterization in terms of Feynman diagrams with exclusively cubic (or trivalent) vertices, which each carry a factor of the structure constants of the color or gauge Lie algebra as well as a kinematic factor. Furthermore, this parameterization can be chosen such that the symmetry properties of the Lie algebra structure constants match those of the kinematic factors [1,21]. This is known as *color–kinematics (CK) duality* or *Bern–Carrasco–Johansson (BCJ) duality*.

In more detail, we can parameterize the loop integrand of *n*-point *L*-loop scattering amplitudes of Yang–Mills theory as

$$\mathscr{A}_{n,L} = (-\mathbf{i})^{n-3+3L} g^{n-2+2L} \sum_{i \in \Gamma_{n,L}} \int \left(\prod_{l=1}^{L} \frac{\mathrm{d}^d p_l}{(2\pi)^d} \right) \frac{\mathbf{c}_i \mathbf{n}_i}{S_i d_i} , \qquad (3.1)$$

where i := $\sqrt{-1}$, g is the Yang–Mills coupling constant, and $\Gamma_{n,L}$ is the set of cubic graphs⁵ with n labeled external lines. The denominators d_i are given by products of the Feynman–'t Hooft propagators, i.e. products of factors $\frac{1}{p_l^2}$ where p_l is the momentum flowing through the internal line l. The c_i are the color numerators or color factors, consisting of contractions of the gauge Lie algebra structure constants and the Killing form according to the structure of the tree $i \in T$. The kinematic factors n_i are sums of Lorentz-invariant contractions of external momenta, the Minkowski metric, and the polarization vectors labeling the external scattering states.

Note that the color numerators c_i and propagator denominators d_i are determined uniquely by the topology of the diagram $i \in \Gamma_{n,L}$ alone, while the kinematic numerators n_i are non-unique. It is this non-uniqueness that makes CK duality possible.

It will be convenient to absorb coupling constants and powers of i into the color and kinematic factors. Anticipating the double copy, we define⁶

$$\check{\mathsf{c}}_{i} = \left(g\sqrt{\frac{2}{\kappa \mathrm{i}}}\right)^{n-2+2L} \mathsf{c}_{i} \quad \text{and} \quad \check{\mathsf{n}}_{i} = \left(\sqrt{\frac{\kappa}{2\mathrm{i}}}\right)^{n-2+2L} \mathsf{n}_{i} , \qquad (3.2)$$

where $\kappa := 4\sqrt{2\pi G}$ is Einstein's gravitational constant. After the rescaling, \check{c}_i and \check{n}_i have the same mass dimensions, and we can write

$$\mathscr{A}_{n,L} = \mathbf{i} \sum_{i \in \Gamma_{n,L}} \int \left(\prod_{l=1}^{L} \frac{\mathrm{d}^d p_l}{(2\pi)^d \mathbf{i}} \right) \frac{\check{\mathbf{c}}_i \check{\mathbf{n}}_i}{S_i d_i} \,. \tag{3.3}$$

The parameterization (3.3) and the corresponding kinematic numerators are evidently not unique. CK duality is the existence of a choice⁷ such that [1,21]

- (i) whenever anti-symmetry of the gauge Lie algebra structure constants or invariance of the Killing form imply that $c_i + c_j = 0$ for two graphs $i, j \in \Gamma_{n,L}$, then $n_i + n_j = 0$;
- (ii) whenever the Jacobi identity of the gauge Lie algebra implies that $c_i + c_j + c_k = 0$ for graphs $i, j, k \in \Gamma_{n,L}$, then $n_i + n_j + n_k = 0$.

⁵ I.e. graphs with vertices that all have degree three.

⁶ This redefinition of coupling constant is merely a bookkeeping trick. When renormalizing, the explicit coupling constants must be reintroduced by dimensional analysis.

⁷ Which is non-unique.

This has been shown to hold in the case of Yang–Mills theory tree amplitudes (i.e. L = 0) from a number of different perspectives [4–11]; see also [24,25] and references therein for other approaches and generalizations to a growing set of diverse gauge theories. There is, however, also evidence that CK duality must be generalized in order for it to extend to the loop level, see e.g. [16].

It is now an obvious conjecture that CK duality should extend to the full quantum or loop level, i.e. L > 0, and much evidence supporting this conjecture has been collected, see e.g. [2,3,26–31] as well as the reviews [24,25].

In the reparameterization (3.1), we have ignored any considerations regarding regularization and renormalization and merely consider the loop integrands. We note that loop integrands themselves are certainly neither observable nor canonically extractable from the S-matrix; we will therefore discuss their definition in some detail later.

By cutting open an *n*-point, *L*-loop Feynman diagram to a connected (n + 2L)-point tree diagram with arbitrary operators on external legs,⁸ we can simplify the CK duality conjecture.

Observation 3.1. The loop diagrams Γ appearing in $\mathcal{A}_{n,L}$ are glued together from (off-shell) tree diagrams, and if we can establish off-shell CK duality at the level of tree diagrams or correlators, then it will automatically hold at the loop level.

This is easily seen from the actual Feynman diagrams. If we have a triple of tree diagrams whose color numerators sum to zero due to the Jacobi identity, then their color numerators have to agree except for a factor quadratic in the structure constants of the color Lie algebra. Recall that the three color numerators fully determine the three diagrams. It follows that the latter agree up to a common four-point subregion, where we have the three subdiagrams



If we now glue these together in the same way to form loop diagrams that differ again only in these three subdiagrams, then the corresponding sum of loop diagrams vanishes as well. Since all loop diagrams are glued together from tree diagrams, the observation is evident (up to the above mentioned labeling problem, which does not affect our discussion).

Observation 3.1 allows us to lift the discussion to the level of Lagrangians, as we had done previously in the context of what we called the *BRST–Lagrangian double copy* [14,15]. More precisely, our formulation of CK duality will be the following: there is a renormalizable Lagrangian containing a Yang–Mills gauge potential as well as other fields, such that the scattering amplitudes between asymptotic states labeling gauge potentials are those of Yang–Mills theory and such that the implied Feynman diagram expansion manifests CK duality at the full quantum level. Note that this Feynman diagram expansion neglects possible counterterms. These counterterms may break CK duality, which may be anomalous in this sense.

CK duality has a number of generalizations, such as the flavor-kinematics duality exhibited by the non-linear sigma model discussed in Section 4; in the following, we will use the term *color-kinematics duality* to capture all of these.

⁸ Not to be confused with cutting apart a loop diagram into multiple tree diagrams.

3.2. Master numerators at the tree level

For later purposes, let us develop the decomposition of the tree-level scattering amplitudes in more detail, cf. also the longer discussion in [15]. Given a general theory with CK-dual amplitudes, we can trivially write the n-point tree amplitude in the form

$$\mathscr{A}_{n,0} = \boldsymbol{c}^{\mathsf{T}} \boldsymbol{D} \boldsymbol{n} \quad \text{with} \quad \boldsymbol{D}_{ij} = \frac{\delta_{ij}}{d_j} ,$$
(3.5)

where we arranged the color and kinematic numerators c_i and n_i into column vectors c and n. We note that there are (2n - 5)!! different cubic trees at n points. Because of the color and kinematic Jacobi identities, however, only (n - 2)! of these are linearly independent. We can choose a basis c_m of the color numerators, which we call *master numerators*, and we denote the corresponding kinematic numerators by n_m . Thus,

$$\boldsymbol{c} = \boldsymbol{J}\boldsymbol{c}_{\mathrm{m}} \quad \text{and} \quad \boldsymbol{n} = \boldsymbol{J}\boldsymbol{n}_{\mathrm{m}} \,, \tag{3.6}$$

where J is a $(2n - 5)!! \times (n - 2)!$ -dimensional matrix capturing the linear dependence of the various numerators.

At four points, for example, there are (8 - 5)!! = 3 distinct cubic trees, corresponding to the *s*-, *t*-, and *u*-channels, as depicted in (3.4). The color numerators of these are linearly dependent, as $c_s = c_t + c_u$. We can choose a basis of (4 - 2)! = 2 master numerators, for example c_t and c_u . In this basis, the matrix J reads as

$$\boldsymbol{J} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 1\\ 1 & 0\\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \,. \tag{3.7}$$

In order to use Observation 3.1 in our later discussion, we need to continue the tree-level scattering amplitudes $\mathscr{A}_{n,0}$ to tree-level *amputated correlators*, which have external legs of arbitrary momentum, polarization (or chirality), and ghost number. The choice of relaxation to include off-shell and unphysical external states is essentially arbitrary, but it is helpful to think of the concrete realization given by simply computing the amplitude with the amputated Feynman diagrams of the theory, where one does not impose any constraints on the external states and momenta. This yields the amputated correlators $\mathscr{A}_{n,0}$ canonically associated to the underlying action.

Another example, which will be crucial for our discussion later, is the following. Consider a generic continuation of the master numerators n_m beyond the asymptotic states, allowing off-shell momenta, unphysical polarization/chirality, and Faddeev–Popov ghost states. We will denote the thus extended master numerators by \hat{n}_m , and choose the complete set of numerators to be given by

$$\hat{\boldsymbol{n}} = \boldsymbol{J}\hat{\boldsymbol{n}}_{\mathrm{m}} \,. \tag{3.8}$$

If we contract these extended numerators with the color factors, we obtain the amputated correlators satisfying CK duality

$$\hat{\mathscr{A}}_{n,0}^{\prime} = \left[\boldsymbol{c}^{(n)\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{D}^{(n)}\hat{\boldsymbol{n}}^{(n)}\right]_{\sigma} , \qquad (3.9)$$

where σ denotes symmetrization over all external legs.

3.3. Double copy of scattering amplitudes

Color–kinematics duality is the crucial ingredient in the amplitudes realization of the fact that gravity = gauge \otimes gauge, known as the double copy. Consider again the *L*-loop, *n*-gluons Yang–Mills scattering amplitude in the parameterization (3.3). If CK duality holds, then we can replace the color factors c_i in (3.3) with a second copy of the kinematic factor n_i to obtain the $\mathcal{N} = 0$ supergravity scattering amplitude [1,21,12],

$$\mathcal{H}_{n,L} = (-\mathbf{i})^{n-3+3L} \left(\frac{\kappa}{2}\right)^{n-2+2L} \sum_{i \in \Gamma_{n,L}} \int \left(\prod_{l=1}^{L} \frac{\mathrm{d}^{d} p_{l}}{(2\pi)^{d}}\right) \frac{\mathsf{n}_{i} \mathsf{n}_{i}}{S_{i} d_{i}}$$

$$= \mathbf{i} \sum_{i \in \Gamma_{n,L}} \int \left(\prod_{l=1}^{L} \frac{\mathrm{d}^{d} p_{l}}{(2\pi)^{d} \mathbf{i}}\right) \frac{\check{\mathsf{n}}_{i} \check{\mathsf{n}}_{i}}{S_{i} d_{i}},$$
(3.10)

where \check{n}_i is defined in (3.2). At the tree level, this is equivalent to the field theory limit of the famous Kawai–Lewellen–Tye (KLT) relations [32], which relate the scattering amplitudes of open string theory (whose field theory limit contains Yang–Mills theory) to those of closed string theory (whose field theory limit contains gravity). It has recently been shown in [33] that by bootstrapping the KLT relations [32] the tree-level double copy can be generalized, e.g. to include higher derivative operators. However, (3.10) is an all-loop statement: one of the most startling consequences of full CK duality is the validity of the double copy prescription to all perturbative orders. This has been shown using the unitarity method in [12]. Essentially, CK duality of loop diagrams implies CK duality of the sub-diagrams of the unitarity cuts, allowing one to reduce the validity of loop double copy to the validity of the tree double copy.

It is natural to think that the presented on-shell, scattering amplitudes-based picture of the paradigm gravity = gauge \otimes gauge can be lifted to a field-theoretic or action-based description [34,12,35–48]. It was argued in [37,44,45] that the complete BRST complex – i.e. the gluon field A_{μ} , the Nakanishi–Lautrup field *b* for gauge-fixing, and the corresponding Faddeev–Popov ghosts c, \bar{c} – should be considered when formulating a field-theoretic double copy; using this, it was shown explicitly that the BRST Einstein–Hilbert action to cubic order follows [47].

In [14], we proposed the realization of a double-copied Yang–Mills action and BRST operator valid to all orders in perturbation theory, a construction naturally interpreted in terms of factorizations of homotopy algebras [15]. We refer to this general construction as *BRST–Lagrangian double copy*. Following this off-shell approach, and generalizing tree-level CK duality to the BRST-extended field space, we were able to show that the double-copied theory was a perturbative description of $\mathcal{N} = 0$ supergravity to all loop orders, bypassing the need of perfect CK duality. However, some technical difficulties of that proof came from the possibility of a violation of perfect off-shell CK duality. Having established CK duality for the BRST-Lagrangian double copy, as discussed in Section 6. In this regard, the shift in interpretation of CK duality to a property of the BRST action renders the consistency of the double copy theory plain to see.

Just as in the case of CK duality, there is an evident generalization of the double copy to the case of general theories with some extended notion of CK duality, which we call syngamies; we will discuss these in Section 6.1.

3.4. Equivalence of field theories

As is already clear from the discussion in Section 3.1, any lift of CK duality from tree-level diagrams to loop-level integrands will imply a reparameterization of the field theory scattering amplitudes, and we have to identify reparameterizations that link physically equivalent field theories. Before this, let us set up our discussion by introducing some precise nomenclature.

First of all, we restrict our discussion to the perturbative situation. That is, we restrict our attention to perturbatively computed scattering amplitudes (or, at most, correlators that can be computed perturbatively by Feynman diagrams) at zero temperature, ignoring non-perturbative issues such as Wilson loops, black holes, confinement, phases, etc.; our fields take values in vector spaces, and all expressions, such as classical solutions, scattering amplitudes and correlators, are formal power series in the coupling constants. Homotopy algebraically, our classical field theories correspond to cyclic L_{∞} -algebras, and we can use the homological perturbation lemma to compute the scattering amplitudes, cf. e.g. [15,23]. This perspective suffices for our purposes, as we are merely interested in *n*-point, *L*-loop scattering amplitudes for finite *n* and *L* in this paper. It allows us to truncate accordingly any perturbative power series in the fields, and, e.g., to neglect higher-order terms in the action. We can thus ignore many questions regarding convergence.

There are three notions of equivalence commonly found in the literature. First, if two actions have isomorphic solution spaces, then they are often called *classically equivalent*. While this notion of equivalence can be useful for the generation or reparameterization of classical solutions, it is fairly coarse. For example, the solution spaces of both the free Klein–Gordon equation and the equation with polynomial potential over Minkowski space are isomorphic to boundary data on a Cauchy surface and therefore isomorphic.

Second, there is the notion of *semi-classical equivalence*, where we have a similarity transformation between the tree-level S-matrices of two theories. In other words, the tree-level scattering amplitudes of the theories agree up to a reparameterization of the external states. From the discussion in [49], it follows that this is equivalent to an isomorphism between the classical solution spaces of both theories with arbitrary non-vanishing external sources. In the homotopy algebraic formulation of field theories, cf. e.g. [23,15], semi-classical equivalence implies that both theories have cyclic L_{∞} -algebras that are related by a quasi-isomorphism. Mathematically, this is a very clear and natural notion of equivalence. Semi-classical equivalence implies classical equivalence, at least perturbatively. We can further distinguish between *strict* semi-classical equivalence, where the field spaces of both theories are isomorphic, and *weak* semi-classical equivalence, where the field spaces are not isomorphic, but auxiliary fields may have been introduced or integrated out.

For our discussion, a suitable notion of *quantum equivalence* will be important. By taking the limit $\hbar \rightarrow 0$, we can obtain a unique classical field theory from a perturbative quantum field theory; however, the reverse statement fails to hold. Quantization is not a unique process, but involves several choices such as the space of admissible fluctuations and its path integral measure. To render this measure well-defined, we usually have to choose additionally a regularization and renormalization procedure. Given a strict semi-classical equivalence between two theories, it is reasonably clear that a choice of quantization can be translated from one theory to the other, leading to S-matrices related by a similarity transform. For weakly semi-classically equivalent theories, one can always introduce trivial pairs, i.e. physically irrelevant extra fields, such that the equivalence is enhanced to a strict semi-classical equivalence. This is essentially the decomposition theorem for L_{∞} -algebras, cf. e.g. [23,15]. Finally, we sometimes want to regard our S-matrix as the restriction of the S-matrix of a larger theory, in which we regard certain fields merely as auxiliary and not appearing on external legs of Feynman diagrams. In such a case, we must ensure that the restriction is compatible with unitarity and all the symmetries we want to preserve. This may be familiar from the BRST gauge-fixing procedure, where the unitarity of the full S-matrix together with the BRST symmetry guarantee that the restricted S-matrix is indeed unitary.

We thus conclude that for our purposes, the relevant notion of equivalence is always (perturbative) semi-classical equivalence, either in its strict or its weak form, because semi-classical theories admit quantizations leading to S-matrices related by a similarity transformation.

3.5. Field redefinitions and the S-matrix

Perturbatively, an S-matrix \mathscr{S} is a formal power series in \hbar ,

$$\mathscr{S} = \mathscr{S}_0 + \hbar \mathscr{S}_1 + \hbar^2 \mathscr{S}_2 + \cdots, \qquad (3.11)$$

and we recover a classical or tree-level S-matrix by taking the limit $\hbar \rightarrow 0$ for the classes of theories that we consider.⁹ If two field theories are semi-classically equivalent, then their tree-level S-matrices are linked by a similarity transformation. Such a similarity transformation amounts to a coordinate change on the space of external states. If the theories are strictly semi-classically equivalent, and their full field spaces are isomorphic, then this coordinate change induces a (perturbatively invertible) field redefinition.

At the quantum level, the infinities arising from loop integrals require regularization and renormalization, which make the situation more involved. As remarked above, a classical field theory corresponds to a family of quantum field theories, which differ in terms that are at least first order in \hbar . We will denote any such terms as *counterterms*, irrespective of their roles in the quantization of the field theory. Clearly, some choices of counterterms will lead to the same S-matrix, while other choices will yield discrepancies proportional to positive powers of \hbar .

Generally, counterterms can restore or break unitarity (often due to a broken gauge symmetry) as well as desirable symmetries such as global symmetry or supersymmetry. If unitarity is broken, we usually regard the theory and the resulting S-matrix as pathological. We note that as usual in the context of CK duality and the double copy, we will merely be interested in the integrands of loop diagrams. Up to renormalizability and consistency of our field theory, we can therefore safely ignore all questions about regularization and renormalization. As we will explain in Section 3.9, ignoring the counterterms is harmless for most purposes.

Despite these complications, the equivalence theorem of quantum field theory still allows us to consider very general field redefinitions. Consider an action functional $S[\phi]$ depending on some general field ϕ^I with *I* a DeWitt index.¹⁰ The generating functional reads as

$$Z[J] = \int \mathcal{D}\phi \ \mu(\phi) \ e^{\frac{i}{\hbar}(S[\phi] + J_I \phi^I)} , \qquad (3.12)$$

⁹ In general, there are subtleties when comparing the \hbar expansion (whose leading order is the classical limit) with the loop counting (whose leading order is the tree level), cf. e.g. [50–52] and e.g. [53]. The class of theories that we consider, however, are massless theories where every *n*-ary vertex comes with (n - 2)th power of a coupling constant. Under these assumptions, in the perturbative regime (hence ignoring bound states, confinement, etc.) on a flat trivial classical background, these subtleties evaporate.

¹⁰ Recall that DeWitt indices bundle the space-time coordinate *x* (or, after a Fourier transform, momentum) and all other required indices for field species, Poincaré representations, global and local symmetry representations, etc., as one might in a condensed-matter context.

where $\mu(\phi)$ is the measure arising from the Hamiltonian form of the path integral, cf. [54, Section 9.3]. In the case of theories with canonical kinematic terms, the measure $\mu(\phi)$ is simply a constant that is absorbed in the normalization of Z[0], and thus it can be dropped. Furthermore, after a field redefinition $\phi = F(\tilde{\phi})$, we obtain the action $S[\phi] = S[F(\tilde{\phi})]$ with a corresponding generating functional

$$\tilde{Z}[J] = \int \mathcal{D}\tilde{\phi} \;\tilde{\mu}(\tilde{\phi}) \; \mathrm{e}^{\frac{\mathrm{i}}{\hbar}(S[F(\tilde{\phi})] + J_I \tilde{\phi}^I)} \tag{3.13a}$$

with

$$\tilde{\mu}(\tilde{\phi}) = \mu(\phi) \det\left(\frac{\delta F(\tilde{\phi})}{\delta\phi}\right) \,. \tag{3.13b}$$

We note that this is almost the generating functional Z[J] after the coordinate change $\phi^I = F^I(\tilde{\phi})$ except for a discrepancy in the source terms: we have $J_I \tilde{\phi}^I$ in (3.13), but the coordinate change on (3.12) produces $J_I F^I(\tilde{\phi})$. As far as the S-matrix is concerned, however, this discrepancy is irrelevant because we have to apply the Lehmann–Symanzik–Zimmermann reduction formula [55], and both $\tilde{\phi}^I$ and $F(\tilde{\phi}^I)$ are valid interpolating fields,¹¹ cf. e.g. the discussion in [56, Section 5]. More explicitly, the S-matrix is obtained as a time-ordered exponential of derivatives of Z[J] with respect to J at J = 0, cf. e.g. [57, Section 9.2]. Since $Z[0] = \tilde{Z}[0]$, it follows that the S-matrix only changes up to a possible wave function renormalization. The correlators, on the other hand, are not protected by this argument.¹²

Let us therefore consider the effect of field redefinitions on correlators more carefully. We will be interested in field redefinitions of the form

$$F^{I}(\tilde{\phi}) = \tilde{\phi}^{I} + g G^{I}(\tilde{\phi}) , \qquad (3.14)$$

where G^{I} is analytic in the coupling constant g, such that all positive powers of g are treated as interaction terms in perturbation theory.

For local G^{I} that depend analytically on the field ϕ^{I} and its derivatives, the situation is uncontroversial. One can use the usual Faddeev–Popov trick and exponentiate the determinant arising from the field redefinition as a functional integral over ghost fields,

$$\det\left(\mathbb{1} + g\frac{\delta G}{\delta\phi}\right) = \int \mathcal{D}\bar{c} \,\mathcal{D}c \,e^{\frac{i}{\hbar}\left(\bar{c}_{I}c^{I} + g\bar{c}_{I}\frac{\delta G^{I}}{\delta\phi^{J}}c^{J}\right)} \,. \tag{3.15}$$

The propagator between the ghosts is the identity, and the interaction vertex is a polynomial in the momenta by locality. The ghost loops then vanish in dimensional regularization [59], see also the discussion in [60, Section 2].

For our discussion, however, we need field redefinitions of the form (3.14) with non-local functionals G^{I} . Specifically, G^{I} may contain factors

$$\frac{1}{\Box}\mathcal{O}(x) = \int d^d y \,\Delta(x - y)\mathcal{O}(y) \tag{3.16a}$$

with

$$\Box \Delta(x - y) = \delta^{(d)}(x - y) , \qquad (3.16b)$$

¹¹ I.e. interpolating between the free and the interacting regimes.

¹² We note that there is a more general approach [58] towards the coupling $J_I \phi^I$ that fixes also this difference.

where O(x) is an expression local in the fields. We can still re-exponentiate the determinant arising from the field redefinition as in (3.15), but now we expect in general a non-vanishing contribution. This contribution will be proportional to a positive power of \hbar , which clearly identifies it as a non-local counterterm that will have to be added to the naively field-redefined action.

The non-local nature of this counterterm is certainly unusual: it is incompatible with multiplicative renormalization, where we expect counterterms to be of the same forms as the terms in the bare Lagrangian. In the additive or Bogoliubov–Parasiuk–Hepp–Zimmermann renormalization scheme, however, this is not an issue. Moreover, such non-local terms are familiar from quantizing gauge theories in axial gauges such as the light-cone gauge. The problem with non-local terms is that they may destroy locality and unitarity (by introducing unphysical poles) of the S-matrix. In the case at hand, however, we already know that the quantum field theory is local, unitary, gauge invariant, and renormalizable in a different parameterization. These properties then translate in an evident way via the field redefinition, provided we add the non-local countert-erm arising from the additional ghost loops.¹³ Comparing the renormalization before and after the field redefinition, we have the same set of counterterms related by a field redefinition up to the additional non-local counterterms arising from the Jacobian determinants.

One may worry that the non-local field redefinition, while preserving renormalizability and unitary, somehow does not lead to a quantum equivalent theory. In [59, Section 10.4], it is shown diagrammatically¹⁴ that the insertion of the ghost terms cancels the additional contributions arising from the field redefinition and that quantum equivalence indeed persists.

Observation 3.2. Non-local field redefinitions lead to physically equivalent field theories, which will require the addition of non-local counterterms to the renormalized action. These counterterms, however, neither lead to anomalies nor affect the renormalizability of the theory.

This observation is essentially self-evident from our discussion in Section 3.4: field theories that are related by general field redefinitions are certainly semi-classically equivalent, and therefore they admit a choice of quantization such that their S-matrices agree.

Besides field redefinitions, we could also introduce or integrate out auxiliary fields in order to produce equivalent actions. A specialization of this transformation will be the subject of the following section.

3.6. Strictification

A standard technique in the theory of scattering amplitudes arises from the following observation.

Observation 3.3. Any field theory can be reformulated such that all interaction vertices are cubic.

Abstractly, this is a corollary, cf. [15] for details, of the strictification theorem for homotopy algebras [62,63]. More concretely, we can blow up interaction vertices by inserting auxiliary

 $^{^{13}}$ An interesting example in this context for the opposite phenomenon is the curing of the gauge anomaly in axial quantum electrodynamics by a non-local counterterm [61]. This counterterm then violates unitarity.

¹⁴ That is, purely combinatorially, without assuming the existence of a well-defined path integral.

fields, as we shall show in the following. See also [12] for an example in the context of the double copy.

In many situations, fields carry internal labels that are connected at interaction vertices by sets of cubic structure constants. This is certainly the case for Yang–Mills theory coupled to matter, where the structure constants are those of a Lie algebra or those of a Lie algebra action on a particular representation. This internal structure then automatically induces a preferred way of blowing up a vertex. For example,

$$\mathbf{f}_{ab}{}^{f}\mathbf{f}_{fcg}\mathbf{f}_{de}{}^{g}A^{a}B^{b}C^{c}D^{d}E^{e}$$
(3.17a)

for some structure constants f_{ab}^{c} and fields A, \ldots, E is pictorially represented as



For each internal line *i* in each blown up interaction vertex, we then introduce a pair (G_i, \overline{G}_i) of auxiliary fields, resulting in a Lagrangian with exclusively cubic interaction vertices. In the above case, for example, we would use

$$\bar{G}_{1a}G_1^a + \bar{G}_{2a}G_2^a + \mathfrak{f}_{ab}{}^f A^a B^b \bar{G}_{1f} + \mathfrak{f}_{fcg}G_1^f C^c G_2^g + \mathfrak{f}_{de}{}^g \bar{G}_{2g} D^d E^e .$$
(3.18)

Because such a strictification is undone by integrating out the auxiliary fields that appear purely algebraically and at most quadratically, strictification produces a quantum equivalent field theory in which all scattering amplitudes agree.

For our purposes, we will also need to strictify non-local actions of the form

$$E_1^M \frac{1}{\Box} E_M^2 , \qquad (3.19)$$

where E_1 and E_2 are polynomials in fields and their derivatives and M is some multi-index. This can be done by introducing auxiliary fields as follows:

$$-G^{M}\Box\bar{G}_{M} + G^{M}E_{M}^{2} + E_{1}^{M}\bar{G}_{M} .$$
(3.20)

Because the strictified theory is weakly semi-classically equivalent to the original theory, quantum equivalence of both theories is immediate. Explicitly, it is clear from the perturbative expansion in terms of Feynman diagrams that there are no new loops formed by auxiliary fields; this is discussed in some more detail in [15].

When strictifying a full Batalin–Vilkovisky (BV) action, one must take into account the gauge transformations of the auxiliary fields. These are deduced from their on-shell gauge transformations, and the results are expressions that are cubic and higher in the fields. As a consequence, the BV action cannot be fully strictified for the auxiliary fields by simply blowing up vertices. Fortunately, this is also not needed for our argument. We note, however, that one can use the full machinery of homotopy algebras, leading to an enlargement of the field space to the loops on this field space. For further details, see [15].

We can thus rewrite any field theory in the form

$$S[\Phi] = \frac{1}{2} \mathsf{G}_{IJ} \Phi^{I} \Phi^{J} + \frac{1}{3!} \mathsf{F}_{IJK} \Phi^{I} \Phi^{J} \Phi^{K} , \qquad (3.21)$$

where I, J are DeWitt indices encoding all field labels, including particle species and position. The structure constants G_{IJ} and F_{IJK} encode the free action and the interaction terms, respectively. As usual, we perform all summations and integrations over repeated indices.

3.7. Actions with manifest color-kinematics duality

First, let us make the following observation:

Observation 3.4. Given a field theory with CK-dual tree-level scattering amplitudes, we can always find a corresponding action whose Feynman diagrams yield a CK-dual parameterization of the tree-level scattering amplitudes.

For Yang–Mills theory, this observation was already made in [21], and in [13] a general algorithm for the construction of the relevant action (with an implicit reparameterization of *n*-ary interaction vertices in terms of cubic vertices) was given. In the case of a generic CK-dual theory, we can construct the desired action using the following straightforward algorithm:

- (i) Consider a perturbative quantum field theory given by an action principle *S* and tree-level scattering amplitudes that permit a CK-dual parameterization; choose one such parameterization. The fields will have some internal labels (e.g. color or flavor labels), and there will be a set of structure constants in interaction terms. We explicitly allow terms in *S* that vanish once algebraic relations for these structure constants (e.g. anti-symmetry and the Jacobi identity of the Lie algebra structure constants as well as symmetry and invariance of the metric) are taken into account. Set $S_3 = S$, where S_n denotes the action with CK duality manifest up to *n* points. Now proceed with the algorithm starting at n = 4.
- (ii) The *n*-point tree Feynman diagrams produced by S_{n-1} naturally partition the *n*-point tree scattering amplitude into pieces corresponding to different pole structures produced by propagators corresponding to internal edges. Compare these partitions to the CK-dual parameterization of the *n*-point scattering amplitudes. The sum of the differences must vanish, as the tree-level scattering amplitudes must agree.
- (iii) Add the (vanishing) sum of the differences to the action S_{n-1} as an *n*-point vertex, producing the action S_n . The *m*-point tree Feynman diagrams produced by S_n then agree with those in the CK-dual parameterization of the *m*-point scattering amplitudes for all $m \leq n$.
- (iv) If we have reached the maximal order that is of relevance for the scattering amplitudes we are interested in, halt. Otherwise, increment n, and go back to (ii).

We note that the form of the action S_n automatically comes with a preferred choice of strictification, which we can readily perform. The Feynman diagrams of the strictified action are then literally the cubic trees of the CK-dual parameterization of the scattering amplitudes with each cubic vertex and interaction vertex.

We will only ever be interested in *n*-point, *L*-loop scattering amplitudes for finite *n* and *L*, allowing us to ignore interaction vertices beyond order n + 2L. For our purposes, the above algorithm thus completes after finitely many steps.

Using the above algorithm, we can specialize our Observation 3.4 a bit further:

Observation 3.5. Given a field theory with a CK-dual parameterization of all its tree-level scattering amplitudes and an action whose Feynman diagrams produce this parameterization up to

n points, we can add vanishing terms to this action such that the Feynman diagrams produce this parameterization up to n + 1 points.

We will present the lowest order terms arising from our algorithm for the case of Yang–Mills theory in Section 5.5.

3.8. Loop integrands

As mentioned in the discussion of CK duality in Section 3.1, the notion of loop integrand is unphysical and not uniquely defined. Let us therefore briefly consider how they arise and what the implications of quantum equivalence are.

Given a particular action, we can evidently read off the corresponding Feynman rules and produce the expressions corresponding to Feynman diagrams involving loops. Working in momentum space, we will encounter a momentum integral for each individual loop, and the loop integrands will be rational functions with poles at the locations of propagators.

Performing a field redefinition, however, the loop integrands will change. The question

Question 3.6. Do the loop integrands of a theory satisfy CK duality?

Should therefore be replaced by the refinement

Question 3.7. *Is there a formulation of the theory such that the resulting loop integrands satisfy CK duality?*

The need for this refinement should not be surprising and is similar to the fact that there are many ways of strictifying, i.e. rewriting the action in terms of exclusively cubic interaction vertices, even though most of these will not produce manifestly CK-dual parameterizations of the tree-level scattering amplitudes.

Concretely, we note again that the fundamental physical object of a perturbative field theory is the S-matrix \mathscr{S} . We assume that we are given the expansion of the S-matrix in powers of \hbar as in (3.11) so that we can extract a classical limit, implying a family of actions belonging to semi-classically equivalent field theories. From our discussion in Section 3.4 it is then clear that, for these actions, there are choices of quantization that recover the full, original S-matrix \mathscr{S} . We can thus reword Question 3.7 more precisely:

Question 3.8. Given the S-matrix \mathscr{S} of a theory, is there a renormalizable classical action that reproduces the classical limit \mathscr{S}_0 , possibly as a restriction of its full tree-level S-matrix, and that allows for a quantization such that the resulting loop-level scattering amplitude integrands satisfy CK duality?

Starting from a concrete action that leads to the S-matrix \mathscr{S} , this question merely amounts to a parameterization of the field space in the vicinity of the vacuum which we use for quantization. This parameterization or coordinatization is evidently not unique – different parameterizations are linked by field redefinitions or coordinate changes – and we end up with the following further specialization:

Question 3.9. *Given an action functional S, is there a weakly semi-classically equivalent action*¹⁵ *such that the resulting Feynman diagram expansion produces CK-dual loop integrands?*

It is this last question that we will answer affirmatively for a number of field theories.

3.9. Potential absence of unitarity in loop integrands

As stated in Section 2, we will use a sequence of potentially non-local field redefinitions in order to rephrase our BRST action in a manifestly CK-dual form. These field redefinitions may introduce Jacobians into the path integral, which we will drop. This may break BRST invariance of the path integral measure when dealing with gauge theories. More fundamentally, unitarity may also be broken. The question is now whether this is a problem, and the answer depends largely on whether one wants to study CK duality in its own right or as a means for the double copy.

Relevance of unitarity Let us briefly recall why unitarity of loop integrands is so ubiquitous in the usual discussion of CK duality.

- (i) It is clear that the S-matrix of a physically meaningful theory must be unitary as to be compatible with the usual probabilistic interpretation.
- (ii) Many works on amplitudes start from an ansatz for the amplitudes or integrands of a field theory. In order to verify that the ansatz is valid and in particular that it belongs indeed to the field theory under consideration, agreement on unitarity cuts is verified.
- (iii) There is the above-mentioned proof [21] that CK duality of the integrands implies the validity of the double copy prescription, which is based on unitarity methods. The same holds for establishing CK duality at the tree level.
- (iv) It is more convenient to work with unitary integrands, both because of the tools available and because of the computational simplicity.
- (v) One of the key practical goals for considering CK duality and double copy at the loop level is to study the UV behavior of supergravity theories, cf. [24]. That is, the focus lies on finding out whether potential counterterms are absent or not. One may expect that the important cancellations originate from unitarity.

We can now show that these points are circumvented from our perspective on CK duality.

- (i) It is clear that unitarity of the S-matrix is indispensable. As stressed in the previous section, however, we are concerned with unphysical objects (the BRST action and loop integrands) which require renormalization to be turned into meaningful quantities. For that reason, the existence of a unitarity restoring counterterms is sufficient, which will be guaranteed in our formalism.
- (ii) We will never work with an ansatz for an amplitude or an integrand. Our amplitudes and integrands arise from the Feynman rules of a field theory action principle, which is manifestly classically equivalent to the field theory we are interested in. There are no validity checks to be performed.

¹⁵ I.e. an action arising from S by introducing auxiliary fields and performing field redefinitions.

- (iii) We are interested in establishing the double copy at the loop level, and for this we have an independent proof that merely relies on the validity of the double copy at the tree level. Our proof is independent on how the tree-level validity is demonstrated.
- (iv) We currently study the computational simplicity of our framework from a homotopy algebraic perspective, and our results so far are very encouraging [64]. They seem to imply that, particularly at higher loop, the non-unitary action perspective may be simpler.
- (v) There is evidence that a CK-dual set of loop level integrands for ordinary Yang–Mills theory with all ideally desired properties does not exist and one has to compromise. Consider e.g. [16], where full CK duality was relaxed to CK duality on a spanning set of generalized unitarity cuts of the amplitude. The question is now which property is more relevant for identifying cancellations between loop integrands and thus for the absence of counterterms. One may argue [64] that gravity is properly regularized within string theory and string theory exhibits our kind of loop level CK duality. Therefore, it may be the latter and not unitarity which ought to be preserved when dropping desired properties from field theory integrands.
- (vi) Our recent results [17] strongly suggest that for particular field theories, such as $\mathcal{N} = 4$ super Yang–Mills theory, there is an implementation of our algorithm that neither breaks BRST symmetry nor unitarity.

Recovering the counterterms after the double copy Points (iii) and (v) are the crucial ones, and the key question is whether one can make statements about the UV structure of the double copied supergravity theory working with our non-unitary formulation. Let us therefore sketch a way of discriminating between unitarity-restoring counterterms and 'true' counterterms that need to be inserted in order to make supergravity finite also in a unitary formulation.

First, we note that, from the raw double-copied BRST action, the unitarity-restoring counterterms are trivially recovered. Having integrated out the auxiliary fields, suppose that the double-copied action contains a non-local term of the form $\Box h \mathcal{O}$ where \mathcal{O} is some non-local operator. This non-local term can be removed by a field redefinition of the form $h \mapsto h + \alpha \mathcal{O}$ for some coefficient α . (This will produce more non-local terms at higher order which are dealt with iteratively.) Such redefinitions then correspond to the Jacobian counterterms that are required to restore unitarity of the raw double-copied action, modulo any Jacobians corresponding to local field redefinitions (which are irrelevant, as they are automatically removed in dimensional regularization, for example). The other type of non-local terms that can appear in the double-copied action are those proportional to e.g. $\partial_{\mu} h^{\mu}{}_{\nu}$, originating from non-local terms in the gauge-fixing sector of Yang–Mills theory; such terms correspond to non-local terms in the gauge-fixing sector of gravity and, as such, do not necessitate Jacobians.

Thus, we do not have to refer to the action explicitly to identify which apparent UV divergences are actually due to Jacobian counterterms and which are due to 'real' divergences requiring 'true' counterterms. Any divergences arising from a term in the numerator proportional to p^2 , where p is the momentum through an internal edge, is due to a possibly non-local term in the action that can be canceled by a field redefinition. In this way, one can determine whether a given gravity loop diagram 'really' diverges and requires 'true' counterterms in a way that accords with traditional methods.

Altogether, we believe that the advantages of having a manifestly CK-dual BRST action as an organizing principle at our disposal is well worth the slight disadvantages of working with integrands that do not manifest the unitarity of the scattering amplitudes.

4. Example: the non-linear sigma model

As in [15], let us start with a discussion of the non-linear sigma model, also known as the principal chiral model, to illustrate our construction lifting on-shell tree-level CK duality to the loop level. This model, despite its simplicity, provides a good description of mesons in the regime where their masses can be neglected.

4.1. Field theoretic setup

Consider *d*-dimensional Minkowski space $\mathbb{M}^d := \mathbb{R}^{1,d-1}$ equipped with the mostly-plus metric $(\eta_{\mu\nu}) = \operatorname{diag}(-1, 1, \dots, 1)$ with $\mu, \nu, \dots = 0, 1, \dots, d-1$ and coordinates x^{μ} together with a semi-simple compact matrix Lie group G. The kinematical data of the non-linear sigma model on G are maps $g : \mathbb{M}^d \to G$, which yield the flat current $g^{-1}\partial_{\mu}g$, that takes values in the Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} of G. With respect to the anti-Hermitian basis \mathbf{e}_a of \mathfrak{g} with $a, b, \dots = 1, 2, \dots, \dim(\mathfrak{g})$, we introduce structure constants by $[\mathbf{e}_a, \mathbf{e}_b] =: f_{ab}{}^c \mathbf{e}_c$ with [-, -] the Lie bracket on \mathfrak{g} , and $\langle \mathbf{e}_a, \mathbf{e}_b \rangle := -\operatorname{tr}(\mathbf{e}_a \mathbf{e}_b) = g_{ab}$ with tr the matrix trace. The corresponding action reads as

$$S^{\text{NLSM}} = -\frac{1}{2\lambda^2} \int d^d x \, (g^{-1}\partial_\mu g)_a (g^{-1}\partial^\mu g)^a \,, \tag{4.1}$$

where λ is a coupling constant of mass dimension $1 - \frac{d}{2}$. This action is invariant under the global left–right G-action $g \mapsto g_{L}^{-1}gg_{R}$ for $g_{L,R} \in G$.

Using the exponential parameterization¹⁶ $g := \exp(\lambda \phi)$ for $\phi \colon \mathbb{M}^d \to \mathfrak{g}$ and setting $\mathrm{ad}_{\lambda\phi}(-) := \lambda[\phi, -]$, the formula

$$g^{-1}\partial_{\mu}g = \frac{1 - e^{-\mathrm{ad}_{\lambda\phi}}}{\mathrm{ad}_{\lambda\phi}}(\lambda\partial_{\mu}\phi) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^n}{(n+1)!} \lambda^{n+1} \mathrm{ad}_{\phi}^n(\partial_{\mu}\phi)$$
(4.2)

allows us to rewrite (4.1) as

$$S^{\text{NLSM}} = \int d^d x \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{\lambda^{2n}}{(2n+2)!} \operatorname{tr} \left\{ \partial_{\mu} \phi \operatorname{ad}_{\phi}^{2n} (\partial^{\mu} \phi) \right\}.$$
(4.3)

Because of the evident symmetry $\phi \mapsto -\phi$ which, in turn, corresponds to the symmetry $g \mapsto g^{-1}$ of (4.1), there are only interaction terms (and, correspondingly, Feynman vertices) of even degrees in ϕ , each of which contains exactly two derivatives.

4.2. Example: the four-point scattering amplitude

Before discussing the general case, let us consider the four-point tree-level scattering amplitude as it nicely illustrates the key idea. Explicitly, the first two terms in the action (4.3) are

$$S^{\text{NLSM}} = -\frac{1}{2} \int d^d x \, \partial_\mu \phi_a \partial^\mu \phi^a - \frac{\lambda^2}{4!} \int d^d x \, f_{ab}{}^e f_{cde} \phi^a \partial_\mu \phi^b \phi^c \partial^\mu \phi^d + \cdots , \qquad (4.4)$$

where we used the shorthand $f_{abc} := f_{ab}{}^d g_{dc}$, which is totally anti-symmetric. Hence, upon taking all the momenta incoming, the four-point tree-level correlator is

¹⁶ Another often used parameterization in this context is the Cayley parameterization, cf. e.g. [65].

Nuclear Physics B 989 (2023) 116144

$$\mathscr{C}_{4,0} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & & & \\ & &$$

and analogously to scattering amplitudes, we can introduce (off-shell) kinematic and color numerators

$$\mathscr{C}_{4,0} = \frac{i\lambda^2}{4!} \Big[\underbrace{f^{a_1a_2b} f_b^{a_3a_4}}_{=:c_{s_{12}}} \underbrace{(s_{13} + s_{24} - s_{14} - s_{23})}_{=:\frac{2n_{s_{12}}}{s_{12}}} \\ + \underbrace{f^{a_1ba_4} f_b^{a_2a_3}}_{=:\frac{2n_{s_{14}}}{s_{14}}} \underbrace{(s_{13} + s_{24} - s_{12} - s_{34})}_{=:\frac{2n_{s_{14}}}{s_{14}}} \\ + \underbrace{f^{a_1ba_3} f_b^{a_4a_2}}_{=:\frac{2n_{s_{14}}}{s_{13}}} \underbrace{(s_{12} + s_{34} - s_{14} - s_{23})}_{=:\frac{2n_{s_{13}}}{s_{13}}} \Big] \\ = \frac{i\lambda^2}{2 \cdot 3!} \left(\frac{c_{s_{12}}n_{s_{12}}}{s_{12}} + \frac{c_{s_{14}}n_{s_{14}}}{s_{14}} + \frac{c_{s_{13}}n_{s_{13}}}{s_{13}} \right),$$

$$(4.5b)$$

where $s_{ij} := (p_i + p_j)^2$ for i = 1, ..., 4 are the usual Mandelstam variables. Using momentum conservation $\sum_{i=1}^{4} p_i = 0$, we obtain

$$\mathsf{n}_{s_{12}} = s_{12}(s_{13} - s_{14}), \quad \mathsf{n}_{s_{14}} = s_{14}(s_{13} - s_{12}), \quad \mathsf{n}_{s_{13}} = s_{13}(s_{12} - s_{14}).$$
 (4.6)

Evidently, the kinematic numerators (4.6) satisfy

$$\mathbf{n}_{s_{12}} - \mathbf{n}_{s_{14}} - \mathbf{n}_{s_{13}} = 0 , \qquad (4.7)$$

and likewise, by the Jacobi identity, we also have

$$\mathbf{c}_{s_{12}} - \mathbf{c}_{s_{14}} - \mathbf{c}_{s_{13}} = f^{ba_1 a_2} f_b^{a_3 a_4} + f^{ba_1 a_3} f_b^{a_4 a_2} + f^{ba_1 a_4} f_b^{a_2 a_3} = 0.$$
(4.8)

The tree-level scattering amplitude $\mathscr{A}_{4,0}$ is obtained by putting the external momenta p_1, \ldots, p_4 on shell. Even without explicitly introducing strictification auxiliary fields, we see that $\mathscr{A}_{4,0}$ can be understood as a sum over cubic graphs, and both $\mathscr{A}_{4,0}$ and $\mathscr{C}_{4,0}$ enjoy CK duality. CK duality at four points is already manifest in the standard action.

However, we can further improve our action to obtain the final line in (4.5b) directly from the Feynman diagrams. When expressing the scattering amplitude in Mandelstam variables, we have effectively used the fact that terms containing squared momenta, p_i^2 for i = 1, ..., 4, mutually cancel from the expressions. This is similar to what happens in the case of Yang–Mills theory, where the CK-compliant form¹⁷ is a result of suitably adding terms to the Lagrangian which vanish due to the Jacobi identity [12,13]. In order to see what terms we need in the present case, we rewrite (4.4) as

¹⁷ Off shell at four points and on shell beyond four points at the tree level.

L. Borsten, H. Kim, B. Jurčo et al.

$$S_4^{\text{NLSM}} = \frac{1}{2} \int d^d x \, \phi_a \Box \phi^a$$

$$- \frac{\lambda^2}{2 \cdot 4!} \int d^d x \, f_{ab}{}^e f_{cde} \phi^a \phi^c \left[\Box (\phi^b \phi^d) - \phi^d \Box \phi^b - \phi^b \Box \phi^d \right] + \cdots,$$

$$(4.9)$$

which, using the anti-symmetry $f_{ab}{}^c = -f_{ba}{}^c$ of the structure constants, we can simplify to

$$S_4^{\text{NLSM}} = \frac{1}{2} \int d^d x \, \phi_a \,\Box \phi^a - \frac{\lambda^2}{2 \cdot 4!} \int d^d x \, f_{ab}{}^e f_{cde} \phi^a \phi^c \,\Box (\phi^b \phi^d) + \cdots \,.$$
(4.10)

The four-point tree-level correlator is now manifestly of the form

$$\mathscr{C}_{4,0} = \frac{i\lambda^2}{4!} \Big[\mathsf{c}_{s_{12}}(s_{13} + s_{24} - s_{14} - s_{23}) + \mathsf{c}_{s_{14}}(s_{13} + s_{24} - s_{12} - s_{34}) \\ + \mathsf{c}_{s_{13}}(s_{12} + s_{34} - s_{14} - s_{23}) \Big],$$
(4.11)

where the color numerators $c_{s_{ij}}$ are defined as in (4.5) and the s_{ij} are again the Mandelstam variables. Hence, contrary to the case of Yang–Mills theory, where the vanishing of the extra terms in the action is guaranteed by the Jacobi identity, the vanishing in (4.9) is due to the anti-symmetry of the structure constants f_{ab}^{c} .

4.3. Lifting on-shell to off-shell color-kinematics duality

To illustrate our procedure that lifts on-shell CK duality off shell by field redefinitions, let us assume that we started not from S^{NLSM} , but from the following action, which is semi-classically equivalent to S^{NLSM} and satisfies on-shell CK-duality:

$$S_{4}^{\text{NLSM}'} = S_{4}^{\text{NLSM}} + \lambda^{2} \int d^{d}x \left(\underbrace{f_{abc} f_{de}{}^{a} \phi^{b} (\Box \phi^{c}) \partial_{\mu} \phi^{d} \Box \partial^{\mu} \phi^{e}}_{=:\mathscr{L}_{4}'} + \underbrace{\frac{1}{2} f_{abc} f_{de}{}^{a} \phi^{b} (\Box \phi^{c}) \phi^{d} \Box^{2} \phi^{e}}_{=:\mathscr{L}_{4}''} \right).$$

$$(4.12)$$

The two additional contributions to the original correlator (4.5) are

$$-i\lambda^{2} \left[\underbrace{f^{a_{1}a_{2}b} f_{b}^{a_{3}a_{4}}}_{=:c_{s_{12}}} \underbrace{((p_{1}^{2} - p_{2}^{2})(p_{3}^{2} - p_{4}^{2})(p_{1} \cdot p_{2} + p_{3} \cdot p_{4}))}_{=:-\frac{n_{s_{12}}'}{2\cdot 3!} s_{12}} + \underbrace{f^{a_{1}ba_{4}} f_{b}^{a_{2}a_{3}}}_{=:c_{s_{14}}} \underbrace{((p_{1}^{2} - p_{4}^{2})(p_{3}^{2} - p_{2}^{2})(p_{1} \cdot p_{4} + p_{3} \cdot p_{2}))}_{=:-\frac{n_{s_{14}}'}{2\cdot 3!s_{14}}} = :-\frac{n_{s_{14}}'}{2\cdot 3!s_{14}} = :-\frac{n_{s_{14}}'}{2\cdot 3!s_{14}} = :-\frac{n_{s_{13}}'}{2\cdot 3!s_{13}} = :-\frac{n_{s_{13}}'}{2\cdot 3!s_{13}} = :-\frac{n_{s_{13}}'}{2\cdot 3!s_{13}} + \frac{c_{s_{13}}n_{s_{14}}'}{s_{12}} + \frac{c_{s_{13}}n_{s_{13}}'}{s_{13}} \right)$$

$$(4.13a)$$

and

$$-\frac{i\lambda^{2}}{2}\Big[\underbrace{f^{a_{1}a_{2}b}f_{b}^{a_{3}a_{4}}}_{=:c_{s_{12}}} \times \underbrace{(p_{1}^{2}p_{3}^{2}(p_{1}^{2}+p_{3}^{2})-p_{1}^{2}p_{4}^{2}(p_{1}^{2}+p_{4}^{2})-p_{2}^{2}p_{3}^{2}(p_{2}^{2}+p_{3}^{2})+p_{2}^{2}p_{4}^{2}(p_{2}^{2}+p_{4}^{2}))}_{=:-\frac{n_{s_{12}}^{s_{12}}}$$

$$+\underbrace{f^{a_{1}ba_{4}}f_{b}^{a_{2}a_{3}}}_{=:c_{s_{14}}} \times \underbrace{(p_{1}^{2}p_{3}^{2}(p_{1}^{2}+p_{3}^{2})-p_{1}^{2}p_{2}^{2}(p_{1}^{2}+p_{2}^{2})-p_{3}^{2}p_{4}^{2}(p_{3}^{2}+p_{4}^{2})+p_{2}^{2}p_{4}^{2}(p_{2}^{2}+p_{4}^{2}))}_{=:-\frac{n_{s_{14}}^{s_{14}}}}$$

$$+\underbrace{f^{a_{1}ba_{3}}f_{b}^{a_{4}a_{2}}}_{=:c_{s_{13}}} \times \underbrace{(p_{1}^{2}p_{2}^{2}(p_{1}^{2}+p_{2}^{2})-p_{1}^{2}p_{4}^{2}(p_{1}^{2}+p_{4}^{2})-p_{2}^{2}p_{3}^{2}(p_{2}^{2}+p_{3}^{2})+p_{3}^{2}p_{4}^{2}(p_{3}^{2}+p_{4}^{2}))}_{=:-\frac{n_{s_{14}}^{s_{14}}}}$$

$$=\underbrace{i\lambda^{2}}{2\cdot3!}\left(\frac{c_{s_{12}}n_{s_{12}}'}{s_{12}}+\frac{c_{s_{14}}n_{s_{14}}'}{s_{14}}+\frac{c_{s_{13}}n_{s_{13}}'}{s_{13}}\right),$$
(4.13b)

coming from \mathscr{L}'_4 and \mathscr{L}''_4 , respectively, where again the s_{ij} are the Mandelstam variables. On shell, the contributions $n'_{s_{ij}}$ and $n''_{s_{ij}}$ vanish, so that the kinematic Jacobi identity (4.7) is not modified. Off shell, we have

$$-(\mathsf{n}'_{s_{12}} - \mathsf{n}'_{s_{14}} - \mathsf{n}'_{s_{13}}) = 12(p_1 + p_2)^2 [(p_1^2 - p_2^2)(p_3^2 - p_4^2)(p_1 \cdot p_2 + p_3 \cdot p_4)] - 12(p_1 + p_4)^2 [(p_1^2 - p_4^2)(p_3^2 - p_2^2)(p_1 \cdot p_4 + p_3 \cdot p_2)] (4.14a) - 12(p_1 + p_3)^2 [(p_1^2 - p_3^2)(p_2^2 - p_4^2)(p_1 \cdot p_3 + p_2 \cdot p_4)]$$

and

$$- (n_{s_{12}}'' - n_{s_{14}}'' - n_{s_{13}}'')$$

$$= 6(p_1 + p_2)^2 [p_1^2 p_3^2 (p_1^2 + p_3^2) - p_1^2 p_4^2 (p_1^2 + p_4^2) - p_2^2 p_3^2 (p_2^2 + p_3^2) + p_2^2 p_4^2 (p_2^2 + p_4^2)]$$

$$- 6(p_1 + p_4)^2 [p_1^2 p_3^2 (p_1^2 + p_3^2) - p_1^2 p_2^2 (p_1^2 + p_2^2) - p_3^2 p_4^2 (p_3^2 + p_4^2) + p_2^2 p_4^2 (p_2^2 + p_4^2)]$$

$$- 6(p_1 + p_3)^2 [p_1^2 p_2^2 (p_1^2 + p_2^2) - p_1^2 p_4^2 (p_1^2 + p_4^2) - p_2^2 p_3^2 (p_2^2 + p_3^2) + p_3^2 p_4^2 (p_3^2 + p_4^2)] .$$

$$(4.14b)$$

Summing the terms in (4.14) and using momentum conservation $p_4 = -p_1 - p_2 - p_3$, we obtain

$$-(n'_{s_{12}} - n'_{s_{14}} - n'_{s_{13}}) - (n''_{s_{12}} - n''_{s_{14}} - n''_{s_{13}})$$

$$= 12s_{12}^2(p_1^2 - p_2^2)(s_{12} + s_{23} + s_{13} - p_1^2 - p_2^2 - 2p_3^2)$$

$$- 12s_{23}^2(p_3^2 - p_2^2)(s_{12} + s_{23} + s_{13} - 2p_1^2 - p_2^2 - p_3^2)$$

$$- 12s_{13}^2(p_1^2 - p_3^2)(s_{12} + s_{23} + s_{13} - p_1^2 - 2p_2^2 - p_3^2),$$
(4.15)

which is generically non-vanishing, rendering the kinematic Jacobi identity invalid.

In our prescription, we now perform the appropriate field redefinition to fix the failure of the kinematic Jacobi identity, which is here the inverse of the field redefinition

$$\phi^a \mapsto \phi^a + \lambda f_{bc}{}^a \phi^b \Box \phi^c , \qquad (4.16)$$

linking S_{4}^{NLSM} to $S_{4}^{\text{NLSM'}}$.

Altogether, we saw an example of a situation in which the kinematic Jacobi identity is valid on shell but violated off shell by terms containing \Box . These terms could be absorbed in a field redefinition. This neatly captures the basic intuition that off-shell failures of CK duality are due to physically irrelevant terms that may be encoded in the action by taking advantage of its redundancies. More precisely, for an analytic action any failure of CK duality due to any off-shell extension of the S-matrix can be repaired by introducing new vertices in the action that are invisible for on-shell field configurations, i.e. those fields ϕ satisfying $\Box \phi = 0$. These vertices are necessarily proportional to $\Box \phi$ and, thus, may be realized through the kinetic term $\phi \Box \phi$ by a field redefinition.

4.4. Lifting on-shell color-kinematics duality to the loop level

With this intuition in mind, let us now present the general algorithm that lifts on-shell treelevel CK duality to the loop level, up to potential counterterms. This becomes mostly straightforward with the observations we made in Section 3. Recall that on-shell CK duality of tree-level scattering amplitudes of the non-linear sigma model has been established in [66].

- (i) Choose a CK-dual parameterization of the tree-level scattering amplitudes, and pick a set of master color numerators $c_{\rm m}^{(n)}$ for all numbers *n* of external legs we are interested in, cf. Section 3.2.
- (ii) Choose one of the equivalent actions for the non-linear sigma model, for example (4.3); the specific chosen form is inconsequential as long as the kinetic term is of the canonical form. Denote this action by S_3 ,¹⁸ where the subscript indicates the number of points up to which CK duality is manifest, and start with n = 4.
- (iii) Use Observation 3.5 to add a term that is identically zero to the action S_{n-1} such that its Feynman rules produce the chosen form of the CK-dual tree-level scattering amplitudes up to *n* points. Note that the thus produced action $S_n^{\text{on-shell}}$ generically contains non-local terms of the type $E_1^M \frac{1}{\Box} E_M^2$, cf. (3.19), as is well-known from the case of Yang–Mills theory, cf. [21,13].
- (iv) Using the Feynman diagrams¹⁹ of $S_n^{\text{on-shell}}$, we can now compute the off-shell master numerators $\hat{\boldsymbol{n}}_m^{(n)}$ corresponding to the color master numerators $\boldsymbol{c}_m^{(n)}$ and complete them to a full set of CK duality manifesting kinematic numerators $\hat{\boldsymbol{n}}^{(n)} = \boldsymbol{J}^{(n)} \hat{\boldsymbol{n}}_m^{(n)}$. These numerators give rise to a manifestly CK-dual amputated correlator $\hat{\mathscr{A}}_{n,0}^{\prime}$ that is obtained from $\boldsymbol{c}^{(n)\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{D}^{(n)}\hat{\boldsymbol{n}}^{(n)}$ by symmetrizing over the external legs²⁰:

 $^{^{18}}$ For the choice of action (4.3) we already have manifest CK duality at four points, but let us ignore this as we would like to make the argument for a generic choice of weakly semi-classically equivalent action.

¹⁹ As previously mentioned, this yields a canonical choice of off-shell continuation to the amputated correlator $\hat{\mathscr{A}}'_{n,0}$, but we could have used any other reasonably well-behaved choice.

²⁰ Note that symmetrization preserves manifest CK duality.

L. Borsten, H. Kim, B. Jurčo et al.

$$\hat{\mathscr{A}}_{n,0}^{\prime} = \left[\boldsymbol{c}^{(n)\mathsf{T}}\boldsymbol{D}^{(n)}\hat{\boldsymbol{n}}^{(n)}\right]_{\sigma}$$
(4.17)

This expression necessarily agrees with the actual amputated correlator $\hat{\mathscr{A}}_{n,0}$ of the theory on shell. Off shell, however, the two expressions may differ by sums of terms $p^2 F_i$, where p is the momentum of an external line and F_i is the sum of products of rational functions of momenta and Lie algebra structure constants. These terms can be canceled by terms in the Lagrangian of the form $\tilde{F}_i \Box \phi$, where \tilde{F}_i is a polynomial of (n-1)-st order in the fields containing derivatives as well as the operator $\frac{1}{\Box}$, acting on certain parts of the contained monomials. Such terms can be constructed from the kinematic terms by field redefinitions of the form

$$\phi \mapsto \phi + \sum_{i} \tilde{F}_{i} , \qquad (4.18)$$

where we suppressed all flavor indices. We perform this field redefinition to obtain an action $S_n^{\text{off-shell, non-local}}$. The Jacobian determinants for the required field redefinitions lead to additional counterterms that must be included in the renormalization. They do not affect the consistency of our theory, cf. Section 3.5.

- (v) If we have not reached the maximum order that is of relevance for the scattering amplitudes in which we are interested, then increment n, and go back to (iii). Otherwise, continue to (vi).
- (vi) Use Observation 3.3 to strictify the order k interaction vertices in the action S_n for $k \le n$. Non-local terms are strictified to local ones. For details on this strictification, see Section 3.6 or [15, Section 3].

For arbitrarily large but finite n, the action S_n obtained in this manner is local up to order n, and its Feynman rules produce fully CK-dual tree-level scattering amplitudes up to n points. By Observation 3.1, this suffices to ensure loop-level CK duality of the scattering amplitude integrands, up to potential counterterms.

As an aside, we note that the field redefinitions performed in (iv) in the above algorithm can also be obtained by a combination of strictifications and purely local field redefinitions. Let us assume that the field redefinition we need to implement is

$$\phi \mapsto \phi + E_1 \frac{1}{\Box} E_2 \tag{4.19}$$

for some expressions E_1 and E_2 which are local in the fields, and such that E_1 is at least of linear order in the fields. We can simply multiply the integrand in the partition function by the expression

$$\int \mathcal{D}G \,\mathcal{D}\bar{G} \,\mathrm{e}^{\int\mathrm{d}^d x \left(\bar{G}\square G - \bar{G}E_2\right)} \,, \tag{4.20}$$

where G and \overline{G} are auxiliary fields. This merely adds a volume factor, which is evidently irrelevant in perturbative quantum computations. We can then perform the local field redefinition

$$\phi \mapsto \phi + E_1 G , \tag{4.21}$$

which, after imposing the equation of motion for the auxiliary field G,

$$\Box G = E_2 , \qquad (4.22)$$

is equivalent to the desired field redefinition (4.19). The fact that this field redefinition is local then makes it uncontroversial that the tree-level scattering amplitudes have not been affected.²¹ The new loop corrections arising off shell then reproduce the additional counterterms that we would have expected from the non-local field redefinition.

The above algorithm proves that up to potential counterterms, on-shell CK duality can be lifted off shell and, thus, to loop-level CK duality for all diagrams having the sigma model scalar field ϕ on their external legs. We now argue that this trivially extends to arbitrary diagrams, including those with auxiliary fields on external legs. Evidently, any diagram with one or more auxiliary fields on external legs, called *auxiliary diagrams* in the following, is necessarily a subdiagram of a diagram with fields from exclusively the BRST-extended Hilbert space on external legs, called *standard diagrams* in the following. Correspondingly, any pair or triple of auxiliary diagrams whose sum vanishes due to the algebraic properties of the structure constants and the Killing form, for example



where a dashed line denotes an external auxiliary field, is contained in a pair or triple of standard diagrams, for example



where a dashed line denotes the propagator for a conjugate pair of auxiliary fields. Note that the completion of an auxiliary diagram to a standard diagram is unique. This completion is moreover a non-degenerate operation by definition: if the completion were to have a non-trivial kernel, then we could remove these auxiliary field modes from our theory because their whole purpose is to reproduce a standard diagram. As no modes or terms can be projected out, the duality for standard diagrams necessarily implies CK duality for auxiliary diagrams.²² This completes the proof of the validity of off-shell CK duality up to potential counterterms for the non-linear sigma model.

4.5. Color-kinematics duality manifesting action

Using the preceding algorithm we can construct an action whose Feynman rules lead to manifestly CK dual parameterizations of the scattering amplitudes for the non-linear sigma model. In the following, we comment on its explicit form. For a rather distinct approach to a CK duality manifesting action see [42].

²¹ If E_1 were to have a non-zero constant term, then the field redefinition (4.21) would be non-trivial at the linear order, thus mixing the scattering amplitudes of ϕ with those of G; then the scattering amplitudes of the redefined ϕ would differ from those of the original ϕ .

²² The same evidently also holds in any strictified CK-dual theory, e.g. Yang–Mills theory discussed in Section 5.4.

As explained in detail in [15], a CK-dual parameterization of scattering amplitudes involves a factorization of fields, propagators, and interactions of the schematic form

$$color/flavor \otimes kinematics \otimes scalar field .$$
 (4.25)

CK duality relates properties of the color or flavor part and the kinematics part; the scalar field part does not participate. The action of the kinematic algebra on fields involves differential operators, and therefore the fields' components transforming under the kinematic algebra are most conveniently labeled by DeWitt indices i, j, ..., i.e. indices indicating field species as well as space–time position (or, after a Fourier transform, momentum). This, however, breaks the symmetry between the color/flavor and kinematics parts; it is therefore convenient to promote also the color indices to DeWitt indices \bar{a}, \bar{b}, \ldots encoding both the color or flavor index and the space–time position, with the understanding that the space–time positions in both types of DeWitt indices are taken to be the same. For a very detailed discussion of this issue in the case of Yang–Mills theory, see [15, Section 9.3].

Using the DeWitt indices over a common space-time point, we can manifest full CK duality in the action of the non-linear sigma model using the concise and suggestive action

$$S_{\text{CK-dual}}^{\text{NLSM}} = \frac{1}{2} \mathsf{g}_{ij} \bar{\mathsf{g}}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}} \Phi^{i\bar{a}} \Box \Phi^{j\bar{b}} + \frac{1}{3!} \mathsf{f}_{ijk} \bar{\mathsf{f}}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}} \Phi^{j\bar{a}} \Phi^{j\bar{b}} \Phi^{k\bar{c}} .$$

$$\tag{4.26}$$

CK duality then amounts to the fact that the flavor and kinematic algebraic data

$$(\bar{g}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}}, \bar{f}_{\bar{b}\bar{c}}^{\bar{a}})$$
 and (g_{ij}, f_{jk}^{i}) (4.27)

with

$$\mathbf{f}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}} = \bar{\mathbf{g}}_{\bar{c}\bar{d}}\bar{\mathbf{f}}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}}{}^{\bar{d}} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathbf{f}_{ijk} = \mathbf{g}_{kl}\mathbf{f}_{ij}{}^{k} \tag{4.28}$$

have the same algebraic properties, namely anti-symmetry and the Jacobi identity of the Lie algebra structure constants as well as symmetry and invariance of the metric:

$$\begin{split} \bar{g}_{[\bar{a}\bar{b}]} &= 0 , \quad \bar{f}_{(\bar{b}\bar{c})}{}^{\bar{a}} &= 0 , \quad \bar{f}_{\bar{e}}[\bar{a}{}^{d}f_{\bar{b}\bar{c}}]{}^{\bar{e}} &= 0 , \quad \bar{g}_{\bar{a}}(_{\bar{b}}{}^{f}f_{\bar{c}}){}^{\bar{e}}{}^{\bar{a}} &= 0 , \\ g_{[ij]} &= 0 , \quad f_{(jk)}{}^{i} &= 0 , \quad f_{n[i}{}^{m}f_{jk]}{}^{n} &= 0 , \quad g_{i(j}f_{k)m}{}^{i} &= 0 . \end{split}$$
(4.29)

Here (-) and [-] denote total symmetrization and antisymmetrization of enclosed indices, as usual.

The suggestive but condensed notation used in (4.26) certainly requires some more detailed explanation. We have the fields

$$(\Phi^{ja}) = (\phi^{a}(x), Y^{ma}(x)), (Y^{ma}(x)) = (\phi^{a}(x), C^{a}_{\mu}(x), \bar{C}^{a}_{\mu}(x), D^{a}(x), \bar{D}^{a}(x), \dots),$$

$$(4.30)$$

with *m* labeling the various auxiliary fields $C^a_{\mu}(x)$, $\bar{C}^a_{\mu}(x)$, ... introduced to strictify the theory. Note that $\Phi^{i\bar{a}}$ carries DeWitt indices, while the indices of the individual fields are standard flavor indices, running over the adjoint of \mathfrak{g} , or Lorentz indices, and the space–time dependence is made explicit.

The *flavor metric* $\bar{g}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}}$ is simply the Cartan–Killing form g_{ab} on \mathfrak{g} , decorated by a space–time delta-function as not to affect the space–time index. We also have the *kinematic metric* g_{ij} , which can be described by the block-diagonal symmetric matrix

$$(\mathbf{g}_{ij}) = \operatorname{diag}(\mathbb{1}_2, \sigma_+ \otimes \eta^{\otimes n_1}, \sigma_+ \otimes \eta^{\otimes n_2}, \ldots) \delta^{(d)}(x - y) , \qquad (4.31)$$

where

$$\sigma_{\pm} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1\\ \pm 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \tag{4.32}$$

(with σ_{-} defined for later use), n_i is the tensor rank of the *i*th pair of auxiliary fields, η is the Minkowski metric, and *x* and *y* are the space–time coordinates of the first and second arguments, respectively.

The interactions are encoded in the *flavor algebra structure constants* $\bar{f}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}}{}^{\bar{c}}$ and the *kinematic structure constants* $f_{ij}{}^{k}$. As indicated in (4.28), the indices of these structure constants are raised and lowered with the respective metrics.²³

For our discussion, it is convenient to absorb the coupling constant λ into the flavor algebra structure constants. Moreover, in order to have both the flavor and the kinematic algebras on an equal footing (which will be particularly useful in the discussion of the double copy to the special theory of galileons in Section 6.2), we want to ensure that their respective structure constants have matching mass dimensions. We thus identify the flavor algebra structure constants $f_{\bar{b}\bar{c}}{}^{\bar{a}}$ with the product of two space–time delta-functions and the rescaled Lie algebra structure constants $\frac{\lambda}{\sqrt{\mu}} f_{bc}{}^{a}$, where μ is the coupling of the special galileon. This additional factor is then compensated by regarding the $f_{ij}{}^{k}$ as the structure constants for a CK-dual kinematic algebra for the non-linear sigma model, rescaled by a factor of $\sqrt{\mu}$. Note that the f_{ijk} are differential operators (with constant coefficients), acting on each of the three fields $\Phi^{i\bar{a}}$, $\Phi^{j\bar{b}}$, and $\Phi^{k\bar{c}}$ individually before taking the product of the results.

Finally, we recall that an overall space–time integration is implicit in the contraction of DeWitt indices (with the caveat that the color and kinematic DeWitt indices are to be taken over the same point, so that one integration drops out).

The action (4.26) now manifests full CK duality in the sense that, by construction, the kinematic structure constants obey the same algebraic identities as the flavor structure constants, cf. (4.29). Consequently, the amplitude integrands given directly by the Feynman diagrams of (4.26) satisfy CK duality to all orders in perturbation theory.

5. Example: Yang-Mills theory

We now turn our attention to Yang–Mills theory. Our field theoretic setup is the Batalin– Vilkovisky (BV) formulation of Yang–Mills theory, which allows us to work with general choices of gauge [67]. Usually, the BV formalism is introduced in situations where the gauge algebra is *open*, i.e. the gauge transformations only close on shell or, equivalently, $Q_{BRST}^2 = 0$ only on shell. In the BV formalism, we introduce a dual, second copy of each field appearing in the BRST complex; such a second copy is called an *anti-field*. The BRST differential Q_{BRST} can then be lifted to the BV differential Q_{BV} that captures both gauge symmetries and equations of motion, allowing for $Q_{BV}^2 = 0$ also off shell. This lift also uniquely defines the BV action of a field theory. The dual anti-fields enhance ordinary field space to a symplectic manifold similar to classical phase space, and gauge fixing amounts to a canonical transformation that selects a

²³ The position-space inner product $\int d^d x \int d^d y \, \delta^{(d)}(x - y)$ Fourier-transforms to momentum space as $(2\pi)^{-d} \int d^d p \int d^d q \, \delta^{(d)}(p+q)$. The difference is important: in momentum space, the structure constants f_{ij}^k only depend on p_2 and p_3 , where p_1, p_2, p_3 are the momenta corresponding to the indices i, j, k respectively. When the index i is lowered with the kinematic metric g_{ij} , we get an overall $\delta^{(d)}(p_1 + p_2 + p_3)$, which allows the kinematic structure constants f_{ijk} to be totally anti-symmetric.

Table 5.1

	fields		anti-fields			
	role	$ - _{gh}$	dim		$ - _{gh}$	dim
ca	ghost field	1	$\frac{d}{2} - 2$	c^{+a}	-2	$\frac{d}{2} + 2$
A^a_μ	gluon field	0	$\frac{d}{2} - 1$	A_{μ}^{+a}	-1	$\frac{d}{2} + 1$
b^a	Nakanishi–Lautrup field	0	$\frac{d}{2}$	b^{+a}	-1	$\frac{d}{2}$
\bar{c}^a	anti-ghost field	-1	$\frac{d}{2}$	\bar{c}^{+a}	0	$\frac{d}{2}$

The full set of BV fields for Yang–Mills theory on \mathbb{M}^d with gauge Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} , including their ghost numbers and their mass dimensions.

Lagrangian submanifold of this BV field space. For a suitably good choice of this Lagrangian submanifold, the Hessian of the kinetic term in the path integral becomes non-degenerate, and the goal of gauge fixing has been attained. For a general description of BV quantization, see e.g. [68].²⁴

Here, we will only use the BV formalism to impose a very general choice of gauge fixing that we can fine tune according to our needs later. This choice of gauge fixing is conveniently encoded in the *gauge fixing fermion* Ψ , which is a functional on ordinary field space of degree -1. The canonical transformation then reads as

$$(\Phi^{I}, \Phi^{+}_{I}) \mapsto (\tilde{\Phi}^{I}, \tilde{\Phi}^{+}_{I}) = \left(\Phi^{I}, \Phi^{+}_{I} + \frac{\delta\Psi}{\delta\Phi^{I}}\right), \qquad (5.1)$$

where Φ^I and Φ_I^+ denote the collection of (ordinary) fields and their corresponding anti-fields. The gauge fixed action is then the BRST action S_{BRST} that is given by the BV action for the transformed field, restricted to vanishing anti-fields:

$$S_{\text{BRST}} = S_{\text{BV}}[\tilde{\Phi}^I, \tilde{\Phi}^+_I]\Big|_{\Phi^+_I = 0} .$$
(5.2)

For a detailed exposition of our formalism, see also [15].

5.1. Gauge-fixed Batalin–Vilkovisky action

We consider Yang–Mills theory over Minkowski space $\mathbb{M}^d := \mathbb{R}^{1,d-1}$ with a semi-simple compact matrix Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} as the gauge Lie algebra, and we use the same notation as in Section 4.

The BV action of Yang-Mills theory contains the fields listed in Table 5.1 and reads as

$$S_{\rm BV}^{\rm YM} := \int d^d x \left\{ -\frac{1}{4} F_{a\mu\nu} F^{a\mu\nu} + A^+_{a\mu} \nabla^\mu c^a + \frac{g}{2} f_{bc}{}^a c^+_a c^b c^c - b^a \bar{c}^+_a \right\}$$
(5.3)

with g the Yang–Mills coupling constant. All the fields are rescaled in such a way that the Yang–Mills coupling constant g appears in all interaction vertices; the mass dimension of the coupling constant g is $2 - \frac{d}{2}$. The curvatures and covariant derivatives are defined as

$$F^{a}_{\mu\nu} := \partial_{\mu}A^{a}_{\nu} - \partial_{\nu}A^{a}_{\mu} + g f_{bc}{}^{a}A^{b}_{\mu}A^{c}_{\nu} \quad \text{and} \quad \nabla_{\mu}c^{a} := \partial_{\mu}c^{a} + g f_{bc}{}^{a}A^{b}_{\mu}c^{c} \;.$$
(5.4)

²⁴ We note at this point that the BV formalism also provides a direct link between classical field theories and homotopy algebras [23].

As usual, the canonical symplectic form on the field-anti-field space induces a Poisson bracket, which in turn leads to the BV operator $Q_{BV} = \{S_{BV}, -\}$ with $Q_{BV}^2 = 0$. This operator acts on individual fields as

$$Q_{BV}c^{a} = -\frac{g}{2}f_{bc}{}^{a}c^{b}c^{c}, \qquad Q_{BV}c^{+a} = -\nabla^{\mu}A_{\mu}^{+a} - gf_{bc}{}^{a}c^{b}c^{+c},
Q_{BV}A_{\mu}^{a} = \nabla_{\mu}c^{a}, \qquad Q_{BV}A_{\mu}^{+a} = \nabla^{\nu}F_{\nu\mu}^{a} - gf_{bc}{}^{a}A_{\mu}^{+b}c^{c},
Q_{BV}b^{a} = 0, \qquad Q_{BV}b^{+a} = -\bar{c}^{+a},
Q_{BV}\bar{c}^{a} = b^{a}, \qquad Q_{BV}\bar{c}^{+a} = 0.$$
(5.5)

As explained above, we implement gauge fixing as a canonical transformation encoded by a gauge fixing fermion, and we start from the choice

$$\Psi = -\int \mathrm{d}^d x \, \bar{c}_a \left(\partial^\mu A^a_\mu + \frac{1}{2}b^a\right) \tag{5.6}$$

for Feynman gauge. After gauge fixing, we perform a further field redefinition, given by the following symplectomorphism or canonical transformation on the field–anti-field space:

$$\tilde{c}^{a} := c^{a} , \qquad \tilde{c}^{+a} := c^{+a} ,
\tilde{A}^{a}_{\mu} := A^{a}_{\mu} , \qquad \tilde{A}^{+a}_{\mu} := A^{+a}_{\mu} + \partial_{\mu}b^{+a} ,
\tilde{b}^{a} := b^{a} + \partial^{\mu}A^{a}_{\mu} , \qquad \tilde{b}^{+a} := b^{+a} ,
\tilde{c}^{a} := \bar{c}^{a} , \qquad \tilde{c}^{+a} := \bar{c}^{+a} .$$
(5.7)

Restricting to the Lagrangian submanifold $\Phi_I^+ = 0$, we thus arrive at the action

$$\tilde{S}_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{YM}} := \int d^d x \left\{ \frac{1}{2} \tilde{A}_{a\mu} \Box \tilde{A}^{a\mu} - \tilde{\tilde{c}}_a \Box \tilde{c}^a + \frac{1}{2} \tilde{b}_a \tilde{b}^a \right\} + \tilde{S}_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{YM, int}} .$$
(5.8)

5.2. BRST-extended Hilbert space

The tree-level scattering amplitudes of Yang–Mills theory can be expressed in terms of the incoming and outgoing gluons' momenta $(p_{\mu}) = (p_0, \vec{p})$ and helicities. Instead of using discrete labels parameterizing the helicities, it is convenient to work with a linearly independent set of polarization vectors ε_{μ} satisfying

$$(\varepsilon_{\mu}) = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\ \vec{\varepsilon} \end{pmatrix}, \quad \vec{p} \cdot \vec{\varepsilon} = 0, \quad \text{and} \quad |\vec{\varepsilon}| = 1.$$
 (5.9)

As we will see, it will prove useful to consider states from a larger Hilbert space,²⁵ extending the conventional Hilbert space \mathfrak{H}_{phys}^{YM} of perturbative physical states²⁶ to the full BRST field space \mathfrak{H}_{BRST}^{YM} , cf. [69] or [19, Section 16.4]. This extension, among others, includes the two additional unphysical polarizations of the gluon, the forward and backward ones, denoted by $A_{\mu}^{\uparrow a}$ and $A_{\mu}^{\downarrow a}$, respectively. For general gluons with non-zero light-like momenta, the forward polarization vector $\varepsilon_{\mu}^{\uparrow}$ is the normalized momentum, and the backward polarization vector $\varepsilon_{\mu}^{\downarrow}$ is obtained by reversing the spatial part,

 $^{^{25}}$ Or, more properly, a Krein space, as it comes with an indefinite metric.

 $^{^{26}}$ I.e. the Fock space of on-shell transverse gluons; this differs greatly from the true physical Hilbert space due to confinement.

L. Borsten, H. Kim, B. Jurčo et al.

$$(\varepsilon_{\mu}^{\uparrow}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}|\vec{p}|} \begin{pmatrix} p_0\\ \vec{p} \end{pmatrix} \text{ and } (\varepsilon_{\mu}^{\downarrow}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}|\vec{p}|} \begin{pmatrix} p_0\\ -\vec{p} \end{pmatrix},$$
(5.10a)

so that

$$\varepsilon^{\uparrow} \cdot \varepsilon^{\uparrow} = 0, \quad \varepsilon^{\downarrow} \cdot \varepsilon^{\downarrow} = 0, \quad \text{and} \quad \varepsilon^{\uparrow} \cdot \varepsilon^{\downarrow} = -1.$$
 (5.10b)

A further addition are states containing ghosts or anti-ghosts. We will be interested in scattering amplitudes for the states belonging to the extended Hilbert space \mathfrak{H}_{BRST}^{YM} . The perturbative physical S-matrix for the states in the physical Hilbert space \mathfrak{H}_{phys}^{YM} is a restriction of the S-matrix for the states in the BRST-extended Hilbert space \mathfrak{H}_{BRST}^{YM} . Note that the latter contains transitions of physical gluons in \mathfrak{H}_{phys}^{YM} to unphysical particles in \mathfrak{H}_{BRST}^{YM} . The restriction of the S-matrix, however, is consistent, and unitarity of the restricted S-matrix is a consequence of the BRST symmetry and of the S-matrix on \mathfrak{H}_{BRST}^{YM} being unitary (with respect to the canonical indefinite metric on \mathfrak{H}_{BRST}^{YM}), cf. [19, Section 16.4]. After gauge fixing, the BV transformations (5.5) restrict to the full BRST transformations

because the gauge-fixing fermion is independent of the anti-fields. We have

$$Q_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{YM}}c^{a} = -\frac{1}{2}g f_{bc}{}^{a}c^{b}c^{c} , \qquad Q_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{YM}}\bar{c}^{a} = b^{a} ,$$

$$Q_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{YM}}A_{\mu}^{a} = \nabla_{\mu}c^{a} , \qquad Q_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{YM}}b^{a} = 0 ,$$
(5.11)

and $(Q_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{YM}})^2 = 0$ off shell.

Importantly, the linearized BRST operator Q_{BRST}^{lin} still acts on \mathfrak{H}_{BRST}^{YM} . The physical (i.e. transversely polarized) gluon states $A_{\mu}^{\perp a}$ are singlets under the action of the linearized BRST operator, $Q_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{YM, lin}} A_{\mu}^{\perp a} = 0$. The remaining four states form two doublets,

$$Q_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{YM, lin}} A_{\mu}^{\uparrow a} = \partial_{\mu} c^{a} \quad \text{and} \quad Q_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{YM, lin}} \bar{c}^{a} = b^{a} = \frac{1}{2} \partial^{\mu} A_{\mu}^{\downarrow a} \,.$$
(5.12)

This is most easily seen in the momentum representation.

5.3. On-shell color-kinematics duality on the BRST-extended Hilbert space

As mentioned in Section 3.1, CK duality of the Yang-Mills tree-level scattering amplitudes is well-established. In order to lift CK duality to the loop level using Observation 3.1, we first must extend CK duality to the extended BRST Hilbert space introduced above.²⁷ The heuristic rationale is clear. We would like to glue the tree-level CK-dual diagrams into loop-level CK-dual diagrams. In the latter, however, unphysical modes run inside the loops, so we must allow them to also live on the external lines of the tree-level diagrams prior to gluing. As shown in [14,15], this can be achieved via field redefinitions and the on-shell BRST Ward identities, and we will review these two ingredients in some detail in the following.

The first step is to ensure CK duality for scattering amplitudes with arbitrarily polarized gluons on external legs. The key insight here is that the amputated amplitude with non-transverse gluons is *not* gauge-invariant and so can be adjusted through the choice of gauge fixing.

First, forward-polarized gluons can be absorbed by residual gauge transformations, so they cannot affect CK duality. For backward-polarized gluons, CK duality violating terms can be

²⁷ See [70] for a distinct approach to establishing CK duality respecting loop-level amplitudes using the pure spinor superstring BRST cohomology.

corrected by the introduction of terms S_{corr} in the action that are proportional to $\partial^{\mu} A^{a}_{\mu}$ and do not contain the Nakanishi–Lautrup field b^{a} . Clearly, we can produce such terms by performing a shift of the Nakanishi–Lautrup field

$$b^a \mapsto b^a + Z^a \tag{5.13}$$

with Z^a at least of cubic order in the fields. This shift does not introduce a Jacobian functional determinant, and in order to avoid the introduction of new interaction terms linear in b^a , we adjust our gauge by shifting the gauge-fixing fermion by

$$\Psi \mapsto \Psi + \Xi \quad \text{with} \quad Z_a - \frac{\delta \Xi}{\delta \bar{c}^a} = 0 ,$$
 (5.14)

cf. [15] for more details. Both operations clearly leave the scattering amplitudes of our theory invariant, and we can conclude the following.

Observation 5.1. Terms in an action that are proportional to $\partial^{\mu}A^{a}_{\mu}$ can be absorbed by a field redefinition of the Nakanishi–Lautrup field as well as choice of gauge.

More specifically:

Observation 5.2. Let *S* be a BRST action of Yang–Mills theory whose Feynman rules produce on-shell CK-dual scattering amplitudes for 0 < k < n external physically polarized gluons and n - k external gluons of arbitrary polarization. Then there is a field redefinition and a change of gauge such that the Feynman rules of the resulting action \tilde{S} produce on-shell CK-dual scattering amplitudes for n - k + 1 arbitrarily polarized gluons.

The change of gauge as well as the shift of the Nakanishi–Lautrup field modify the BRST operator Q_{BRST} . Its action on the states in the BRST-extended Hilbert space, however, is determined by its linearization $Q_{BRST}|_{g=0}$, which remains unmodified. We thus have the on-shell BRST Ward identities at our disposal, which follow from the BRST invariance of the vacuum:

$$0 = \langle 0 | [Q_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{YM, lin}}, \mathscr{O}_1 \cdots \mathscr{O}_n] | 0 \rangle .$$
(5.15)

Considering the special case

$$\mathcal{O}_1 \cdots \mathcal{O}_n = A^{\uparrow} \bar{c} (c\bar{c})^k A_1^{\perp} \cdots A_{n-2k-2}^{\perp}$$
(5.16)

with $A_{\mu}^{\uparrow a}$ forward-polarized and all other gluons of physical polarization, we obtain

$$\langle 0|(c\bar{c})^{k+1}A_{1}^{\perp}\cdots A_{n-2k-2}^{\perp}|0\rangle \sim \langle 0|A^{\uparrow}(c\bar{c})^{k}bA_{1}^{\perp}\cdots A_{n-2k-2}^{\perp}|0\rangle , \qquad (5.17)$$

and we conclude:

Observation 5.3. Any scattering amplitude in the BRST-extended Hilbert space with k + 1 ghostanti-ghost pairs and all gluons transversely polarized is given by a sum of scattering amplitudes with k ghost pairs.

As a result of this observation, we have an iteratively induced CK-dual parameterization of the scattering amplitudes with k + 1 ghost–anti-ghost pairs from the CK-dual form of the scattering amplitudes with k ghost–anti-ghost pairs, starting from k = 0. This parameterization is

obtained by literally copying the relevant cubic Feynman diagrams for k and replacing the two unphysically polarized gluon modes by a ghost-anti-ghost pair. We can then use Observation 3.4 to obtain an action whose Feynman rules produce these parameterizations.

Observation 5.4. If the Feynman rules for a Yang–Mills theory action produces CK-dual n-point tree-level scattering amplitudes for k ghost-anti-ghost pairs, then its n-point tree-level scattering amplitudes are also CK-dual for k + 1 ghost-anti-ghost pairs.

Starting from a Yang–Mills action whose Feynman rules yield a CK-dual parameterization of tree-level scattering amplitudes for physical gluons, we can use iteratively Observations 5.2 and 5.4 to create an action whose Feynman rules produce CK-dual parameterizations of scattering amplitudes for the whole BRST-extended Hilbert space. CK duality for non-transverse gluons amounts to a gauge choice, which then implies CK duality for ghosts by the BRST symmetry.

5.4. Lifting on-shell color-kinematics duality to the loop level

We are now in the same situation as in the case of the non-linear sigma model in Section 4.4: CK duality holds on shell, and any violation can be compensated by terms that can be produced by field redefinitions. The field redefinitions necessary for *n*-point scattering amplitudes, however, will affect the on-shell scattering amplitudes at higher points. Therefore, we will refine the algorithm presented in Section 4.4 as follows:

- (i) Choose a CK-dual parameterization of the tree-level scattering amplitudes for physical (transversely polarized) gluons, and pick a set of master color numerators $c_m^{(n)}$ for all numbers *n* of external legs we are interested in, cf. Section 3.2.
- (ii) Set $S_3^{\text{off-shell}} = \tilde{S}_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{YM}}$ as given in (5.8). Then proceed with the algorithm starting at n = 4. (iii) Use Observation 3.5 to add a term that is identically zero to the action S_{n-1} such that its Feynman rules produce the chosen form of the CK-dual tree-level scattering amplitudes up to *n* points. Note that the thus produced action $S_n^{\text{on-shell}}$ generically contains non-local terms of the type $E_1^M \frac{1}{\Box} E_M^2$, cf. [21,13].
- (iv) In the following step, we extend CK duality for amplitudes to amputated correlators on the BRST-extended Hilbert space. We do this by iterating over the number k of ghost-anti-ghost pairs, starting at k = 0.
 - (a) Prepare the action $S_{n,k}^{\text{on-shell}}$. For k = 0, this action is simply $S_{n,k}^{\text{on-shell}} = S_n^{\text{on-shell}}$. For k > 0, we use Observation 5.4 to rewrite the ghost sector in such a way that the treelevel amplitudes are given in CK-dual form.
 - (b) Compute the off-shell master numerators $\hat{n}_{\rm m}^{(n)}$ for arbitrary external legs that are unrestricted in their polarization, momentum and species, up to the fact that precisely k ghosts and k anti-ghosts are present. Extend these to a full set of numerators $\hat{n}^{(n)}$ = $J^{(n)}\hat{n}_{m}^{(n)}$ and further to the amputated correlator

$$\hat{\mathscr{A}}_{n,0}^{\prime} = \left[\boldsymbol{c}^{(n)\mathsf{T}} \boldsymbol{D}^{(n)} \hat{\boldsymbol{n}}^{(n)} \right]_{\sigma} , \qquad (5.18)$$

cf. (4.17). The latter agrees with the actual amputated correlator $\hat{\mathcal{A}}_{n,0}$ of Yang–Mills theory for external states that are physical (on-shell) external states in the BRST-extended Hilbert space. Any difference between $\hat{\mathscr{A}}_{n,0}$ and $\hat{\mathscr{A}}'_{n,0}$ must therefore be due to the unphysical polarization of a gluon or to the fact that a gluon is off shell. Contributions of forward-polarized gluons can be absorbed by residual gauge transformations, and therefore the difference must be given by terms proportional to $\varepsilon_i \cdot p_i$ or p_i^2 , where ε_i and p_i are polarization and momentum vectors associated with the external leg *i*. We note that potential differences due to unphysical polarizations can only appear for k = 0, as the rewriting of the ghost sector in (iv.a) yields on-shell CK duality for the full BRST-extended Hilbert space. Any difference between $\hat{\mathscr{A}}_{n,0}$ and $\hat{\mathscr{A}}'_{n,0}$ for k > 0 is thus proportional to p_i^2 .

- (c) Any potential difference proportional to $\varepsilon_i \cdot p_i$ is removed by introducing appropriate terms into the action that are proportional to $\partial^{\mu} A^{a}_{\mu}$. This can be done using Observation 5.2, i.e. by a field redefinition of the Nakanishi–Lautrup field b^{a} and a subsequent change of gauge.
- (d) Any difference in the amputated correlators proportional to p_i^2 can now be absorbed by a field redefinition, just as in the case of the non-linear sigma model. Explicitly, such expressions can be canceled by adding interaction terms of the form $\tilde{F}_i \Box \Phi_i$, where $\Phi_i \in \{A^a_{\mu}, c^a, \bar{c}^a\}$ and \tilde{F}_i is a polynomial of (n - 1)-st order in the fields containing derivatives as well as the operator $\frac{1}{\Box}$. The color indices are fully contracted by the structure constants of the gauge Lie algebra. Such interaction terms can be produced by a field redefinition of the form

$$\Phi_i \mapsto \Phi_i + \sum_i \tilde{F}_i . \tag{5.19}$$

- (e) If $2k \leq n-2$, increase k by one and return to (iv.a).
- (v) If we have not reached the maximum order that is of relevance for the scattering amplitudes we are interested in, then increment n, and go back to (iii). Otherwise, continue to (vi).
- (vi) Use Observation 3.3 to strictify the order k interaction vertices (including those containing ghosts and gauge-fixing terms) in the action $S_n^{\text{off-shell, non-local}}$ for $k \le n$.

The above algorithm proves that on-shell CK duality can be lifted off shell and, a fortiori, looplevel CK duality for all diagrams, as always up to potential counterterms. Moreover, just as in the case of the non-linear sigma model, off-shell CK duality extends to Feynman diagrams having auxiliary fields on external legs, cf. the discussion in Section 4.4. This completes the proof of off-shell CK duality for Yang–Mills theory up to potential counterterms.

Importantly, the algorithm requires tree-level computations only, avoiding all need to tackle the loop-level CK duality relations directly. The most direct approach to the latter involves super-exponentially growing ansätze, which quickly become computationally expensive. This tree-level-only route, therefore, potentially offers computational advantages, particularly in the context of the various applications of the double copy and especially when combined with the homotopy-algebraic framework that we are currently developing [64].

5.5. Color-kinematics duality manifesting action

The preceding discussion implies the existence of a strict, local Yang–Mills BRST action with manifest exact CK duality. Analogously to Section 4.5, the factorization of the fields and kinematic and interaction terms into the form

 $color \otimes kinematics \otimes scalar field$ (5.20)

is most conveniently described by pairs of DeWitt indices over a common space–time point. We use again i, j, ... and $\bar{a}, \bar{b}, ...$ for the kinematic and color DeWitt indices, respectively. A detailed discussion of the factorization is found in [15, Section 9.3]. The action obtained from our algorithm is then of the form

$$S_{\text{BRST, CK-dual}}^{\text{YM}} = \frac{1}{2} g_{ij} \bar{g}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}} \mathcal{A}^{i\bar{a}} \Box \mathcal{A}^{j\bar{b}} + \frac{1}{3!} f_{ijk} \bar{f}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}} \mathcal{A}^{i\bar{a}} \mathcal{A}^{j\bar{b}} \mathcal{A}^{k\bar{c}} , \qquad (5.21)$$

and CK duality amounts again to the fact that the color and kinematical data

$$(\bar{g}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}}, f_{\bar{b}\bar{c}}^{a})$$
 and (g_{ij}, f_{jk}^{l}) (5.22)

with

$$\mathbf{f}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}} = \bar{\mathbf{g}}_{\bar{c}\bar{d}}\bar{\mathbf{f}}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}}{}^{\bar{d}} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathbf{f}_{ijk} = \mathbf{g}_{kl}\mathbf{f}_{ij}{}^{k} \tag{5.23}$$

have the same algebraic properties, namely anti-symmetry and the Jacobi identity of the Lie algebra structure constants as well as symmetry and invariance of the metric:

$$\begin{split} \bar{g}_{[\bar{a}\bar{b}]} &= 0 , \quad \bar{f}_{(\bar{b}\bar{c})}{}^{\bar{a}} &= 0 , \quad \bar{f}_{\bar{e}[\bar{a}}{}^{d}f_{\bar{b}\bar{c}]}{}^{\bar{e}} &= 0 , \quad \bar{g}_{\bar{a}(\bar{b}}f_{\bar{c})\bar{e}}{}^{\bar{a}} &= 0 , \\ g_{[ij]} &= 0 , \quad f_{(jk)}{}^{i} &= 0 , \quad f_{n[i}{}^{m}f_{jk]}{}^{n} &= 0 , \quad g_{i(j}f_{k)m}{}^{i} &= 0 . \end{split}$$
(5.24)

As before, (-) and [-] denote total symmetrization and antisymmetrization of enclosed indices, as usual.

To summarize, the f_{jk}^{i} are the structure constants of an infinite-dimensional *kinematic Lie algebra*, generalizing the kinematic algebras [71–75] to the complete BRST field space.²⁸ This provides a natural field theoretic notion of CK duality, as opposed to one based on on-shell amplitudes. CK duality is now a manifest property of the BRST action. Consequently, the loop integrands computed directly from the corresponding Feynman rules will satisfy CK duality automatically. CK duality of the loop integrands may be anomalous since the Jacobian determinants generated by the field redefinitions induce counterterms that may break it. However, CK duality of the BRST action itself is not only a very natural interpretation of the concept; it also suffices for the double copy.

Let us unpack the above. As the Nakanishi–Lautrup field does not participate in the interactions, we can integrate it out, which will also prove to be useful in the discussion of the double copy later. The field content is then

$$(\mathcal{A}^{ia}) = \left(A^{a}_{\mu}(x), \bar{c}^{a}(x), c^{a}(x), Y^{ma}(x)\right),$$
(5.25a)

containing the infinite list of auxiliary fields

$$(Y^{ma}(x)) = (Y^{a}_{\mu\nu\rho}(x), Y^{a}_{\mu\nu}(x), \bar{Y}^{a}_{\mu\nu}(x), \dots) .$$
(5.25b)

The index m ranges over the various auxiliary fields, and all other indices on the component fields are color or Lorentz indices with space–time dependence made manifest.

All structure constants are relatively evident analogues of those encountered in Section 4.5, and more detailed explanations are found in [15, Section 9.3]. The *color metric* $\bar{g}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}}$ is the invariant quadratic form on the gauge Lie algebra g with accompanying space–time delta functions.

 $^{^{28}}$ See also [76] for a Lie algebra structure on the data of the tree-level amplitudes directly related to the BCJ amplitude relations.

The *kinematic metric* g_{ij} can be described explicitly by the block-diagonal graded-symmetric matrix

$$(\mathbf{g}_{ij}) = \operatorname{diag}(\eta, \sigma_{-}, \sigma_{s_1} \otimes \eta^{\otimes n_1}, \sigma_{s_2} \otimes \eta^{\otimes n_2}, \ldots) \,\delta^{(d)}(x - y) \,, \tag{5.26}$$

where σ_{\pm} was defined in (4.32), n_i is the tensor rank of the *i*th pair of auxiliary fields, $s_i \in \{\pm\}$ is the ghost parity of the *i*th pair of auxiliary fields, η is the Minkowski metric, and *x* and *y* are the space–time coordinates of the first and second arguments, respectively. Upon restricting to the field subspace parameterized by $(A^a_{\mu}, \bar{c}^a, c^a)$, the kinematic metric g_{ij} restricts to the matrix

$$\begin{pmatrix} \eta^{\mu\nu} & 0 & 0\\ 0 & 0 & 1\\ 0 & -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \delta^{(d)}(x-y) .$$
 (5.27)

The rest of g_{ij} is simply a constant, graded-symmetric matrix pairing the conjugate strictification auxiliary fields, i.e.

$$\frac{1}{2} \mathsf{g}_{ij} \bar{\mathsf{g}}_{\bar{\mathsf{a}}\bar{\mathsf{b}}} \mathcal{A}^{i\bar{\mathsf{a}}} \Box \mathcal{A}^{j\bar{\mathsf{b}}} = \int \mathrm{d}^d x \left(\dots + Y_{\mu\nu\rho} \Box \bar{Y}^{\mu\nu\rho} + Y_{\mu\nu} \Box \bar{Y}^{\mu\nu} + \dots \right) \,, \tag{5.28}$$

where the grading accounts for the ghost degrees of the auxiliary fields.

We can use the color and kinematic metrics and their respective inverses to raise and lower the indices on the *color algebra structure constants* $\bar{f}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}}{}^{\bar{c}}$ and the *kinematic algebra structure constants* $f_{ij}{}^{k}$.

We identify the $\bar{f}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}}{}^{\bar{c}}$ with products of two space–time delta functions with rescaled²⁹ color Lie algebra structure constants $g\sqrt{\frac{2}{\kappa}}f_{ab}{}^{c}$, where $\kappa = 4\sqrt{2\pi G}$ is Einstein's gravitational constant. This rescaling is compensated by a corresponding rescaling by $\sqrt{\frac{\kappa}{2}}$ of the kinematic algebra structure constants $f_{ij}{}^{k}$. Note that in the action, the f_{ijk} are differential operators acting on each field $\Phi^{i\bar{a}}$, $\Phi^{j\bar{b}}$, and $\Phi^{k\bar{c}}$ individually before taking the product of the results.

As usual, repeated DeWitt indices involve a space-time integration. Note, however, that since we are considering DeWitt indices over the same point, there is only one integration for each pair of color and kinematic DeWitt indices.

The action (5.21) now manifests full CK duality in the sense that, by construction, the kinematic structure constants obey the same algebraic identities as the color structure constants, cf. (5.24). Consequently, the amplitude integrands given directly by the Feynman diagrams of (5.21) satisfy CK duality to all orders in perturbation theory.

Already here, we note that the action of the BRST operator can similarly be written as

$$Q_{\text{BRST}}\mathcal{A}^{i\bar{a}} = \mathsf{q}^{i}_{j}\delta^{\bar{a}}_{\bar{b}}\mathcal{A}^{jb} + \frac{1}{2}\mathsf{q}^{i}_{jk}\bar{\mathsf{f}}_{\bar{b}\bar{c}}^{\bar{a}}\mathcal{A}^{j\bar{b}}\mathcal{A}^{k\bar{c}} .$$
(5.29)

This observation will be helpful in discussing the BRST–Lagrangian double copy in Section 6.3. In (5.29), q_j^i is a linear differential operator, and q_{jk}^i is a bidifferential operator, both of ghost degree 1. For example, the restriction of q_i^i to the $(A_{\mu}^a, \bar{c}^a, c^a)$ subspace is given by the matrix

 $^{^{29}}$ Just as in Section 4.5, this rescaling ensures that color and kinematic Lie algebras are truly on an equal footing with structure constants of matching mass dimensions, making the discussion of the double copy in Section 6.3 more convenient.

L. Borsten, H. Kim, B. Jurčo et al.

$$\begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & \partial_{\mu} \\ -\partial^{\nu} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} .$$
 (5.30)

Again, a more detailed discussion of the structure of the BRST operator is found in [15, Section 9.3].

5.6. Supersymmetric Yang-Mills theories

To underline the generality of our lift of CK duality from on-shell tree to off-shell loop level, let us briefly consider the extension to supersymmetric Yang–Mills theories. This is particularly relevant as our recent result [17] strongly suggests that the potentially problematic counterterms can be avoided in our procedure for $\mathcal{N} = 4$ super Yang–Mills theory.

Again, it is well-established that the scattering amplitudes of supersymmetric Yang–Mills theory can be parameterized in a CK-dual manner, cf. [5,6] from string theoretic arguments as well as [77] for a field theoretic argument based on recursion relations. Instead of relying on these arguments, we could have simply employed the supersymmetric on-shell Ward identities, similar to Observation 5.4, in order to proof that a CK-dual parameterization of the physically polarized Yang–Mills scattering amplitudes at the tree level implies the existence of a CK-dual parameterization of all tree-level scattering amplitudes in supersymmetric Yang–Mills theory. Evidently, this argument applies only in the case of irreducible supersymmetric Yang–Mills multiplets. Even in this case, if one supersymmetrically adds higher-dimensional operators then this argument can fail. For example, $\mathcal{N} = 2$ supersymmetric Yang–Mills theory with a $\sim (\phi F^2 + \text{fermions})$ deformation has non-trivial superamplitudes where the all gluon components are identically zero.³⁰

Once the existence of a parameterization of the scattering amplitudes in terms of Feynman diagrams that exhibit CK duality has been established, we can follow again our algorithm from Section 5.4 to extend it first to the BRST-extended Hilbert space and then further to the general tree-level Feynman diagrams. We note that the kinematic terms of fermionic fields ψ are of the form

$$S^{\text{Dirac}} = \int d^d x \, \bar{\psi} \, \delta \psi \,, \tag{5.31}$$

where $\vartheta := \gamma^{\mu} \partial_{\mu}$ with γ^{μ} the gamma matrices. Using field redefinitions, we can thus produce both the unphysical polarizations ε that violate $p\varepsilon = 0$ as well as off-shell violations proportional to $\Box \psi$. All other arguments remain the same,³¹ and we will present some more details in Section 6.4.

Because the loop integrands in Feynman diagrams behave nicely under dimensional reduction, we can start with $\mathcal{N} = 1$ supersymmetric Yang–Mills theory in any space–time dimension d = 3, 4, 6, 10, establish full off-shell CK duality, and then infer the same statement for theories with extended supersymmetry.

5.7. No-go theorems about the kinematic algebra

After the Yang–Mills action has been recast into the cubic form (5.21), color and kinematics are on an equal footing. In particular, the kinematic algebra, like that for color, is a Lie alge-

 $^{^{30}}$ We are grateful to Henrik Johansson for bringing this possibility to our attention.

³¹ An alternative, slightly more involved argument can be constructed using (fractional) off-shell supersymmetry together with off-shell supersymmetric Ward identities.

bra equipped with an invariant inner product. It is infinite-dimensional (because of the DeWitt indices), but otherwise it is just another symmetry of the action, in apparent contradiction with well-known no-go theorems about exotic symmetries. In particular, the Coleman–Mandula theorem [78] states that, under certain weak assumptions,³² the most general symmetry algebra of a quantum field theory that leaves its S-matrix invariant is the direct sum of the space–time symmetry algebra and a finite-dimensional Lie algebra. In other terms, space–time symmetry cannot combine with internal symmetry in any non-trivial way. Also, the Weinberg–Witten theorem [79] states that, under certain weak assumptions, a theory with conserved vector currents cannot contain massless higher-spin particles. The reader may now wonder whether the Yang–Mills action manifesting the kinematic algebra violates these theorems. After all, the kinematic algebra is a continuous symmetry whose generators carry non-trivial Lorentz representations; and the reformulated Yang–Mills action contains auxiliary fields with multiple Lorentz indices, indicative of high helicity.

Potential contradictions can only arise if we include the strictification auxiliaries in the scattering states on which the S-matrix acts. If we do not include the auxiliaries on external legs, that is, if we regard them as mere composites of the gluons, ghosts, and anti-ghosts, then the kinematic algebra is, strictly speaking, not a symmetry of the S-matrix insofar as the auxiliary fields transform under the kinematic algebra in a way inconsistent with their decomposition into gluons etc. Hence, the Coleman–Mandula and Weinberg–Witten theorems simply do not apply. We can, however, include the strictification auxiliaries on external legs and formally regard them as independent fields. In this case, the Coleman–Mandula and Weinberg–Witten theorems break down because the kinematic metric for the auxiliaries is not positive definite in the bosonic sector, cf. (5.26).³³ We note that both no-go theorems are readily violated in theories without positivedefiniteness of the Hilbert space norm. For example, it is quite straightforward to couple a gauge symmetry to a vector field $V^{a\mu}$ whose kinetic term is $V^{a\mu} \Box V_{a\mu}$.

6. Double copy and generalizations

As we show in the following, we can double-copy a perfect-CK duality-manifesting parent action, yielding an action $S_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{DC}}$ that is, under some mild assumptions, invariant with respect to the double-copied BRST operator $Q_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{DC}}$. Working with a parent action in Feynman gauge to quadratic order, the double copy action $S_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{DC}}$ is clearly consistently gauge-fixed. The existence of a nilquadratic $Q_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{DC}}$ annihilating $S_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{DC}}$ then implies that we have consistent BRST action ready for quantization. In the case of a parent Yang–Mills theory, the off-spring is weakly semiclassically equivalent to $\mathcal{N} = 0$ supergravity, essentially by construction. Then, by the existence of $Q_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{DC}}$, there is a choice of quantization such that this theory is fully quantum equivalent to $\mathcal{N} = 0$ supergravity to all orders in perturbation theory. From this point of view, the field theory notion of CK duality is particularly natural; it is a symmetry that makes the validity of the double copy transparent. In particular, diffeomorphisms, as well as any other required local symmetries, arise as the double copy of gauge symmetries.

³² And leaving out supersymmetry.

 $^{^{33}}$ Another obvious loophole is that the cubic form of the action contains an infinite number of fields, in contradiction with the assumptions in the Coleman–Mandula theorem. But this proves a red herring: one can truncate the theory to only those auxiliaries that strictify (for example) the quartic interaction – this is consistent if the theory does not contain gauge symmetry, like the non-linear sigma model – and then one obtains a fully CK-dual action with finitely many fields.

This streamlines the arguments for a loop-level double copy procedure which we gave in [14,15], where the starting theory satisfies CK duality only on shell and, correspondingly, $Q_{BRST}^{DC} S_{BRST}^{DC}$ will be proportional to terms that vanish when imposing the equations of motion. Moreover, as our discussion showed that tree-level CK duality implies full CK duality up to counterterms, our observation directly leads to a growing family of consistent, double-copy constructible theories.

The standard argument to extend the validity of the double copy prescription to the loop level relies on generalized unitarity [12]. Anticipating the discussion in Section 7, we remark here that in our approach counterterms are needed to restore unitarity for CK-dual loop integrands. The violation of unitarity before the introduction of counterterms prevents us from following the loop-level proof of [12]. As summarized above, however, our Lagrangian approach affords an alternative and independent demonstration of the double copy.

6.1. BRST-Lagrangian double copy and syngamies

In order to explain the general procedure, we start from a general cubic theory as obtained by the strictification procedure explained in Section 3.6. We directly specialize the form of the cubic action (3.21) as follows:

$$S = \frac{1}{2}\mathsf{G}_{IJ}\Phi^{I}\Box\Phi^{J} + \frac{1}{3!}\mathsf{F}_{IJK}\Phi^{I}\Phi^{J}\Phi^{K} , \qquad (6.1)$$

where, as before, I, J are DeWitt indices and G_{IJ} and F_{IJK} are some structure constants. Recall that by Observation 3.3, any Poincaré-invariant field theory can be cast in this form (after gauge fixing if necessary), even with the introduction of the wave operator in the kinematic term.

If the theory is invariant under a gauge symmetry, this will be encoded in the action of a BRST operator Q_{BRST} . As mentioned in Section 3.6, it requires some serious modifications of the theory to cast the BRST operator in a cubic ansatz; we therefore allow for a generic ansatz

$$Q_{\text{BRST}}\Phi^{I} = \mathsf{Q}_{J}^{I}\Phi^{J} + \frac{1}{2}\mathsf{Q}_{JK}^{I}\Phi^{J}\Phi^{K} + \frac{1}{3!}\mathsf{Q}_{JKL}^{I}\Phi^{J}\Phi^{K}\Phi^{L} + \cdots, \qquad (6.2)$$

in which $Q_{JK...}^{I}$ is a multilinear differential operator acting on the subsequent fields individually, before the product of the results is taken. Poincaré invariance restricts the field theory such that all the structure constants G_{IJ} , F_{JK}^{I} , Q_{J}^{I} , etc. introduced are constructed from constant coefficient differential operators and have no further space–time dependence.³⁴

We further specialize to theories whose fields split into left and right components over common space-time points similar to the factorization (4.25) exhibiting CK duality. This allows us to express the DeWitt indices as $I = (\alpha, \bar{\alpha}), J = (\beta, \bar{\beta})$ etc., which are, just as in the special cases discussed in Section 4.5 and Section 5.5 to be regarded over a common space-time point. We can thus write

$$G_{IJ} = \mathbf{g}_{(\alpha,\bar{\alpha});(\beta,\bar{\beta})} =: \mathbf{g}_{\alpha\beta} \, \bar{\mathbf{g}}_{\bar{\alpha}\bar{\beta}} ,$$

$$F_{IJK} = \mathbf{f}_{(\alpha,\bar{\alpha});(\beta,\bar{\beta});(\gamma,\bar{\gamma})} =: \mathbf{f}_{\alpha\beta\gamma} \, \bar{\mathbf{f}}_{\bar{\alpha}\bar{\beta}\bar{\gamma}} ,$$

$$\mathbf{f}_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = \mathbf{g}_{\gamma\delta} \mathbf{f}_{\alpha\beta}^{\delta} , \quad \text{and} \quad \bar{\mathbf{f}}_{\bar{\alpha}\bar{\beta}\bar{\gamma}} = \bar{\mathbf{g}}_{\bar{\gamma}\bar{\delta}} \bar{\mathbf{f}}_{\bar{\alpha}\bar{\beta}}^{\bar{\delta}} .$$
(6.3)

We attach no specific meaning to the indices α and $\bar{\alpha}$ here. In the examples of the non-linear sigma model considered in Section 4.5, $\bar{\alpha}$ is identified with the flavor DeWitt index \bar{a} , and

³⁴ In particular, since they have constant coefficients, they commute on the flat Minkowski space-time that we consider.

 $(\bar{g}_{\bar{\alpha}\bar{\beta}}, \bar{f}_{\bar{\alpha}\bar{\beta}}{}^{\bar{\gamma}})$ specialize to the flavor metric and structure constants $(\bar{g}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}}, \bar{f}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}}{}^{\bar{c}})$. In the case of Yang– Mills theory, considered in Section 5.5, the index $\bar{\alpha}$ is identified with the color DeWitt index \bar{a} , and the metric and structure constants are those of the color algebra. In both cases, α is identified with the kinematic DeWitt index i, and $(g_{\alpha\beta}, f_{\alpha\beta}{}^{\gamma})$ are the metric and structure constants of the kinematic algebra.

The action (6.1) becomes

$$S = \frac{1}{2} g_{\alpha\beta} \,\bar{g}_{\bar{\alpha}\bar{\beta}} \Phi^{\alpha\bar{\alpha}} \Box \Phi^{\beta\bar{\beta}} + \frac{1}{3!} f_{\alpha\beta\gamma} \,\bar{f}_{\bar{\alpha}\bar{\beta}\bar{\gamma}} \Phi^{\alpha\bar{\alpha}} \Phi^{\beta\bar{\beta}} \Phi^{\gamma\bar{\gamma}} \,, \tag{6.4a}$$

and (full) CK duality is tantamount to the same algebraic relations³⁵ being satisfied by $(g_{\alpha\beta}, f_{\alpha\beta}^{\gamma})$ and $(\bar{g}_{\bar{\alpha}\bar{\beta}}, \bar{f}_{\bar{\alpha}\bar{\beta}}, \bar{v})$.

Given the factorization of the indices and its linearity, it is natural to assume that the BRST operator factorizes similarly,

$$\mathbf{Q}_{J}^{I} = \mathbf{q}_{\beta}^{\alpha} \delta_{\bar{\beta}}^{\bar{\alpha}} + \delta_{\beta}^{\alpha} \bar{\mathbf{q}}_{\bar{\beta}}^{\bar{\alpha}} , \quad \mathbf{Q}_{JK}^{I} = \mathbf{f}_{\beta\gamma}^{\ \alpha} \, \bar{\mathbf{q}}_{\bar{\beta}\bar{\gamma}}^{\bar{\alpha}} + \mathbf{q}_{\beta\gamma}^{\alpha} \, \bar{\mathbf{f}}_{\bar{\beta}\bar{\gamma}}^{\bar{\alpha}} , \quad \dots,$$
(6.4b)

so that

$$Q_{\text{BRST}}\Phi^{\alpha\bar{\alpha}} = \mathsf{q}^{\alpha}_{\beta}\delta^{\bar{\alpha}}_{\bar{\beta}}\Phi^{\beta\bar{\beta}} + \delta^{\alpha}_{\beta}\bar{\mathsf{q}}^{\bar{\alpha}}_{\bar{\beta}}\Phi^{\beta\bar{\beta}} + \frac{1}{2}\mathsf{f}_{\beta\gamma}{}^{\alpha}\,\bar{\mathsf{q}}^{\bar{\alpha}}_{\bar{\beta}\bar{\gamma}}\Phi^{\beta\bar{\beta}}\Phi^{\gamma\bar{\gamma}} + \frac{1}{2}\mathsf{q}^{\alpha}_{\beta\gamma}\,\bar{\mathsf{f}}_{\bar{\beta}\bar{\gamma}}{}^{\bar{\alpha}}\Phi^{\beta\bar{\beta}}\Phi^{\gamma\bar{\gamma}} + \cdots .$$

$$\tag{6.4c}$$

Let us now introduce a second such theory, with action

$$S = \frac{1}{2} g_{ab} \bar{g}_{\bar{a}\bar{a}} \Phi^{a\bar{a}} \Box \Phi^{b\bar{b}} + \frac{1}{3!} f_{abc} \bar{f}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}} \Phi^{a\bar{a}} \Phi^{b\bar{b}} \Phi^{c\bar{c}}$$
(6.5a)

and BRST operator

$$Q_{\text{BRST}}\Phi^{a\bar{a}} = q_{b}^{a}\delta_{\bar{b}}^{\bar{a}}\Phi^{b\bar{b}} + \delta_{b}^{a}\bar{q}_{\bar{b}}^{\bar{a}}\Phi^{b\bar{b}} + \frac{1}{2}f_{bc}^{a}\bar{q}_{\bar{b}\bar{c}}^{\bar{a}}\Phi^{b\bar{b}}\Phi^{c\bar{c}} + \frac{1}{2}q_{bc}^{a}\bar{f}_{\bar{b}\bar{c}}^{\bar{a}}\Phi^{b\bar{b}}\Phi^{c\bar{c}} + \cdots$$
(6.5b)

Note that $\Phi^{a\bar{a}}$ and all structure constants appearing here are completely independent of those in (6.4); we distinguish them only through their indices to keep the common structure manifest. We will refer to (6.4) and (6.5) as the *left* and *right parent theories*, respectively. Note that the parent theories could indeed be identical.

As discussed already in [14,15], we can produce offspring from our two *parent theories* by combining either the α or $\bar{\alpha}$ components of all the fields and all the structure constants in the left parent theory with either the a or \bar{a} components of all the fields and the structure constants of the right parent theory. This process has clear analogies with the meiotic reproduction of diploid cells in biology, and we therefore term this process (as well as the resulting offspring theory) *syngamy*. As familiar from biology, we now have the four syngamies:

(i)
$$\Phi^{\alpha \bar{a}}$$
, $(g_{\alpha\beta}, g_{ab}, f_{\alpha\beta\gamma}, f_{abc})$, $(q^{\alpha}_{\beta}, q^{a}_{b}, ...)$,
(ii) $\Phi^{\bar{\alpha} \bar{a}}$, $(\bar{g}_{\bar{\alpha}\bar{\beta}}, g_{ab}, \bar{f}_{\bar{\alpha}\bar{\beta}\bar{\gamma}}, f_{abc})$, $(\bar{q}^{\bar{\alpha}}_{\bar{\beta}}, q^{a}_{b}, ...)$,
(iii) $\Phi^{\alpha \bar{a}}$, $(g_{\alpha\beta}, \bar{g}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}}, f_{\alpha\beta\gamma}, \bar{f}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}})$, $(q^{\alpha}_{\beta}, \bar{q}^{\bar{a}}_{\bar{b}}, ...)$,
(iv) $\Phi^{\bar{\alpha}\bar{a}}$, $(\bar{g}_{\bar{\alpha}\bar{\beta}}, \bar{g}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}}, \bar{f}_{\bar{\alpha}\bar{\beta}\bar{\gamma}}, \bar{f}_{\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}})$, $(\bar{q}^{\bar{\alpha}}_{\bar{\beta}}, \bar{q}^{\bar{a}}_{\bar{b}}, ...)$,
(6.6)

Each syngamy evidently comes with its own action and BRST operator. For syngamy (i), for example, we have

³⁵ I.e. anti-symmetry and the Jacobi identity of the Lie algebra structure constants as well as symmetry and invariance of the metric.

$$S = \frac{1}{2} g_{\alpha\beta} g_{ab} \Phi^{\alpha a} \Box \Phi^{\beta b} + \frac{1}{3!} f_{\alpha\beta\gamma} f_{abc} \Phi^{\alpha a} \Phi^{\beta b} \Phi^{\gamma c}$$
(6.7a)

as well as

$$Q_{\rm BRST} = Q_{\rm BRST}^{\rm L} + Q_{\rm BRST}^{\rm R} \tag{6.7b}$$

with

$$Q_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{L}} \Phi^{\alpha a} := \mathsf{q}_{\beta}^{\alpha} \delta_{b}^{a} \Phi^{\beta b} + \frac{1}{2} \mathsf{q}_{\beta\gamma}^{\alpha} \mathsf{f}_{bc}^{a} \Phi^{\beta b} \Phi^{\gamma c} + \cdots,$$

$$Q_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{R}} \Phi^{\alpha a} := \delta_{\beta}^{\alpha} \mathsf{q}_{b}^{a} \Phi^{\beta b} + \frac{1}{2} \mathsf{f}_{\beta\gamma}^{\alpha} \mathsf{q}_{bc}^{a} \Phi^{\beta b} \Phi^{\gamma c} + \cdots.$$
(6.7c)

To illustrate the various syngamies in (6.6), let us briefly consider the example in which both parent theories are CK-duality manifesting Yang–Mills theories that only differ in their color Lie algebras. As in Section 5.5, let us identify α and a with the kinematic DeWitt indices and $\bar{\alpha}$ and \bar{a} with the color DeWitt indices. We then have the following four cases:

- (i) The left kinematic part is combined with the right kinematic part. This is the syngamy that is usually called double copy. The resulting theory has the same field content as $\mathcal{N} = 0$ supergravity, and, as we will show below, is quantum equivalent to this theory.
- (ii) The left color part is combined the right kinematic part. This syngamy has the same defining constants as, and is thus identical to, the left parent theory.
- (iii) The left kinematic part is combined with the right color part. This syngamy is thus identical to the right parent theory.
- (iv) The left color part is combined with the right color part. This syngamy is sometimes called the zeroth copy, and the resulting theory is (quantum) equivalent to a theory of biadjoint scalars, cf. [15].

Consider now a general syngamy with action S and BRST operator Q_{BRST} . If $(Q_{BRST})^2 = 0$ and $Q_{BRST}S = 0$, we have a consistent theory, ready to be quantized.

Let us assume that the terms $Q_{BRST}^2 \phi$ for any field ϕ and $Q_{BRST}S$ are proportional to the *generic* algebraic relations satisfied by the metric and structure constants $(g_{\alpha\beta}, f_{\alpha\beta\gamma}, \bar{g}_{\alpha\bar{\beta}}, \bar{f}_{\alpha\bar{\beta}\bar{\gamma}})$ of general CK-dual theories, i.e. anti-symmetry and the Jacobi identity of the Lie algebra structure constants as well as symmetry and invariance of the metric, cf. (4.29) and (5.24). It is then clear that in all mixtures of two such CK-dual theories, the conditions $(Q_{BRST})^2 = 0$ and $Q_{BRST}S = 0$ are automatically satisfied because all defining constants are replaced by defining constants satisfying the same algebraic relations.

Let us briefly mention that the above prescription for constructing the BRST generators in a syngamy actually manifestly applies to the generator of any continuous (super)symmetry, as long as the symmetry generators do not include explicit appearances of the Minkowski coordinate x^{μ} .³⁶ Given this assumption, for every symmetry generator of the original theory one obtains left and right symmetry generators of the syngamy, which are guaranteed to (anti-)commute (but which are not guaranteed to be distinct nor non-anomalous). For example, the double copy of any theory on Minkowski space has *left* and *right* translation symmetry, which commute past each other – in fact, they coincide. Similarly, supertranslations and R-symmetries can be double-copied. On the other hand, the generators of rotation or dilatation involve explicit appearance of the space–time coordinate x^{μ} , so they lie outside the allowed ansatz.

³⁶ Otherwise, x^{μ} fails to commute with differential operators, which causes complications.

6.2. Non-linear sigma model and the special galileon

As a concrete application, we consider the relatively simple example of the syngamy of two copies of the non-linear sigma model that is usually called the double copy. We are interested in the syngamy that combines the left kinematic part with the right kinematic part. The resulting theory is the *special galileon*. In this double copy construction, we can avoid the technical difficulties related to gauge symmetry appearing in Yang–Mills theory.

A galileon theory [80–84] is a scalar field theory invariant under the Galilean-like symmetry transformation³⁷

$$\vartheta(x) \mapsto \vartheta(x) + c + b_{\mu} x^{\mu} \tag{6.8}$$

with c and b_{μ} constants. In d space-time dimensions, there exist exactly d + 1 independent invariants³⁸ $\mathscr{L}_n^{\text{Gal}}$ of the Galilean-like transformations; the general galileon action in d dimensions correspondingly reads as [84]

$$S^{\text{Gal}} = \int d^d x \sum_{n=1}^{d+1} \alpha_n \mathscr{L}_n^{\text{Gal}} ,$$

$$\mathscr{L}_n^{\text{Gal}} = \varepsilon^{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_d} \varepsilon^{\nu_1 \cdots \nu_d} \left(\prod_{j=n}^d \eta_{\mu_j \nu_j} \right) \left(\prod_{i=1}^{n-1} \partial_{\mu_i} \partial_{\nu_i} \vartheta \right) \vartheta ,$$
 (6.9)

where α_n are real parameters. To avoid tadpole terms, we set α_1 to 0, and we normalize α_2 to have the standard kinetic term.

Generically, theories with Lagrangians that feature derivatives of order greater than two are plagued by the Ostrogradsky instability, leading to a Hamiltonian unbounded from below. Nevertheless, this is not the case if the associated equations of motion are at most quadratic in the derivatives. The presence of the Galilean-like symmetry ensures this for galileon theories.

The choice for the coupling constants α_n

$$\alpha_{2n} = \frac{1}{2n} \binom{d}{2n-1} \mu^{2n-2} \quad \text{and} \quad \alpha_{2n+1} = 0,$$
(6.10)

where μ has the mass dimension $-1 - \frac{d}{2}$, corresponds to a particular instance of galileon theory that possesses several highly remarkable properties, known as the special galileon [85–87]. Importantly, the special galileon is equivalent to the double copy of the non-linear sigma model as was demonstrated at the tree level in [87,42] and to all loop orders in [15].

The starting point of our construction is the local, cubic reformulation of the non-linear sigma model action that explicitly manifests loop-level CK duality, obtained from the algorithm presented in Section 4.4. We consider two copies of this theory, a left theory and a right theory, which may differ in their flavor Lie algebras. The double copy is now the syngamy where the kinematic indices, metric, and structure constants of the left theory are combined with the kinematic indices, metric, and structure constants from the right theory.

³⁷ Not to be confused with Galilean symmetry on space-time: galileon theories are Lorentz-invariant, not Galilean-invariant.

³⁸ Up to total derivatives.

Correspondingly, the double-copied field content is obtained by taking the tensor square of the flavor-stripped field content of the strictified, CK-dual non-linear sigma model, and the interaction vertices are the products of two of the interaction vertices of the non-linear sigma model. Except for the field $\vartheta := \phi \otimes \phi$, all the double-copied fields are regarded as auxiliary. The action is then schematically of the following form:

$$S^{\rm DC} = \frac{1}{2} \Phi^{i\bar{i}} \mathsf{g}_{i\bar{j}} \bar{\mathsf{g}}_{\bar{i}\bar{j}} \Box \Phi^{j\bar{j}} + \frac{1}{3!} \mathsf{f}_{i\bar{j}\bar{k}} \bar{\mathsf{f}}_{i\bar{j}\bar{k}} \tilde{\Phi}^{j\bar{i}} \Phi^{j\bar{j}} \Phi^{k\bar{k}} ; \qquad (6.11)$$

since there is no gauge symmetry, there is only a trivial BRST operator.

We now sketch an argument to show that the double copy theory is perturbatively quantum equivalent to the special galileon; for more details, see [15]. Since we are only interested in perturbative equivalence, it suffices to show that the loop-level scattering amplitudes of the double-copied theory and of the special galileon agree to any given order in the coupling constants and number of loops, up to counterterms. Thus, only a finite subset of the interaction vertices of the two theories has to be considered.

After integrating out all auxiliary fields, the field contents of both theories are evidently the same. Moreover, it is known [87,88,42,9,89] that the tree-level scattering amplitudes of the special galileon and the double-copied theory agree. Equivalently, the double copy action has inherited its kinematic metric and structure constants from the CK duality manifesting parent action; they, therefore, obey the same identities as the flavor metric and structure constants. Correspondingly, the actions can only differ in interaction terms, and these must vanish on shell. Explicitly, the difference between the double-copied action S^{DC} and the special galileon action must be of the form

$$\int \mathrm{d}^d x \, \tilde{F}^i \Box \vartheta \,\,, \tag{6.12}$$

where the \tilde{F}^i , with *i* running over some index set, are some expressions in the field ϑ . Considering more closely the terms which are produced during the strictification procedure, these terms are local up to insertions of operators $\frac{1}{\Box}$. The potential discrepancies (6.12) can all be absorbed iteratively, order by order in the number of external legs, by field redefinitions of the form

$$\vartheta \mapsto \vartheta + \sum_{i} \tilde{F}^{i} .$$
(6.13)

Note again that we only need to correct finitely many vertices, and there are only finitely many required field redefinitions.

6.3. Yang–Mills BRST–Lagrangian double copy

The BRST–Lagrangian double copy introduced in [14,15] is the syngamy (i) in (6.6) with two Yang–Mills theories that may differ in the choice of gauge Lie algebra as parent theories. That is, we combine the kinematic DeWitt indices of the left Yang–Mills theory with the kinematic DeWitt indices of the right Yang–Mills theory, obtaining the field \mathcal{H}^{ij} and corresponding kinematic metric and structure constants. The field \mathcal{H}^{ij} is decomposed into off-shell (not necessarily irreducible) Lorentz representations given by the BRST fields of strictified $\mathcal{N} = 0$ supergravity as described in detail in [15],

$$(\mathcal{H}^{I}) = (h_{\mu\nu}(x), B_{\mu\nu}(x), \varphi(x), X(x), Y^{m}(x)), \qquad (6.14)$$

where $h_{\mu\nu}$, $B_{\mu\nu}$, and φ are the graviton, Kalb–Ramond 2-form, and dilaton, respectively. The full set of diffeomorphism and 2-form gauge symmetry ghosts and anti-ghosts of $\mathcal{N} = 0$ supergravity

is collectively denoted by X. Furthermore, Y^m correspond to the bosonic and ghost strictification auxiliary fields [15].

The double-copied BRST action is

$$S_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{DC}} = \frac{1}{2} \mathsf{g}_{ik} \mathsf{g}_{jl} \mathcal{H}^{ij} \Box \mathcal{H}^{kl} + \frac{1}{3!} \mathsf{f}_{ijk} \mathsf{f}_{\text{Imn}} \mathcal{H}^{il} \mathcal{H}^{jm} \mathcal{H}^{kn} , \qquad (6.15)$$

and we note that the metric and the kinematic structure constants are indeed double-copied. Similarly, the double-copied BRST operator reads as

$$Q_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{DC}} = Q_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{L}} + Q_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{R}} , \qquad (6.16a)$$

where

$$\begin{aligned} Q_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{L}} \mathcal{H}^{\text{ij}} &:= \mathsf{q}_{\mathsf{k}}^{\text{i}} \delta_{\mathsf{l}}^{\text{j}} \mathcal{H}^{\text{kl}} + \frac{1}{2} \mathsf{q}_{\mathsf{k}|}^{\text{i}} \bar{\mathfrak{f}}_{\mathsf{mn}}{}^{\text{j}} \mathcal{H}^{\text{km}} \mathcal{H}^{\text{ln}} , \\ Q_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{R}} \mathcal{H}^{\text{ij}} &:= \delta_{\mathsf{k}}^{\text{i}} \mathsf{q}_{\mathsf{j}}^{\text{j}} \mathcal{H}^{\text{kl}} + \frac{1}{2} \mathsf{f}_{\mathsf{k}|}{}^{\text{i}} \mathsf{q}_{\mathsf{mn}}^{\text{j}} \mathcal{H}^{\text{km}} \mathcal{H}^{\text{ln}} . \end{aligned}$$

$$(6.16b)$$

We claim that the double copy BRST action (6.15) and BRST operator (6.16a) constitute a well-defined perturbative BRST quantization,³⁹ quantum equivalent to the canonical BRST quantization of $\mathcal{N} = 0$ supergravity. The latter is described in detail in [14,15], see also [47]. Concretely:

- (i) We have $Q_{BRST}^{DC} S_{BRST}^{DC} = 0$ up to a total derivative, as well as $(Q_{BRST}^{DC})^2 = 0$ up to exact operator identities; we can trivially reintroduce Nakanishi–Lautrup fields to ensure $(Q_{BRST}^{DC})^2 = 0$ if desired. This follows from the CK-dual Yang–Mills BRST action,⁴⁰ as explained in Section 6.1. Moreover, the linear parts of $Q_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{DC}}$ indeed agree with the expected form of the BRST operator of $\mathcal{N} = 0$ supergravity, as is evident from the explicit form given in [15].
- (ii) There is a gauge and a field redefinition such that, after putting the auxiliary fields Y^m to zero, the kinetic terms agree [15],

$$S_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{DC}}\Big|_{\text{kin, }Y^m=0} = S_{\text{BRST}}^{\mathcal{N}=0}\Big|_{\text{kin}} \,. \tag{6.17}$$

The linearized form of the double copy therefore evidently holds.

- (iii) The physical tree-level scattering amplitudes of (6.15) agree by construction with those of $\mathcal{N} = 0$ supergravity. The numerators of all physical tree-level scattering amplitudes derived from the Feynman diagrams of the action (6.15) are precisely those obtained by double-copying the physical tree-level kinematic numerators of the Yang-Mills theory. The action (6.15) is thus semi-classically equivalent to the $\mathcal{N} = 0$ supergravity action. This matching can be extended to all bosonic fields by a suitable choice of gauge (tuned such that non-transversely polarized fields cannot produce a discrepancy), cf. Observation 5.1; then the (on-shell) BRST Ward identities of Observation 5.3 show that the matching extends to the full BRST-extended Hilbert space, including states containing ghosts and anti-ghosts.
- (iv) We now integrate out all auxiliary fields, which can lead to non-local interaction terms. The discrepancy between the interaction terms in both theories must be proportional to $\Box \Phi$

³⁹ Note that this does not mean that the double-copied Q_{BRST}^{DC} is non-anomalous. As we note later, Q_{BRST}^{DC} might differ from a canonically obtained BRST operator $Q_{BRST}^{\mathcal{N}=0}$ by a trivial symmetry which may be anomalous. ⁴⁰ The additional weak condition that $Q_{BRST}^2 \phi$ for any field ϕ and $Q_{BRST}S$ are proportional to the generic algebraic

relations are satisfied for Yang-Mills theory.

for some field Φ as they are invisible to the tree-level scattering amplitudes. As argued before in the context of CK duality, such differences can be produced by field redefinitions. These field redefinitions may be non-local, but they do not affect the consistency or quantum equivalence of the theory; they merely introduce well-defined additional counterterms in the renormalization procedure. In fact, these counterterms will be the additive inverses of those needed to ensure the unitarity of the loop amplitudes of the double copy action. Removing the local terms corresponds to removing the need for the corresponding counterterms.

The field redefinitions and integrating out of the auxiliary fields lead to a transformed doublecopied BRST operator Q_{BRST}^{DC} . Having matched the double-copied BRST action with the BRST action of $\mathcal{N} = 0$ supergravity, it is now natural to expect that also the corresponding BRST operators Q_{BRST}^{DC} and $Q_{BRST}^{\mathcal{N}=0}$ agree. This is almost the case. Because both $Q_{BRST}^{\mathcal{N}=0}$ and Q_{BRST}^{DC} describe symmetries of the action $S_{BRST}^{\mathcal{N}=0}$ of $\mathcal{N} = 0$ supergravity, their difference is also a symmetry. This difference could, in principle, consist of any other symmetry in the theory, but we know that the linear parts of $Q_{BRST}^{\mathcal{N}=0}$ and \tilde{Q}_{BRST}^{DC} agree, and there are no candidates for perturbative, non-linear, non-trivial symmetries. The only remaining possibility is thus a *trivial symmetry*, cf. [90, Section 2.5], [91, Theorem 3.1], see also [23, Section 4.2] for a large class of trivial symmetries that any theory possesses. These symmetries vanish on shell and do not lead to new Noether charges, so a potential difference by a trivial symmetry is irrelevant for most purposes.⁴¹ See also [92] for a double copy construction of symmetries in the self-dual sectors of Yang–Mills theory and gravity, including both perturbative and *non-perturbative* symmetries, as well as the double copy of large gauge transformations that yields holomorphic supertranslations.

6.4. Double copy of supersymmetric Yang–Mills theory

Given CK duality for the BRST action of supersymmetric Yang–Mills theory, the BRST– Lagrangian double copy follows straightforwardly following the general principles laid out in the above sections. Nonetheless, there are several interesting new features that we will briefly expand upon here.

Although the arguments are generic, for definiteness we will focus on the double copy of supersymmetric Yang–Mills theory in d = 10 space–time dimensions. This has the added benefit of implying the analogous results for all theories obtainable by toroidal dimensional reduction and field theory orbifolding, cf. [93]. This includes, for example, the products of any pair of supersymmetric Yang–Mills theories in any $d \leq 10$, as summarized in [94], as well as various supersymmetric Yang–Mills–matter theories, cf. e.g. [95,96,24].

For supersymmetry, we add a Majorana–Weyl gluino ψ_{α}^{a} to the d = 10 Yang–Mills BRST fields of (5.25a)

$$(\mathcal{A}^{i\bar{a}}) = \left(A^{a}_{\mu}(x), \psi^{a}_{\alpha}(x), \bar{c}^{a}(x), c^{a}(x), Y^{ma}(x)\right),$$
(6.18)

where now Y^{ma} also contains auxiliary superpartners. We adopt 32-component Majorana spinor conventions, so $\gamma_{11}\psi = \pm \psi$ according to the chirality chosen for the gluino.

⁴¹ Recall that trivial symmetries are general coordinate transformations on field space that leave the action invariant. Generically, however, their actions on the path integral measure will introduce non-trivial Jacobian determinants. Therefore, trivial symmetries, and hence $Q_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{DC}}$, may be anomalous.

The double copy is given by the same syngamy as before, cf. (6.15). The result is IIA or IIB supergravity if the chiralities of the gluinos are taken to be opposing or matching, respectively, as implied by the tensor product of the on-shell gluon and gluino states,

IIA:
$$\mathbf{8}_{v} \otimes \mathbf{8}_{s} = \mathbf{56}_{c} \oplus \mathbf{8}_{c}$$
 and $\mathbf{8}_{c} \otimes \mathbf{8}_{v} = \mathbf{56}_{s} \oplus \mathbf{8}_{s}$,
IIB: $\mathbf{8}_{v} \otimes \mathbf{8}_{s} = \mathbf{56}_{c} \oplus \mathbf{8}_{c}$ and $\mathbf{8}_{s} \otimes \mathbf{8}_{v} = \mathbf{56}_{c} \oplus \mathbf{8}_{c}$. (6.19)

Let us first consider the Neveu–Schwarz–Ramond (NS–R) and R–NS sectors. The additional physical field content in the NS–R sector is

$$\mathcal{H}_{\mu\beta} \sim A_{\mu} \otimes \psi_{\beta} \sim \Psi_{\mu\beta} \oplus \lambda_{\beta} , \qquad (6.20)$$

where Ψ_{μ} and λ are the NS–R gravitino and dilatino, respectively. The R–NS sector follows similarly.

In addition, there are ghosts and anti-ghosts for each of the two gravitini, which follow from the product of the Yang–Mills (anti-)ghosts with the gluini [37]. In the NS–R sector, we have

$$\mathcal{H}_{a\beta} \sim \bar{c} \otimes \psi \sim \bar{\eta} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathcal{H}_{q\beta} \sim c \otimes \psi \sim \eta ,$$
(6.21)

where η and $\bar{\eta}$ are the local supersymmetry ghost and anti-ghost, respectively. If we had not integrated out the Yang–Mills Nakanishi–Lautrup field *b*, its product with the right gluino would produce $\mathcal{H}_{n\beta} \sim b \otimes \psi \sim \chi$, the Nielsen–Kallosh auxiliary spinor. The R–NS ghosts and anti-ghosts are constructed similarly.

To be able to apply our Lagrangian double copy prescription, one should first rewrite the gluino kinetic term so as to manifest the ansatz (5.21):

$$\bar{\psi}\,\partial\!\!\!/\psi = \bar{\psi}\,\partial^{-1}\Box\psi \,. \tag{6.22}$$

This defines the extension of the kinematic metric (5.27) to the supersymmetric Yang–Mills BRST field space given by (6.18). The double copy then proceeds as before.

The supercharges Q^L , Q^R of the left and right parent supersymmetric Yang–Mills theories generate the IIA/B supercharges [97–99,94], in direct analogy to the BRST transformations (6.16a). Explicitly,

$$\mathcal{QA}^{i\bar{a}} = \mathcal{Q}^{i}_{j} \,\delta^{\bar{a}}_{\bar{b}} \mathcal{A}^{jb} + \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{Q}^{i}_{jk} f_{\bar{b}\bar{c}}{}^{\bar{a}} \mathcal{A}^{jb} \mathcal{A}^{k\bar{c}}$$
(6.23)

gives rise to

$$\mathcal{Q}^{\mathrm{L}}\mathcal{H}^{\mathrm{ij}} = \mathcal{Q}^{\mathrm{i}}_{\mathrm{k}}\delta^{\mathrm{j}}_{\mathrm{l}}\mathcal{H}^{\mathrm{kl}} + \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{Q}^{\mathrm{i}}_{\mathrm{kl}}\mathsf{f}_{\mathrm{mn}}{}^{\mathrm{j}}\mathcal{H}^{\mathrm{km}}\mathcal{H}^{\mathrm{ln}}$$
(6.24)

with analogous formulas for Q^{R} . The invariance of the double copy Lagrangian under supersymmetry then follows from a fully analogous argument to the discussion of BRST invariance. Note that the local supersymmetry parameter, not included in (6.24), is identified with the local supersymmetry ghost η .

As an explicit example, consider

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\alpha}A^{a}_{\mu} = \delta^{a}_{b}\gamma_{\mu\alpha}{}^{\beta}\psi^{b}_{\beta} + \cdots, \qquad (6.25)$$

where the higher order terms represented by the ellipsis are induced by the field redefinitions required for manifest CK duality. Setting (ij) = $(\mu\nu)$ for instance, this double-copies to

$$Q^{\rm L}_{\alpha}\mathcal{H}_{\mu\nu} = \gamma_{\mu\alpha}{}^{\beta}\mathcal{H}_{\beta\nu} + \cdots .$$
(6.26)

Applying Q^{L} to the graviton $h_{\mu\nu}$ and $B_{\mu\nu}$, which are given by \mathcal{H}^{ij} as in [15], then determines the NS–R gravitino in terms of $\mathcal{H}_{\alpha\nu}$. The same applies for the R–NS gravitino, using Q^{R} . Similarly, the NS–R and R–NS dilatini are determined by Q^{L} and Q^{R} acting on $B_{\mu\nu}$ and the dilaton, given in terms of \mathcal{H}^{ij} as in [15].

The logic of the preceding discussion did not differ from the case of Yang–Mills theory, save for the graviton, the diffeomorphism gauge potential, replaced by the gravitino, the local supersymmetry gauge potential. However, the Ramond–Ramond (R–R) sector is rather more subtle and requires some new conceptual ingredients.

The key difference is that the product of two spinors in the context of a field theoretic double copy gives *field strengths*, not potentials [100].⁴² Roughly speaking, an R–R double copy field $\mathcal{H}_{\alpha\beta} \sim \psi_{\alpha} \otimes \psi_{\beta}$ is a bispinor that decomposes into a sum of *p*-form field strengths F_p ,

$$\mathcal{H}_{\alpha\beta} = \sum_{p=0}^{d} \frac{1}{p!} (\gamma^{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_p} C)_{\alpha\beta} F_{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_p}$$
(6.27a)

with

$$\gamma^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p}{}_{\alpha}{}^{\beta} = \gamma^{[\mu_1}{}_{\alpha}{}^{\alpha_1}\gamma^{\mu_2}{}_{\alpha_1}{}^{\alpha_2}\cdots\gamma^{\mu_p]}{}_{\alpha_p}{}^{\beta} , \qquad (6.27b)$$

where *C* is the charge conjugation matrix and $\star F_p \equiv F_{d-p}$. The particular set of field strengths generated depends on the space–time dimension and the class of spinors considered, but can be read off from the relevant $\mathfrak{so}(d)$ tensor product decomposition. For example, in our cases of interest, we have

IIA:
$$\overline{16} \otimes 16 = 1 \oplus 45 \oplus 210$$
,
IIB: $16 \otimes 16 = 10 \oplus 120 \oplus 126$. (6.28)

For type IIA, the **45** and **210** correspond to the usual R–R 2-form and 4-form field strengths, respectively. The 0-form field strength corresponding to the singlet lacks degrees of freedom and can be integrated out (although it is tempting to regard it as the Romans mass). For type IIB, the **10**, **120**, and **126** correspond to the usual R–R 1-form, 3-form, and self-dual 5-form field strengths, respectively.

The necessity of identifying $\psi \otimes \psi$ with field strengths follows from three related observations. First, as is clear from the above example of type IIA/B supergravity, the tensor product of the off-shell gluino spinor representations yields tensor representations corresponding to those carried by the field strengths, not the potentials. Second, the BRST transformation of the gluino has no linear contribution, $Q_{BRST}\psi = [c, \psi]$, so $\psi \otimes \psi$ cannot transform as a gauge potential under the double copy of the BRST transformations. Finally, the background R–R fields couple to the type II superstring worldsheet action through their field strengths only – the R–R superstring vertex operators, constructed from the products of open superstring vertex operators, correspond to field strengths. This is reflected in the scattering amplitudes involving R–R external states, which are always proportional to a power of their momenta and so have vanishing soft limits – superstrings are uncharged with respect to the R–R gauge potentials.

The key implication of the latter comment for the present discussion is that the IIA/B supergravity actions can be written exclusively in terms of the R–R field strengths, once they are suitably defined. For example, the IIA supergravity R–R sector Lagrangian is

⁴² We are also grateful to A. Anastasiou, M.J. Duff, S. Nagy, and M. Zoccali for this observation, which was originally made in (as yet) unpublished joint work.

$$F_2 \wedge \star F_2 + \tilde{F}_4 \wedge \star F_4 + B_2 \wedge F_4 \wedge F_4 , \qquad (6.29a)$$

where

$$F_2 = dC_1$$
, $F_4 = dC_3$, $\tilde{F}_4 = dC_3 + H_3 \wedge C_1$, $H_3 = dB_2$, (6.29b)

with the Bianchi identity

$$\mathrm{d}F_4 = -H_3 \wedge F_2 \ . \tag{6.29c}$$

Up to total derivatives, (6.29a) can be rewritten as

$$F_2 \wedge \star F_2 + \tilde{F}_4 \wedge \star F_4 + B_2 \wedge \tilde{F}_4 \wedge \tilde{F}_4 + B_2 \wedge B_2 \wedge F_2 \wedge \tilde{F}_4 - \frac{1}{3}B_2 \wedge B_2 \wedge B_2 \wedge F_2 \wedge F_2 , \quad (6.30)$$

so the action may be formulated purely in terms of F_2 and \tilde{F}_4 , with no bare R–R potentials appearing. Similarly, the type IIB action admits a formulation in terms of only R–R field strengths [101].

This is implied by the double copy construction of the R–R sector: the identification of $\psi \otimes \psi$ with field strengths implies that there must exist a formulation of the type II supergravity action with no bare R–R potentials. In fact, more is required by the double copy. Since the double copy action is written purely in terms of the R–R field strengths, they must be treated as *elementary* fields and still correctly reproduce scattering amplitudes involving the R–R sector through their Feynman diagrams. Interestingly, as we will explain below, the double copy Lagrangian achieves this automatically through a generalization of Sen's mechanism [102,18] for imposing self-duality on $\frac{d}{2}$ -form field strengths in $d \equiv 2 \pmod{4}$ space–time dimensions.

The double copy R–R sector is, in terms of the bispinor $\mathcal{H}_{\alpha\beta}$ and its Majorana conjugate $\overline{\mathcal{H}}^{\alpha\beta}$, given by

$$S_{\rm R-R}^{\rm DC} = \underbrace{\int d^d x \,\overline{\mathcal{H}}^{\alpha\beta} \Box^{-1} \vartheta_{\alpha}^{\ \alpha'} \vartheta_{\beta}^{\ \beta'} \mathcal{H}_{\alpha'\beta'}}_{=:S_{\rm R-R,\,kin}^{\rm DC}} + S_{\rm R-R,\,int}^{\rm DC} \,. \tag{6.31}$$

Next, upon decomposing the bispinor in terms of the field strengths as in (6.27), the kinetic terms for each elementary *p*-form field strength are of the form

$$S_{\mathrm{R-R,\,kin}}^{\mathrm{DC}} = -\frac{1}{2} \int \left\{ F \wedge \star F - \mathrm{d}F \wedge \star \Box^{-1} \mathrm{d}F \right\} + \cdots, \qquad (6.32)$$

where we only displayed the terms relevant for our discussion below. In the free theory, the equation of motion for *F* implies the Maxwell equation $d \star F = 0$ and the Bianchi identity dF = 0. In terms of the Hodge-dual field strength $\star F$, the kinetic term can be written as

$$\int d^{d}x \,(\star F)_{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{q+1}} P^{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{q+1}}_{\nu_{1}\cdots\nu_{q+1}} (\star F)^{\nu_{1}\cdots\nu_{q+1}} \,, \tag{6.33a}$$

where the appearance of the operator

$$P^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{q+1}}{}_{\nu_1\cdots\nu_{q+1}} = \left(\Box\delta^{\mu_1}_{\nu_1}\cdots\delta^{\mu_{q+1}}_{\nu_{q+1}} + \overleftarrow{\partial}^{[\mu_1}\overrightarrow{\partial}_{[\nu_1}\delta^{\mu_2}_{\nu_2}\cdots\delta^{\mu_{q+1}]}_{\nu_{q+1}}\right)\Box^{-1}$$
(6.33b)

can intuitively be interpreted as inserting a projector on each internal line of the Feynman diagrams that removes the unphysical modes, ensuring that the tree-level scattering amplitudes match those of the conventional Abelian *p*-form theory. The double copy yields a formulation of the R–R sector in terms of elementary gauge invariant field strengths and, accordingly, with none of the usual gauge-fixing machinery. There simply are no double copy fields that could be identified with R–R ghosts or anti-ghosts. Since the double copy R–R sector tree-level scattering amplitudes match, by construction, those of IIA/B supergravity, they are semi-classically equivalent. The complete absence (and irrelevance) of R–R gauge-fixing and ghost sectors implies that the matching of the physical tree-level scattering amplitudes alone suffices for full quantum equivalence.

This formulation of the R–R sector in terms of elementary (p + 1)-form field strengths F_{p+1} , is perhaps less familiar, and it is not immediately obvious that it yields physics equivalent to that of the usual theory of Abelian *p*-form gauge potentials A_p . A first natural step towards establishing this equivalence would be to make the action (6.32) local. This can be done by introducing *q*-form auxiliary fields B_q , where q = d - p - 2, putatively Hodge-dual to the A_p . In doing so, one discovers that the double copy automatically reproduces a generalization of Sen's mechanism.

6.5. Sen's mechanism from the double copy

Sen's mechanism is a method to construct action principles for differential form fields obeying a self-duality constraint, motivated by IIB string field theory [102,18], where the R–R sector is naturally given in terms of bispinors. Given the close kinship between the double copy and closed = open \otimes open string relations, one may also expect this mechanism to appear in the current context. Indeed, the use of bispinors for the R–R sector has essentially the same origin in each case.

To illustrate this, let us start from Sen's mechanism generalized to arbitrary (as opposed to self-dual) field strengths. Consider a (p + 1)-form field strength F that is treated as elementary, but required to be physically equivalent to an Abelian p-form potential A coupled to the other fields of the theory, collectively denoted by Φ , only through its field strength. The generalization of Sen's mechanism implementing this demand is given by the action

$$S^{\text{genSen}} = \int \left\{ -\frac{1}{2}F \wedge \star F - \xi B \wedge dF + \frac{1}{2}dB \wedge \star dB \right\} + S^{\text{genSen, int}}[F, \Phi] , \qquad (6.34)$$

where we have introduced a second q = (d - p - 2)-form *B* and a real parameter ξ . Note that Φ does not include *B*. In the absence of the $dB \wedge \star dB$ term, *B* is just the familiar Lagrange multiplier enforcing dF = 0, and for S_{int}^{genSen} linear in *F* we can integrate out *F* to obtain the dual (d - p - 2)-form Lagrangian in terms of B.⁴³ When $d \equiv 2 \pmod{4}$ and *F* is self-dual, then $F \wedge \star F = 0$, and we recover Sen's original ansatz, which is applicable to self-dual 5-form of IIB supergravity [18] and approaches to the 6-dimensional $\mathcal{N} = (2, 0)$ theory [104,105]. Generically, the equation of motion for *B* implies that the combination $\xi F + (-1)^q \star dB$ is closed, which determines *B* partly in terms of *F* with the remaining part decoupling from the system. The equation of motion for *F* then implies the Bianchi identity $d\hat{F} = 0$ and the equation of motion $d\star \hat{F} = \frac{\xi^2}{1+\xi^2} dR$, where $\hat{F} := F + \frac{(-1)^{(d+1)(p+1)}}{1+\xi^2} \star R$ and *R* is defined by the variation $S^{genSen, int}[F + \delta F, \Phi] =: \int \delta F \wedge R + \mathcal{O}((\delta F)^2)$ up to total derivatives.

⁴³ Since we are interested here in perturbative scattering amplitudes on a Minkowski background, we can ignore all subtleties regarding quantum equivalence due to topology and non-perturbative effects, cf. [103] and references therein.

To make contact with the double-copied action (6.32), note that (6.34) remains invariant under the usual q-form gauge symmetry $\delta B_q := d\Lambda_{q-1}, \delta\Lambda_{q-1} := d\Lambda_{q-2}, \dots$, and $\delta\Lambda_1 := d\Lambda_0$ [105]. Let us apply the standard Abelian q-form BRST quantization, choosing Feynman gauge and integrating out the Nakanishi–Lautrup fields, to leave

$$S_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{genSen}} = \int \left\{ -\frac{1}{2}F \wedge \star F - \xi B \wedge dF - \frac{1}{2}B \wedge \star \Box B + \cdots \right\},$$
(6.35)

where we have omitted the tower of ghost fields which decouple in Feynman gauge. Upon integrating out B by its equation of motion

$$B = (-1)^{q(d-q)} \xi \square^{-1} \star \mathrm{d}F , \qquad (6.36)$$

we recover the double-copied action (6.32) for an appropriate choice of ξ .

Even though we did not ask for it, the double copy produces (a generalization of) Sen's mechanism automatically, reinforcing its naturalness as an approach to describing the physics of gauge potentials in terms of elementary field strengths.

7. Conclusions and outlook

In this paper, we have constructed a toolkit, not evident from a purely on-shell perspective, for boosting on-shell tree-level CK duality to off-shell loop-level CK duality up to counterterms. This toolkit uses the action of the underlying quantum field theory as an ordering principle, and full CK duality becomes a manifest feature of the action. This new perspective on CK duality implies a very direct proof of the double copy at the loop level.

Much as focusing on physical on-shell scattering amplitudes has dramatically advanced our understanding, stepping back off shell once again sheds new light on the scattering amplitudes themselves. One might say that *off-shell is the new on-shell*.⁴⁴

CK duality links the internal color symmetry to a kinematic symmetry algebra acting on space-time, and the Coleman-Mandula theorem seems to imply a fundamental dichotomy. In this paper, we have shown that both symmetries are indeed on an equal footing such that the Yang-Mills field $A^a_{\mu}(x)$ is biadjoint in terms of the color index *a* and the kinematic index μ . We have explained in Section 5.7 how this perspective does not violate the Coleman-Mandula theorem.

Although our paper is couched in the language of actions, we stress that what we do is purely *perturbative*, that is, it concerns scattering amplitudes and correlators, in particular the usual scattering amplitude-theoretic CK duality and double copy conjectures. We do not claim here any direct implications for (among others) classical double copy of exact classical solutions [106–112] and other non-perturbative double-copy-type relations [113–115].

An important point we stressed throughout the paper but may require further highlighting is the following. Step (iii) in our algorithm in Section 2 implies that counterterms arising from the Jacobian of the non-local field redefinitions may be required to ensure unitarity on the physical Hilbert space. Correspondingly the CK-dual loop integrands generated by the Feynman diagrams of (2.1) manifestly satisfy all desirable properties, as described in e.g. [16], but may violate unitarity, which must be restored by counterterms. In particular, we do not contradict

⁴⁴ We also remark that the homotopy algebraic perspective on field theories unifies scattering amplitudes and action principles.

the result of [16] that there is no CK-dual 4-point, 2-loop integrand satisfying *all* properties described therein. Due to the lack of unitarity before adding counterterms in our case, the standard proof [12] of the loop-level validity of the double copy is clearly not applicable directly, but the argument of [14,15], streamlined here in Section 6.3, is fully independent⁴⁵ and valid nonetheless. The off-shell CK duality of (2.1) is sufficient for the double copy. Again, we stress that we do not double-copy counterterms, which nonetheless can be systematically accounted for. The latter observation is made clear by starting from $S_{\text{BRST}}^{\mathcal{N}=0}$ and considering the field redefinitions required to produce the non-local terms that appear in $S_{\text{BRST}}^{\text{DC}}$ once the auxiliary fields have been integrated out. The counterterms required for unitary are just those induced by the Jacobian determinants of these field redefinitions. Similarly, the 'labeling problem'⁴⁶ is naturally avoided by working at the level of the action.

To summarize: we have lifted the notion of CK duality from on-shell gluon scattering amplitudes to the underlying BRST gauge-fixed action itself, up to the Jacobian counterterms. From this point of view, CK duality is rendered a manifest symmetry, in the usual sense, of an action that is perturbatively quantum equivalent to standard Yang–Mills theory.

The Feynman diagrams of this classical BRST action generate amplitude integrands that satisfy CK duality to all loop orders. However, the potential Jacobian counterterms, required to ensure unitarity beyond one loop, will generically break this CK duality. We have seen no reason to think that the Jacobian counterterm contributions to the integrands can be made to manifest CK duality, at least not while preserving the properties inherited from a direct Feynman diagram construction. CK duality can thus be understood as a classical symmetry that is generically anomalous. It is only in the case of very special field theories, such as $\mathcal{N} = 4$ super Yang–Mills theory, that there is evidence [17] that our procedure can be implemented in a way that avoid problematic counterterms.

Let us reiterate that the CK-anomaly is harmless, at least for most applications and purposes, as explained in Section 3.9; quantum consistency is ensured from the outset. More precisely, the required counterterms exist, are unique in the appropriate sense, and preserve BRST invariance.

We close by mentioning a few points that we plan to address in future work. The results of this paper beg to be formulated in the language of homotopy algebras.⁴⁷ The main result of the present contribution translates into the assertion that, with the requisite gauge fixing, field redefinitions, and auxiliary fields, Yang–Mills theory – and any other theory for which CK duality holds at tree level – is described by a homotopy algebra that contains a so-called BV^{\Box}-algebra, which is the strict version of the concept of a BV^{\Box}-algebra as defined in [11]; this algebra captures precisely the strong form of off-shell CK duality described in this paper. Furthermore, the double copy can also be naturally described in this formalism. We defer a detailed discussion of this formalism to an upcoming paper [64].

As mentioned several times, the results of this paper ignore CK duality and the double copy of counterterms. We argue in Section 3.9 that this is largely irrelevant, and in particular it does not matter for determining the UV behavior of supergravity theories. It is clear that we have to

⁴⁵ Note that our argument in [14,15] does assume the existence of a proof of the usual tree-level double copy for physical states. One such proof is certainly the standard proof of [12].

⁴⁶ See, for example, the discussion of [20] and the references therein.

⁴⁷ See [116–119] for a discussion of scattering amplitudes and Berends–Giele recursion relations in terms of homotopy algebras for both tree- and loop-level scattering amplitudes. See also [120] for related discussions of the S-matrix in the language of homotopy algebras, [121,122] for the tree-level perturbiner expansion, and [123] for a homotopy algebra interpretation of tree-level on-shell recursion relations.

validate this claim with detailed computations, which we intend to perform in future work once the simplifying homotopy algebraic framework [64] is fully set up. We note that the precise form of the counterterms depends on the regularization and renormalization schemes, such that any statements one makes would depend on the scheme, which is clearly undesirable. For certain quantum field theories, however, nature does give us a regulator in the form of string theory: the infinite tower of stringy modes come in to render the Yang–Mills integrands finite. In this regard, a natural way to prove CK duality for Yang–Mills theory with counterterms should be to prove CK duality at the loop level for open string amplitudes.⁴⁸

CRediT authorship contribution statement

Leron Borsten: Conceptualization, Investigation, Methodology, Writing – original draft, Writing – review & editing. Hyungrok Kim: Conceptualization, Investigation, Methodology, Writing – original draft, Writing – review & editing. Branislav Jurčo: Conceptualization, Investigation, Methodology, Writing – original draft, Writing – review & editing. Tommaso Macrelli: Conceptualization, Investigation, Methodology, Writing – original draft, Writing – review & editing. Christian Saemann: Conceptualization, Investigation, Methodology, Writing – original draft, Writing – review & editing. Martin Wolf: Conceptualization, Investigation, Methodology, Writing – original draft, Writing – review & editing.

Declaration of competing interest

The authors declare the following financial interests/personal relationships which may be considered as potential competing interests: Christian Saemann reports financial support was provided by Leverhulme Trust. Leron Borsten reports financial support was provided by Leverhulme Trust. Hyungrok Kim reports financial support was provided by Leverhulme Trust. Branislav Jurco reports financial support was provided by Czech Science Foundation. Tommaso Macrelli reports financial support was provided by Engineering and Physical Sciences Research Council.

Data availability

No data was used for the research described in the article.

Acknowledgements

We gratefully acknowledge stimulating conversations with Alexandros Anastasiou, Michael Duff, Henrik Johansson, Silvia Nagy, Alessandro Torrielli, and Michele Zoccali. We are also grateful to Clifford Cheung, James Mangan, and Julio Parra-Martinez for interesting questions on the first version of this paper. L.B., H.K., and C.S. were supported by the Leverhulme Research Project Grant RPG–2018–329 *The Mathematics of M5-Branes*. B.J. was supported by the GAČR Grant EXPRO 19–28628X. T.M. was partially supported by the EPSRC grant EP/N509772.

 $^{^{48}}$ See [124] for an approach to go in the other direction: to employ the loop-level scattering equations [125,126], the ambitwistor string [127], and modular invariance to uplift the double copy construction of supergravity loop amplitudes into superstring amplitudes.

References

- Z. Bern, J.J.M. Carrasco, H. Johansson, New relations for gauge-theory amplitudes, Phys. Rev. D 78 (2008) 085011, arXiv:0805.3993 [hep-ph].
- [2] Z. Bern, J.J. Carrasco, L.J. Dixon, H. Johansson, R. Roiban, The ultraviolet behavior of N = 8 supergravity at four loops, Phys. Rev. Lett. 103 (2009) 081301, arXiv:0905.2326 [hep-th].
- [3] Z. Bern, S. Davies, T. Dennen, Enhanced ultraviolet cancellations in $\mathcal{N} = 5$ supergravity at four loops, Phys. Rev. D 90 (2014) 105011, arXiv:1409.3089 [hep-th].
- [4] N.E.J. Bjerrum-Bohr, P.H. Damgaard, T. Søndergaard, P. Vanhove, The momentum kernel of gauge and gravity theories, J. High Energy Phys. 1101 (2011) 001, arXiv:1010.3933 [hep-th].
- [5] N.E.J. Bjerrum-Bohr, P.H. Damgaard, P. Vanhove, Minimal basis for gauge theory amplitudes, Phys. Rev. Lett. 103 (2009) 161602, arXiv:0907.1425 [hep-th].
- [6] S. Stieberger, Open & closed vs. pure open string disk amplitudes, arXiv:0907.2211 [hep-th].
- [7] C.R. Mafra, O. Schlotterer, S. Stieberger, Explicit BCJ numerators from pure spinors, J. High Energy Phys. 1107 (2011) 092, arXiv:1104.5224 [hep-th].
- [8] J. Broedel, O. Schlotterer, S. Stieberger, Polylogarithms, multiple zeta values and superstring amplitudes, Fortschr. Phys. 61 (2013) 812, arXiv:1304.7267 [hep-th].
- [9] Y.-J. Du, C.-H. Fu, Explicit BCJ numerators of nonlinear sigma model, J. High Energy Phys. 1609 (2016) 174, arXiv:1606.05846 [hep-th].
- [10] S. Mizera, Kinematic Jacobi identity is a residue theorem: geometry of color-kinematics duality for gauge and gravity amplitudes, Phys. Rev. Lett. 124 (2020) 141601, arXiv:1912.03397 [hep-th].
- [11] M. Reiterer, A homotopy BV algebra for Yang-Mills and color-kinematics, arXiv:1912.03110 [math-ph].
- [12] Z. Bern, T. Dennen, Y.-t. Huang, M. Kiermaier, Gravity as the square of gauge theory, Phys. Rev. D 82 (2010) 065003, arXiv:1004.0693 [hep-th].
- [13] M. Tolotti, S. Weinzierl, Construction of an effective Yang–Mills Lagrangian with manifest BCJ duality, J. High Energy Phys. 1307 (2013) 111, arXiv:1306.2975 [hep-th].
- [14] L. Borsten, B. Jurčo, H. Kim, T. Macrelli, C. Saemann, M. Wolf, BRST–Lagrangian double copy of Yang–Mills theory, Phys. Rev. Lett. 126 (2021) 191601, arXiv:2007.13803 [hep-th].
- [15] L. Borsten, B. Jurčo, H. Kim, T. Macrelli, C. Saemann, M. Wolf, Double copy from homotopy algebras, Fortschr. Phys. 69 (2021) 2100075, arXiv:2102.11390 [hep-th].
- [16] Z. Bern, S. Davies, J. Nohle, Double-copy constructions and unitarity cuts, Phys. Rev. D 93 (2016) 105015, arXiv: 1510.03448 [hep-th].
- [17] L. Borsten, B. Jurčo, H. Kim, T. Macrelli, C. Saemann, M. Wolf, Kinematic Lie algebras from twistor spaces, arXiv:2211.13261 [hep-th].
- [18] A. Sen, Covariant action for type IIB supergravity, J. High Energy Phys. 1607 (2016) 017, arXiv:1511.08220 [hep-th].
- [19] M.E. Peskin, D.V. Schroeder, An Introduction to Quantum Field Theory, Addison–Wesley, Reading, USA, 1995.
- [20] E. Casali, S. Mizera, P. Tourkine, Loop amplitudes monodromy relations and color-kinematics duality, J. High Energy Phys. 2021 (2021) 048, arXiv:2005.05329 [hep-th].
- [21] Z. Bern, J.J.M. Carrasco, H. Johansson, Perturbative quantum gravity as a double copy of gauge theory, Phys. Rev. Lett. 105 (2010) 061602, arXiv:1004.0476 [hep-th].
- [22] M. Doubek, B. Jurčo, J. Pulmann, Quantum L_{∞} algebras and the homological perturbation lemma, Commun. Math. Phys. 367 (2019) 215, arXiv:1712.02696 [math-ph].
- [23] B. Jurčo, L. Raspollini, C. Saemann, M. Wolf, L_∞-algebras of classical field theories and the Batalin–Vilkovisky formalism, Fortschr. Phys. 67 (2019) 1900025, arXiv:1809.09899 [hep-th].
- [24] Z. Bern, J.J. Carrasco, M. Chiodaroli, H. Johansson, R. Roiban, The duality between color and kinematics and its applications, arXiv:1909.01358 [hep-th].
- [25] L. Borsten, Gravity as the square of gauge theory: a review, Riv. Nuovo Cimento 43 (2020) 97.
- [26] J.J.M. Carrasco, H. Johansson, Five-point amplitudes in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ Super-Yang–Mills theory and $\mathcal{N} = 8$ supergravity, Phys. Rev. D 85 (2012) 025006, arXiv:1106.4711 [hep-th].
- [27] S. Oxburgh, C.D. White, BCJ duality and the double copy in the soft limit, J. High Energy Phys. 1302 (2013) 127, arXiv:1210.1110 [hep-th].
- [28] Z. Bern, J.J.M. Carrasco, L.J. Dixon, H. Johansson, R. Roiban, Simplifying multiloop integrands and ultraviolet divergences of gauge theory and gravity amplitudes, Phys. Rev. D 85 (2012) 105014, arXiv:1201.5366 [hep-th].
- [29] Y.-J. Du, H. Luo, On general BCJ relation at one-loop level in Yang–Mills theory, J. High Energy Phys. 1301 (2013) 129, arXiv:1207.4549 [hep-th].

- [30] E.Y. Yuan, Virtual color-kinematics duality: 6-pt 1-loop MHV amplitudes, J. High Energy Phys. 1305 (2013) 070, arXiv:1210.1816 [hep-th].
- [31] R.H. Boels, R.S. Isermann, R. Monteiro, D. O'Connell, Colour-kinematics duality for one-loop rational amplitudes, J. High Energy Phys. 1304 (2013) 107, arXiv:1301.4165 [hep-th].
- [32] H. Kawai, D.C. Lewellen, S.-H.H. Tye, A relation between tree amplitudes of closed and open strings, Nucl. Phys. B 269 (1986) 1.
- [33] H.-H. Chi, H. Elvang, A. Herderschee, C.R.T. Jones, S. Paranjape, Generalizations of the double-copy: the KLT bootstrap, J. High Energy Phys. 2203 (2022) 077, arXiv:2106.12600 [hep-th].
- [34] Z. Bern, A.K. Grant, Perturbative gravity from QCD amplitudes, Phys. Lett. B 457 (1999) 23, arXiv:hep-th/ 9904026.
- [35] O. Hohm, On factorizations in perturbative quantum gravity, J. High Energy Phys. 1104 (2011) 103, arXiv:1103. 0032 [hep-th].
- [36] L. Borsten, M.J. Duff, L.J. Hughes, S. Nagy, Magic square from Yang–Mills squared, Phys. Rev. Lett. 112 (2014) 131601, arXiv:1301.4176 [hep-th].
- [37] A. Anastasiou, L. Borsten, M.J. Duff, L.J. Hughes, S. Nagy, Yang–Mills origin of gravitational symmetries, Phys. Rev. Lett. 113 (2014) 231606, arXiv:1408.4434 [hep-th].
- [38] G.L. Cardoso, S. Nagy, S. Nampuri, A double copy for N = 2 supergravity: a linearised tale told on-shell, J. High Energy Phys. 1610 (2016) 127, arXiv:1609.05022 [hep-th].
- [39] G.L. Cardoso, G. Inverso, S. Nagy, S. Nampuri, Comments on the double copy construction for gravitational theories, PoS CORFU2017 (2018) 177, arXiv:1803.07670 [hep-th].
- [40] L. Borsten, M.J. Duff, Gravity as the square of Yang-Mills?, Phys. Scr. 90 (2015) 108012, arXiv:1602.08267 [hep-th].
- [41] C. Cheung, G.N. Remmen, Twofold symmetries of the pure gravity action, J. High Energy Phys. 1701 (2017) 104, arXiv:1612.03927 [hep-th].
- [42] C. Cheung, C.-H. Shen, Symmetry for flavor-kinematics duality from an action, Phys. Rev. Lett. 118 (2017) 121601, arXiv:1612.00868 [hep-th].
- [43] A. Luna, R. Monteiro, I. Nicholson, A. Ochirov, D. O'Connell, N. Westerberg, C.D. White, Perturbative spacetimes from Yang–Mills theory, J. High Energy Phys. 1704 (2017) 069, arXiv:1611.07508 [hep-th].
- [44] L. Borsten, D = 6, $\mathcal{N} = (2, 0)$ and $\mathcal{N} = (4, 0)$ theories, Phys. Rev. D 97 (2018) 066014, arXiv:1708.02573 [hep-th].
- [45] A. Anastasiou, L. Borsten, M.J. Duff, S. Nagy, M. Zoccali, Gravity as gauge theory squared: a ghost story, Phys. Rev. Lett. 121 (2018) 211601, arXiv:1807.02486 [hep-th].
- [46] P. Ferrero, D. Francia, On the Lagrangian formulation of the double copy to cubic order, J. High Energy Phys. 2102 (2021) 213, arXiv:2012.00713 [hep-th].
- [47] L. Borsten, S. Nagy, The pure BRST Einstein–Hilbert Lagrangian from the double-copy to cubic order, J. High Energy Phys. 2007 (2020) 093, arXiv:2004.14945 [hep-th].
- [48] M. Beneke, P. Hager, A.F. Sanfilippo, Double copy for Lagrangians at trilinear order, J. High Energy Phys. 2202 (2022) 083, arXiv:2106.09054 [hep-th].
- [49] D.G. Boulware, L.S. Brown, Tree graphs and classical fields, Phys. Rev. 172 (1968) 1628.
- [50] J.F. Donoghue, Leading quantum correction to the Newtonian potential, Phys. Rev. Lett. 72 (1994) 2996, arXiv: gr-qc/9310024.
- [51] S.J. Brodsky, P. Hoyer, The ħ expansion in quantum field theory, Phys. Rev. D 83 (2011) 045026, arXiv:1009.2313 [hep-ph].
- [52] B.R. Holstein, J.F. Donoghue, Classical physics and quantum loops, Phys. Rev. Lett. 93 (2004) 201602, arXiv: hep-th/0405239.
- [53] D.A. Kosower, B. Maybee, D. O'Connell, Amplitudes, observables, and classical scattering, J. High Energy Phys. 1902 (2019) 137, arXiv:1811.10950 [hep-th].
- [54] S. Weinberg, The Quantum Theory of Fields. Vol. 1: Foundations, Cambridge University Press, 2005.
- [55] H. Lehmann, K. Symanzik, W. Zimmermann, On the formulation of quantized field theories, Nuovo Cimento 1 (1955) 205.
- [56] M. Srednicki, Quantum Field Theory, Cambridge University Press, 2007.
- [57] C. Itzykson, J. Zuber, Quantum Field Theory, McGraw-Hill, 1980.
- [58] G.A. Vilkovisky, The unique effective action in quantum field theory, Nucl. Phys. B 234 (1984) 125.
- [59] G. 't Hooft, M. Veltman, Diagrammar, NATO Sci. Ser. B 4 (1974) 177.
- [60] J.C. Criado, M. Pérez-Victoria, Field redefinitions in effective theories at higher orders, J. High Energy Phys. 1903 (2019) 038, arXiv:1811.09413 [hep-ph].

L. Borsten, H. Kim, B. Jurčo et al.

- [61] C. Adam, Investigation of anomalous axial QED, Phys. Rev. D 56 (1997) 5135, arXiv:hep-th/9703130.
- [62] I. Kriz, P. May, Operads, Algebras, Modules and Motives, SMF, Paris, 1995, Available online: https://www.math. uchicago.edu/~may/BOOKS/KM.pdf.
- [63] C. Berger, I. Moerdijk, Resolution of coloured operads and rectification of homotopy algebras, Contemp. Math. 431 (2007) 31, arXiv:math.AT/0512576.
- [64] L. Borsten, B. Jurčo, H. Kim, T. Macrelli, C. Saemann, M. Wolf, Colour-kinematics duality, double copy, and homotopy algebras, work in progress.
- [65] B. Kostant, P.W. Michor, The generalized Cayley map from an algebraic group to its Lie algebra, in: Duval, Guieu, Ovsienko (Eds.), The Orbit Method in Geometry and Physics: In Honor of A.A. Kirillov, in: Progress in Mathematics, vol. 213, Birkhäuser Verlag, 2003, pp. 259–296, arXiv:math.RT/0109066.
- [66] G. Chen, Y.-J. Du, Amplitude relations in non-linear sigma model, J. High Energy Phys. 1401 (2014) 061, arXiv: 1311.1133 [hep-th].
- [67] I.A. Batalin, G.A. Vilkovisky, Gauge algebra and quantization, Phys. Lett. B 102 (1981) 27.
- [68] J. Gomis, J. Paris, S. Samuel, Antibracket, antifields and gauge-theory quantization, Phys. Rep. 259 (1995) 1, arXiv:hep-th/9412228.
- [69] T. Kugo, I. Ojima, Manifestly covariant canonical formulation of Yang–Mills field theories. I. General formalism, Prog. Theor. Phys. 60 (1978) 1869.
- [70] C.R. Mafra, O. Schlotterer, Towards one-loop SYM amplitudes from the pure spinor BRST cohomology, Fortschr. Phys. 63 (2015) 105, arXiv:1410.0668 [hep-th].
- [71] R. Monteiro, D. O'Connell, The kinematic algebra from the self-dual sector, J. High Energy Phys. 1107 (2011) 007, arXiv:1105.2565 [hep-th].
- [72] N.E.J. Bjerrum-Bohr, P.H. Damgaard, R. Monteiro, D. O'Connell, Algebras for amplitudes, J. High Energy Phys. 1206 (2012) 061, arXiv:1203.0944 [hep-th].
- [73] R. Monteiro, D. O'Connell, The kinematic algebras from the scattering equations, J. High Energy Phys. 1403 (2014) 110, arXiv:1311.1151 [hep-th].
- [74] G. Chen, H. Johansson, F. Teng, T. Wang, On the kinematic algebra for BCJ numerators beyond the MHV sector, J. High Energy Phys. 2019 (2019) 055, arXiv:1906.10683 [hep-th].
- [75] G. Chen, H. Johansson, F. Teng, T. Wang, Next-to-MHV Yang–Mills kinematic algebra, J. High Energy Phys. 2110 (2021) 042, arXiv:2104.12726 [hep-th].
- [76] H. Frost, C.R. Mafra, L. Mason, A Lie bracket for the momentum kernel, arXiv:2012.00519 [hep-th].
- [77] Y. Jia, R. Huang, C.-Y. Liu, U(1)-decoupling, Kleiss–Kuijf and Bern–Carrasco–Johansson relations in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ super Yang–Mills, Phys. Rev. D 82 (2010) 065001, arXiv:1005.1821 [hep-th].
- [78] S.R. Coleman, J. Mandula, All possible symmetries of the S matrix, Phys. Rev. 159 (1967) 1251.
- [79] S. Weinberg, E. Witten, Limits on massless particles, Phys. Lett. B 96 (1980) 59.
- [80] D.B. Fairlie, J. Govaerts, Euler hierarchies and universal equations, J. Math. Phys. 33 (1992) 3543, arXiv:hep-th/ 9204074.
- [81] D.B. Fairlie, J. Govaerts, Linearization of universal field equations, J. Phys. A 26 (1993) 3339, arXiv:hep-th/ 9212005.
- [82] B. Fairlie, J. Govaerts, A. Morozov, Universal field equations with covariant solutions, Nucl. Phys. B 373 (1992) 214, arXiv:hep-th/9110022.
- [83] G. Dvali, G. Gabadadze, M. Porrati, 4D gravity on a brane in 5D Minkowski space, Phys. Lett. B 485 (2000) 208, arXiv:hep-th/0005016.
- [84] A. Nicolis, R. Rattazzi, E. Trincherini, The galileon as a local modification of gravity, Phys. Rev. D 79 (2009) 064036, arXiv:0811.2197 [hep-th].
- [85] K. Hinterbichler, A. Joyce, A hidden symmetry of the galileon, Phys. Rev. D 92 (2015) 023503, arXiv:1501.07600 [hep-th].
- [86] C. Cheung, K. Kampf, J. Novotny, J. Trnka, Effective field theories from soft limits of scattering amplitudes, Phys. Rev. Lett. 114 (2015) 221602, arXiv:1412.4095 [hep-th].
- [87] F. Cachazo, S. He, E.Y. Yuan, Scattering equations and matrices: from Einstein to Yang–Mills, DBI and NLSM, J. High Energy Phys. 1507 (2015) 149, arXiv:1412.3479 [hep-th].
- [88] C. Cheung, C.-H. Shen, C. Wen, Unifying relations for scattering amplitudes, J. High Energy Phys. 1802 (2018) 095, arXiv:1705.03025 [hep-th].
- [89] C. Cheung, G.N. Remmen, C.-H. Shen, C. Wen, Pions as gluons in higher dimensions, J. High Energy Phys. 1804 (2018) 129, arXiv:1709.04932 [hep-th].
- [90] M. Henneaux, Lectures on the antifield-BRST formalism for gauge theories, Nucl. Phys. B, Proc. Suppl. 18 (1990) 47.

L. Borsten, H. Kim, B. Jurčo et al.

- [91] M. Henneaux, C. Teitelboim, Quantization of Gauge Systems, Princeton University Press, 1992.
- [92] M. Campiglia, S. Nagy, A double copy for asymptotic symmetries in the self-dual sector, J. High Energy Phys. 2103 (2021) 262, arXiv:2102.01680 [hep-th].
- [93] M. Chiodaroli, Q. Jin, R. Roiban, Color/kinematics duality for general abelian orbifolds of N = 4 super Yang– Mills theory, J. High Energy Phys. 1401 (2014) 152, arXiv:1311.3600 [hep-th].
- [94] A. Anastasiou, L. Borsten, M.J. Hughes, S. Nagy, Global symmetries of Yang–Mills squared in various dimensions, J. High Energy Phys. 1601 (2016) 148, arXiv:1502.05359 [hep-th].
- [95] A. Anastasiou, L. Borsten, M.J. Duff, M.J. Hughes, A. Marrani, S. Nagy, M. Zoccali, Twin supergravities from Yang–Mills theory squared, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 026013, arXiv:1610.07192 [hep-th].
- [96] A. Anastasiou, L. Borsten, M.J. Duff, A. Marrani, S. Nagy, M. Zoccali, Are all supergravity theories Yang–Mills squared?, Nucl. Phys. B 934 (2018) 606, arXiv:1707.03234 [hep-th].
- [97] M. Bianchi, H. Elvang, D.Z. Freedman, Generating tree amplitudes in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM and $\mathcal{N} = 8$ SG, J. High Energy Phys. 0809 (2008) 063, arXiv:0805.0757 [hep-th].
- [98] P.H. Damgaard, R. Huang, T. Søndergaard, Y. Zhang, The complete KLT-map between gravity and gauge theories, J. High Energy Phys. 1208 (2012) 101, arXiv:1206.1577 [hep-th].
- [99] A. Anastasiou, L. Borsten, M.J. Duff, L.J. Hughes, S. Nagy, A magic pyramid of supergravities, J. High Energy Phys. 1404 (2014) 178, arXiv:1312.6523 [hep-th].
- [100] S. Nagy, Chiral squaring, J. High Energy Phys. 1607 (2016) 142, arXiv:1412.4750 [hep-th].
- [101] E. Bergshoeff, R. Kallosh, T. Ortín, D. Roest, A. Van Proeyen, New formulations of D = 10 supersymmetry and D8-O8 domain walls, Class. Quantum Gravity 18 (2001) 3359, arXiv:hep-th/0103233.
- [102] A. Sen, BV master action for heterotic and type II string field theories, J. High Energy Phys. 1602 (2016) 087, arXiv:1508.05387 [hep-th].
- [103] L. Borsten, M.J. Duff, S. Nagy, Odd dimensional analogue of the Euler characteristic, J. High Energy Phys. 2112 (2021) 178, arXiv:2105.13268 [hep-th].
- [104] N. Lambert, (2, 0) lagrangian structures, Phys. Lett. B 798 (2019) 134948, arXiv:1908.10752 [hep-th].
- [105] D. Rist, C. Saemann, M. van der Worp, Towards an M5-brane model III: self-duality from additional trivial fields, J. High Energy Phys. 2106 (2021) 036, arXiv:2012.09253 [hep-th].
- [106] R. Monteiro, D. O'Connell, C.D. White, Black holes and the double copy, J. High Energy Phys. 1412 (2014) 056, arXiv:1410.0239 [hep-th].
- [107] A. Luna, R. Monteiro, D. O'Connell, C.D. White, The classical double copy for Taub–NUT spacetime, Phys. Lett. B 750 (2015) 272, arXiv:1507.01869 [hep-th].
- [108] A. Luna, R. Monteiro, I. Nicholson, D. O'Connell, C.D. White, The double copy: Bremsstrahlung and accelerating black holes, J. High Energy Phys. 1606 (2016) 023, arXiv:1603.05737 [hep-th].
- [109] C.D. White, Exact solutions for the biadjoint scalar field, Phys. Lett. B 763 (2016) 365, arXiv:1606.04724 [hep-th].
- [110] D.S. Berman, E. Chacón, A. Luna, C.D. White, The self-dual classical double copy, and the Eguchi–Hanson instanton, J. High Energy Phys. 1901 (2019) 107, arXiv:1809.04063 [hep-th].
- [111] C.D. White, Twistorial foundation for the classical double copy, Phys. Rev. Lett. 126 (2021) 061602, arXiv:2012. 02479 [hep-th].
- [112] E. Chacón, S. Nagy, C.D. White, The Weyl double copy from twistor space, J. High Energy Phys. 2105 (2021) 2239, arXiv:2103.16441 [hep-th].
- [113] R. Alawadhi, D.S. Berman, B. Spence, D.P. Veiga, S-duality and the double copy, J. High Energy Phys. 2003 (2020) 059, arXiv:1911.06797 [hep-th].
- [114] A. Banerjee, E.Ó. Colgáin, J.A. Rosabal, H. Yavartanoo, Ehlers as EM duality in the double copy, Phys. Rev. D 102 (2020) 126017, arXiv:1912.02597 [hep-th].
- [115] R. Alawadhi, D.S. Berman, C.D. White, S. Wikeley, The single copy of the gravitational holonomy, J. High Energy Phys. 2110 (2021) 229, arXiv:2107.01114 [hep-th].
- [116] T. Macrelli, C. Saemann, M. Wolf, Scattering amplitude recursion relations in BV quantisable theories, Phys. Rev. D 100 (2019) 045017, arXiv:1903.05713 [hep-th].
- [117] B. Jurčo, T. Macrelli, C. Saemann, M. Wolf, Loop amplitudes and quantum homotopy algebras, J. High Energy Phys. 2007 (2020) 003, arXiv:1912.06695 [hep-th].
- [118] B. Jurčo, H. Kim, T. Macrelli, C. Saemann, M. Wolf, Perturbative quantum field theory and homotopy algebras, PoS CORFU2019 (2020) 199, arXiv:2002.11168 [hep-th].
- [119] C. Saemann, E. Sfinarolakis, Symmetry factors of Feynman diagrams and the homological perturbation lemma, J. High Energy Phys. 2012 (2020) 088, arXiv:2009.12616 [hep-th].
- [120] A.S. Arvanitakis, The L_{∞} -algebra of the S-matrix, J. High Energy Phys. 1907 (2019) 115, arXiv:1903.05643 [hep-th].

- [121] C. Lopez-Arcos, A. Quintero Vélez, L_{∞} -algebras and the perturbiner expansion, J. High Energy Phys. 1911 (2019) 010, arXiv:1907.12154 [hep-th].
- [122] H. Gomez, R.L. Jusinskas, C. Lopez-Arcos, A. Quintero Vélez, The L_{∞} structure of gauge theories with matter, J. High Energy Phys. 2102 (2021) 093, arXiv:2011.09528 [hep-th].
- [123] A. Nützi, M. Reiterer, Scattering amplitudes in YM and GR as minimal model brackets and their recursive characterization, Commun. Math. Phys. 392 (2022) 427, arXiv:1812.06454 [math-ph].
- [124] Y. Geyer, R. Monteiro, R. Stark-Muchão, Superstring loop amplitudes from the field theory limit, Phys. Rev. Lett. 127 (2021) 211603, arXiv:2106.03968 [hep-th].
- [125] T. Adamo, E. Casali, D. Skinner, Ambitwistor strings and the scattering equations at one loop, J. High Energy Phys. 1404 (2014) 104, arXiv:1312.3828 [hep-th].
- [126] Y. Geyer, L. Mason, R. Monteiro, P. Tourkine, Loop integrands for scattering amplitudes from the Riemann sphere, Phys. Rev. Lett. 115 (2015) 121603, arXiv:1507.00321 [hep-th].
- [127] L. Mason, D. Skinner, Ambitwistor strings and the scattering equations, J. High Energy Phys. 1407 (2014) 048, arXiv:1311.2564 [hep-th].